





R E P O R T 28.05.2025

Climate-Smart Agriculture in Yemen

Leveraging Resilience for Sustainable Food Production

by Marta Colburn, Mohammed al-Duais, Osaina Bahidan, Heba al-Absi, Ashwaq Abdul Wahab, Kholood Baquhaizel



Implemented by



This CARPO Report results out of a project implemented on behalf of Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit GmbH Yemen with funding from the German Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development (BMZ). The authors' views expressed do not necessarily reflect those of CARPO or GIZ. One author chose not to have their name included due to sensitivities.

Table of Contents

List of Tables, Figures and Acronyms — 04					
1	Intro	oduction ————	06		
2	Climate-Smart Agriculture in Yemen: Findings and Analysis		(11)		
	2.1	Water in Agriculture	12		
	2.2	Agriculture	23		
	2.3	Animal Husbandry ————	35		
	2.4	Further Key Climate-Smart Agricultural Topics	46		
3	Con	clusion and Recommendations ———	53		
Annex A: Gender Dimensions of Select Findings and Recommendations — 62					
Annex B: List of Resources69					

List of Tables

Table 1: Common livestock fodder themes	38
Table 2: Common beekeeping themes	46
Table 3: Common coffee themes	49

List of Figures

Figure 1: Yemen's cultivated crops between 2002 and 2020	
in government- and Houthi-controlled areas	09
Figure 2: Yemen's fodder production between 2002 and 2020	
in government- and Houthi-controlled areas	38

List of Acronyms

AREA	Agricultural Research and Extension Authority
CBO	Community-based organization
CSO	Civil society organization
CARPO	Center for Applied Research in Partnership with the Orient
DRR	Disaster Risk Reduction
EPA	Environmental Protection Authority
ERRY	Enhanced Rural Resilience in Yemen
ESCWA	United Nations Economic and Social Commission for West Asia
FAO	Food and Agriculture Organization
GBV	Gender-based violence
GCC	Gulf Cooperation Council
GIZ	Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit GmbH
HDP	Humanitarian-development-peace
IASC	Inter-Agency Standing Committee
ICARDA	International Center for Agricultural Research in the Dry Areas
ICBA	International Center for Biosaline Agriculture
IDP	Internally displaced person
IFAD	International Fund for Agricultural Development

ILO	International Labor Organization
INGO	International non-governmental organization
IOM	International Organization for Migration
IPM	Integrated pest management
IRG	Internationally Recognized Government
LDA	Local Development Association
MAIF	Ministry of Agriculture, Irrigation, and Fisheries
MEL	Monitoring, evaluation, and Learning
MWE	Ministry of Water and Environment
n.d.	No date
ND GAIN	Notre Dame Global Adaptation Initiative Index
PDRY	People's Democratic Republic of Yemen
RYE	Rethinking Yemen's Economy
SFD	Social Fund for Development
SMEPS	Small And Micro Enterprise Promotion Service
UN	United Nations
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme
UNESCO	United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
UNFPA	United Nations Population Fund
UNHCR	United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees
USAID	United States Agency for International Development
WFP	World Food Programme
WHO	World Health Organization
WUA	Water user association
YAR	Yemen Arab Republic
YER	Yemeni Rial

Yemen's rich agricultural heritage has been severely weakened by low productivity, urbanization, labor shortages, and the expansion of qat cultivation. The use of chemical fertilizers and pesticides has degraded soil and harmed bee populations, disrupting traditional farming practices. Since 2015, agriculture has suffered further due to conflict, poverty, food insecurity, and climate change, making Yemen one of the most vulnerable countries to environmental crises. This report explores climate-smart agriculture in Yemen, emphasizing the decline of indigenous water management and rainwater harvesting structures. Strengthening sustainable farming with modern interventions can enhance water management, productivity, and food security. Women play a crucial role in agriculture and livestock rearing, making their involvement essential. Engaging civil society, water user associations, cooperatives, young entrepreneurs, the private sector, and government actors is also critical. Reviving traditional water management alongside modern techniques like drip irrigation and greenhouses can improve efficiency and reduce conflicts. The agricultural sector needs investment in seed banks, drought-resistant crops, organic composting, and urban farming, while post-harvest loss reduction should integrate green technologies, particularly for women farmers. Strengthening local fodder production, veterinary services, and rangeland rehabilitation is vital for livestock rearing, with targeted support for women in the dairy sector. Additional challenges include threats to the honey sector, coffee's economic potential, and the decline of medicinal and culinary foraging. The report calls for coordinated action among donors, international organizations, civil society, and government actors to advance climate-smart agriculture and food security in Yemen.

1 Introduction

1.1 Framing of the Report

This CARPO Report seeks to share indigenous traditions in sustainable agriculture and highlight challenges and opportunities in climate-smart agriculture in Yemen. Agriculture is at the heart of Yemeni history as well as central to the contemporary context. The country is facing myriad challenges in the sector, including those posed by climate change, weak governance, conflict dynamics, poverty, and unsustainable practices. These factors are driving food insecurity, diminishing food sovereignty,¹ and undermining household and communal

¹ The right of communities to control their food systems, including how food is produced, distributed, and consumed.

resilience in Yemen. While there is a significant body of literature on related topics (see resources consulted in the literature section on page 69), this report brings together insights from this rich local heritage strengthened with modern approaches and technologies with the goal to further climate-smart agriculture in the country.

Sustainable farming practices underpinning climate-smart agriculture are ancient, although the term was first used in 2010 by the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO). This concept emerged from discussions on national food security, international development goals, and the impact of climate change. The adjacent FAO definition will be used in this report.

Research for this report comprised primary data collection with 180 key informant interviews, an extensive literature review, input from a work-

Definition

"Climate-smart agriculture contributes to the achievement of sustainable development goals. It integrates the three dimensions of sustainable development (economic, social, and environmental) by jointly addressing food security and climate challenges. It is composed of three main pillars:

- 1 Sustainably increasing agricultural productivity and incomes;
- 2 Adapting and building resilience to climate change;
- 3 Reducing and/or removing greenhouse gases emissions, where possible."

FAO (2013): *Climate-Smart Agriculture Sourcebook*. Available at https:// openknowledge.fao.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/b21f2087-f398-4718-8461-b92afc82e617/content (29.03.2025).

shop convened in Amman, Jordan, in January 2025, and the expertise of the research team. Interviews were conducted both remotely and via field work in Aden, Hadhramawt, Lahij, and Ta'iz between May–October 2024. Among the interviewees, 30 percent were female and 92.5 percent were Yemeni, including 35 farmers and livestock producers from the targeted areas. Due to sensitivities in the local context the names of interviewees are not shared. Additionally, while there are many promising initiatives in climate-smart agriculture being implemented by individual Yemenis and local organizations in all locations, names are not specified as a result of risks in the current context.²

1.2 Ancient Yemeni Agrarian Traditions

The roots of Yemeni agriculture date back thousands of years. In the Hadhramawt there is evidence of the domestication of goats, sheep, and cattle approximately 8,000 years ago, with areas around Sana'a and in the highlands from around 7,000 years ago (Martin, McCorriston & Crassard 2009). These age-old agrarian traditions were further developed by various indigenous kingdoms in different areas that built sophisticated water management systems, developed flourishing agriculture, and had strong governance

² Please contact CARPO (heinze@carpo-bonn.org) to ask about organizations encountered during the research.

systems enabling luxury trade to connect peoples, cultures, and goods in diverse parts of the world. The cadence of life in Yemen was shaped by agriculture that is reflected in songs and poetry. Traditions maximized arable land and promoted security by building settlements on peaks, and stone-by-stone building terraces, constructing check dams and creating water movement and rainwater storage structures (e.g. *birka* open reservoir, *majil* covered cistern).

1.3 Contemporary Agriculture Challenges

Despite such ancient practices, in the latter half of the 20th century, agricultural practices were transformed by various factors. Labor migration from rural areas to cities, to Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries, and beyond interrupted the inter-generational transmission of agricultural knowledge. Remittances replaced agricultural incomes and changed food consumption patterns. Additionally, the increased cultivation and consumption of *qat* was a significant shift. Traditionally, crops were primarily rainfed or irrigated by *wadi* flows, but since the 1950s in the South and 1970s in the North tube well irrigation has skyrocketed resulting in the over-extraction of groundwater resources (Ali & Lackner 2003). Furthermore, over the past 70 years, food imports and food aid have undermined local farmer incomes and local crop variants.

In 2023 the World Bank estimated that 60 percent of Yemenis live in rural communities,³ and that approximately 73 percent of the population rely on agriculture for their livelihood (World Bank 2023a). In 2021 it was estimated that arable land is only 2.2 percent of the total land area,⁴ with only 44.42 percent used for permanent crops or pasture.⁵ Other structural factors contributing to low agricultural productivity include, but are not limited to, the following: decreasing size of farms among small landholders (USAID 2016)⁶; labor shortages due to migration out of rural communities; rugged topography that limits agricultural mechanization; weak infrastructure (i.e. roads, electricity, connectivity, marketing infrastructure, etc.); and an increasing number of absentee landholders and high levels of sharecropping. Moreover, conflict dynamics since 2015 have further constrained productivity with the destruction of key infrastructure and lack of government support to the agriculture and water sectors. Additionally, mobility constraints and plummeting income in farming households have limited the ability to purchase inputs such as seeds, fertilizers, or veterinary services. The end result is that an estimated 85 percent of food is imported, including 90 percent of wheat consumed (UNDP 2024a).

³ See https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.RUR.TOTL.ZS?locations=YE (29.03.2025).

⁴ See https://www.theglobaleconomy.com/Yemen/arable_land_percent/ (29.03.2025).

⁵ See https://www.theglobaleconomy.com/Yemen/Percent_agricultural_land/ (29.03.2025).

^{6 62} percent of farms are less than 2 hectares (4.94 acres) and 4 percent of farms are more than 10 hectares (24.7 acres).



Figure 1: Yemen's cultivated crops (above 1%) between 2002 and 2020 in government- and Houthi-controlled areas

1.4 Climate Change

Currently, Yemen is considered one of the most vulnerable countries to the climate crisis, according to the Notre Dame Global Adaptation Initiative Index.⁷ In recent decades increasing water scarcity, desertification (al-Aghbari 2023),⁸ drought, erratic rainfall, biodiversity decline, loss of agricultural land, and flooding have negatively impacted agriculture and individual, household, and community resilience (World Bank 2023a). Furthermore, ocean warming, rising sea levels, and increasing salinity of water resources (Lackner & al-Eryani 2020) are negatively impacting the lives and livelihoods of nearly one million

⁷ Yemen ranks 171 out of 187 countries. The ND-GAIN Index ranks countries based on their vulnerability to climate change and their readiness to adapt, assessing factors like health, infrastructure, and governance. *https:// gain.nd.edu/our-work/country-index/rankings/* (29.03.2025).

⁸ According to the General Directorate of Forestry and Desertification, 97 percent of agricultural land is threatened by increased desertification.

Yemenis engaging in fishing (United Nations Yemen 2021). Poverty, displacement, as well as intersectional gender and economic inequalities magnify the impact of climate change. Extreme weather events have become more common and are expected to increase, while at the same time many traditions in sustainable water management have fallen into disrepair (Lackner 2024). Additionally, while Yemen is one of the countries suffering most from climate change, its greenhouse gas emissions and contribution to global warming is disproportionate in comparison to such vulnerability (Yemen Family Care Association 2023).

There are clear gender dimensions to the climate crisis. Women and girls have a primary role in collecting water, wood for cooking, and fodder for livestock, tasks which are increasingly distant from homes and internally displaced person (IDP) camps, heightening the risk of gender-based violence (GBV). Additionally, displaced populations are extremely vulnerable to flooding and other extreme weather conditions, with an estimated 80 percent of 4.5 million IDPs in Yemen being women and children, and approximately 26 percent of displaced households headed by women (UNFPA 2023). The situation in Yemen echoes the global recognition of the gendered-differentiated impact of extreme weather events (UNFCCC 2022).

1.5 Conflict and Weak Governance

Already prior to the conflict Yemen was declared one of the most water scarce countries internationally (Lichtenthaeler 2010). The war has also exacerbated a wide range of environmental challenges including, but not limited to, the trafficking of endangered species, deforestation in the wake of the cooking fuel crisis, and overextraction of groundwater. It was estimated by the UN that in 2024, 91 percent of people supported through the Rapid Response Mechanism were severely affected or displaced by climate-related shocks (UNOCHA 2024). Additionally, the conflict has seen increasing levels of *qat* cultivation consuming scarce water and agricultural land (Tshiband 2019).

While Yemen is party to numerous global agreements of relevance to climate change and sustainable food systems, fractured governance has meant weak or no enforcement of laws promoting sustainable resource management. The government's October 2024 Climate Financing Country Programme for 2025–2030 to the Green Climate Fund includes information and priorities addressing key issues in agriculture, livestock and water management that largely align with recommendations in this report (Republic of Yemen 2024).

Yemen's young population will mature in a much different climate context than their parents, grandparents, and great grandparents.⁹ They will also witness the impact of overpopulation, mismanagement of scarce natural resources, as well as devastating global greenhouse emissions from developed countries, which disproportionately impacts poor countries like Yemen (Nasser 2023). This report seeks to document Yemeni traditions and climate-smart agriculture approaches to improve productivity and mitigate the impact of climate change on the sector to contribute to sustainable food production for future generations.

2 Climate-Smart Agriculture in Yemen: Findings and Analysis

This section of the report is divided into four parts – water in agriculture, agriculture, animal husbandry, and additional relevant topics – with multiple sub-topics in each. While the focus of this study is on climate-smart agriculture, the traditions documented and interventions recommended will also touch on challenges to agroforestry and biodiversity. A number of crosscutting issues were identified, including the importance of positive indigenous agricultural traditions, the role of women in agriculture, and prioritizing civil society and localization of interventions. These three themes have been integrated throughout the report.

By way of introduction, it is essential to point out that women in rural Yemen carry a heavy burden in their productive and reproductive roles, although responsibilities vary with geography, the educational achievements of women and within their families, and social and economic standing. In addition to rearing children, cooking, cleaning and caring for the elderly, they also lead in fetching water, fodder for animals,

Interview Quotation

"Rural women remain outstanding in their role in agriculture for their family's subsistence and for the market. Many examples of women involved in climate-smart agriculture can serve as models for others to learn from. However, women still need support with training and capacity building as well as sustainable financial support to enable them secure better results from their efforts. Women's role cannot be ignored, frankly, and I see that they can extend beyond the current status in climate-smart agriculture and food security." Confidential interview 11 August 2024, male, Yemeni businessman

and providing firewood for cooking. It is estimated that women provide 60 percent of the labor in crop cultivation (IFAD 2011), with a particular focus on

^{9 68} percent of the population of 35 million under the age of 30 years, with a youth cohort of 29 percent (ages 15–29). Authors' calculations based on the following: https://www.populationpyramid.net/yemen/2023/ (29.03.2025).

rainfed agriculture (Adra 2013). Additionally, they are responsible for more than 90 percent in livestock rearing (IFAD 2011). However, women have limited ownership of land, particularly agricultural land, where it is estimated that they own less than 1 percent (IASC 2015). Furthermore, female farmers have less access to support from various entities – government, international organizations, and local CSOs – including financial resources to improve the economic situation of their families from micro-finance institutions, banks, and family support.

2.1 Water in Agriculture

Throughout history Yemenis have developed many practices and infrastructure to mitigate against the destructiveness of climate events and contribute to agriculture. Ancient Yemenis harnessed the power of regular rains to cultivate crops, carved terraces from the mountain slopes, were famed producers of frankincense and myrrh, and fostered luxury trade routes. These factors gained Yemen the Roman nomenclature of 'Arabia Felix' (Happy or Fortunate Arabia) in the 1st century B.C. (Retsö 2003).

The country's long coastline and location at the confluence of Indian ocean monsoon and Red Sea weather patterns has also meant that Yemenis were often at the mercy of droughts and flooding. Salient examples include: ancient South Arabian inscriptions note prolonged drought leading to the drying of wells and dropping of the water table (Hehmeyer 2018); the epic flood of 'Arim, mentioned in the Qur'an, and failure of the Marib dam led to the collapse of the Sabaean Kingdom estimated to have occurred in the 5th century AD; prolonged drought in the 6th century AD contributed to the decline of the Himyar Kingdom (Princeton University, Department of History 2022); in 685 AD in the Hadhramawt violent rains and winds destroyed crops and wells (Sergeant 1964); and flooding in 1878 damaged more than 100 homes in the Old City of Sana'a (Bidwell 1983). The Tawila Tanks in Aden, believed to have been built during the Himyar Kingdom, are a prime example of a water management system which harvested rainwater and minimized the destructiveness of flooding (Ben Qadhi & Abdussalam 2008). Currently, this sophisticated system is in disrepair and no longer used for its intended purpose.

Despite this long history in water management, Yemen today is one of the most water-stressed countries globally.¹⁰ With an estimated 90 percent of water consumption by agriculture (van den Berg et al. 2021), the imperative to improve water-use efficiency is critical to address plummeting groundwater

¹⁰ Ranked the 12th most water stressed country globally. See: https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/ water-stress-by-country (29.03.2025).

levels and the impact of climate change. For example, the Tuban Delta in Lahij governorate is one of the watershed basins in Yemen with the highest concentration of illegal wells (Mourad 2024) and a recent survey conducted by the Ministry of Agriculture, Irrigation, and Fisheries (MAIF¹¹) found it is the most water-stressed area in the country.¹²

This section of the report looks at mitigating extreme climate events through reviving indigenous water management, the dangers of solar-powered irrigation pumps, and the critical importance of water-use efficiency, social solidarity and cooperative action, and the increasing incidence of water conflicts.

2.1.1 Climate Change and Extreme Climate Events

With climate change, extreme weather events have become more common. Unfortunately, this pattern has coincided with the deterioration and disrepair of many traditional rainwater harvesting and storage systems – terraces, di-

version channels, check dams, among many other indigenous practices – which have for millennia mitigated the impact of flooding and drought.¹³ Additionally, conflict, weak governance, deforestation and overgrazing, loss of natural drainage through urban development, a massive humanitarian crisis, displacement, and other factors have magnified the im-

Interview quotation

"The traditional methods of water conservation involved constructing drainage canals for rainwater, with water barriers and tanks at the end of the canals to store the water. During rainy weather, they would direct the water canals toward the lands that received little water. Currently, these canals have been destroyed and not repaired, leading to the ruin and erosion of many lands, with some disappearing completely due to floods." **Confidential interview 10 August 2024, female, farmer**

pact of climate change. Furthermore, one challenge in flood mitigation interventions is that of land tenure. While current data is unavailable, a 2008 study on terraces notes that approximately 1/3 of agricultural land in Yemen is sharecropped (owned by one person and farmed by another). The study goes on to observe that terraces farmed by land owners have a much higher rate of

¹¹ Line ministry in the IRG cabinet, although in the de facto authorities' cabinet it is called the Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Water Resources. For purposes of this research, it will be referred to as MAIF inclusive of line ministries in both parts of the country.

¹² Confidential interviews: 15 August 2024, female, Yemeni food industry specialist; 29 August 2024, male, Yemeni irrigation specialist.

¹³ For select traditional water management resources see: Baquhaizel, Salem Abdullah, Ibrahim Ahmed Saeed and Mohammed Salem bin Ghouth (2011): Documentary Study on Models of Traditional Irrigation Systems and Methods of Water Harvesting in Hadramout and Shabwah Governorates, Republic of Yemen, Embassy of the Kingdom of the Netherlands, Water and Environment Centre, MetaMeta Production, Yemen. Available at https://www.hydrology.nl/images/docs/dutch/yemen/Traditional_irrigation_systems_water_harvesting.pdf (29.03.2025); Spurlock, Anna (2009): Case Studies for Terrace Rehabilitation in Yemen: Report Produced as Consultant to the Social Fund for Development (SFD), in Support of the Collaborative World Bank-SFD project, "Assessing local communities and household resilience to adapt to climate change in rain-fed areas of Yemen. Available at https://www.sfd-yemen.org/uploads/issues/Case%20Studies%20for%20Terrace%20Rehabilitation%20in%20Yemen-20120924-114305. pdf (29.03.2025).

repaired broken walls per hectare than those cultivated by tenant sharecroppers (Aw-Hassan, al-Sanabani & Bamatraf 2000).

The frequency of flooding in recent years has taken a massive toll in human life and destroyed productive assets in farming communities. This has included the loss of livestock, crops, orchards, agricultural infrastructure, and the erosion of topsoil and *wadi* banks. The cumulative impact of such extreme events have magnified the destructiveness of each consecutive wave and undermined resilience, particularly among vulnerable populations. One interviewee recalled stories of women wading through flood waters trying to collect their household utensils and belongings.¹⁴ A cogent 2024 study under the auspices of Rethinking Yemen's Economy (RYE) stated that floods present the most significant threat to communities and agriculture in the country (Aklan 2024; see also al-Akwa & Zumbrägel 2021).

2.1.2 Reviving Indigenous Water Management to Mitigate Flooding

Across all categories of interviewees, it was emphasized that reviving and strengthening indigenous water management traditions should be a key element of climate-smart agricultural interventions in Yemen. In the Hadhramawt ancient *shruj* irrigation systems divert rainwater from slopes into natural gullies or rock channels adjacent to agricultural land (McCorriston 2003). *Qudhadh* is a labor-intensive plaster coating used to create a cement-like coating on exterior stone or brick surfaces, with the earliest preserved example found on the sluices of the ancient Marib dam (al-Radi 1997). Terraces, estimated to date back to at least the 3rd millennium BC, not only contribute to food security, but also mitigate against the threat of flooding (Wilkinson 1999). An ancient spate irrigation practice to improve water retention and reduce soil erosion is the construction of bunds or berms, called *sawm* (earthen retaining walls) along the contour lines of fields (UNDP 2022).

Traditional water-use efficiency practices transform Yemen's rain into agricultural productivity. Unfortunately, many interviewees noted that traditional

water management infrastructures require restoration and expansion to better cope with the ravages of climate change on agricultural assets. A study from 2022 in the Sana'a basin noted that more than 30 percent of the areas surveyed were found to have a high, or very high level of suitability for various indigenous

Interview Quotation

"Terraces counter the threat of heavy rains and flooding... By renovating those terraces, they can benefit from the surface water which has been depleted by qat cultivation. An estimated 95 percent of surface water goes to the sea or empty deserts. By improving terraces, we can enhance surface water utilization, which has multiple benefits." Confidential interview 30 May 2024, male, Yemeni staff in an international organization

¹⁴ Confidential interview 28 June 2024, female, Yemeni academic.

rainwater harvesting systems (Aklan, al-Komaim & de Fraiture 2022). While levels of precipitation vary significantly in different parts of the country and are changing due to the climate crisis, more efficient use of this asset will improve agricultural productivity. 51 percent of agriculture in Yemen is rainfed, which is highly susceptible to climate change (ESCWA 2021). Thus, strengthening rainwater management for agriculture is a key strategy to improve productivity and mitigate the impact of extreme weather events.

2.1.3 Solar-Powered Irrigation Pumps

In this research the topic of solar-powered irrigation pumps emerged as a central issue. While it is clear that this modern technology reduces reliance on diesel pumps (i.e. greenhouse gas emissions), water scarcity and over-

extraction of groundwater resources are in a dire situation. In other words, the short-term benefit from such technology will rob future generations of access to water even for drinking. While a number of interviewees recommended government regulation of this technology, it is unlikely that such oversight will materialize, as even prior to the conflict the government was unable to rationally manage water resources. In the

Interview Quotation

"They should stop investing in what they believe is green technology, like solar-powered irrigation pumps, which have little or no regulation or fossil water quotas. When harnessing the free energy from the sun there is always an increase in pumping. We have seen that some farmers double and triple the quantity of water they use, leading to changes in the land with sink holes emerging recently. Regulation should be in place and any solar pump license should be accompanied by a drip irrigation system." Confidential interview 7 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic

current context such management is even less likely. Additionally, there is a lacuna of research and policies by authorities in Yemen on the use of this technology (Aklan & Lackner 2021). A study conducted by the Conflict and Environment Observatory in 2021 using satellite remote sensing, augmented by other data collection methods, concluded that since 2018 the uptick in the use of solar power in agriculture is accelerating groundwater overextraction (van den Berg et al. 2021). The same report posited that the proliferation of solar-powered irrigation pumps is largely due to international development agencies supporting or subsidizing investment costs (ibid). Conflict dynamics and the lack of government accountability in water resource management are no excuse for international entities to encourage pumping the country dry. Unfortunately, Yemen is not the only arid country where a similar confluence of solar-powered irrigation technology, financing to support farmers, and a weak regulatory environment has led to unhindered access to groundwater. As a 2024 article on the negative consequences of cheap solar powered irrigation states, groundwater depletion in many parts of the world is becoming a global threat to food security, yet the phenomenon is poorly documented (Pierce 2024).

The majority of farmers interviewed in this research were understandably enthusiastic about this modern technology. However, of the 76 individuals who mentioned solar-powered irrigation pumps, 23 percent were cautious or strongly against using such technology. One agricultural specialist noted that farmers who have purchased solar-powered pumps often irrigate during the day with solar and at night with diesel, with many also expanding cultivated areas. It was shared that this is done in order to pay back loans for the cost of installing such technology, resulting in increasing the rate of groundwater overextraction. The informant went on to add that he has seen few farmers combine solar pumps with drip irrigation.¹⁵

2.1.4 Water-Use Efficiency

It is imperative that agriculture in arid and semi-arid areas such as Yemen improve efficiency in water usage. This is not a new local condition but is reflected in the Yemeni proverb "*If you are not using the water that you already have, don't pray for rain.*"¹⁶ Islamic traditions also encourage the efficient management of water resources and the conservation of the environment. Utilizing such religious messaging has been successfully used to promote improved practices in communities in Yemen.¹⁷ Strengthening water-use efficiency will mitigate the impact of changing weather patterns and extreme climate events for farmers and increase food security.

Drip irrigation was the most commonly identified modern water-use efficiency technology, mentioned by 44 percent of interviewees. This technology is increasingly popular among farmers and supported by many projects as it conserves water, reduces weeds, and saves labor and time. However, it was noted by 14 percent of informants that its high cost is a significant barrier with limited financing options, particularly for female farmers. As one interviewee noted, while "women play a significant role in agriculture in Yemen...when it comes to applying for financing, most requests come from men, with only about 30 percent of agricultural financing applications submitted by women."¹⁸ While one local company produces drip irrigation systems, most are imported and may not be suited to cultivation with intense heat and aridity seen in many areas. The local company producing these systems noted that among the significant challenges they face are the lack of farmers' knowledge about selecting the system appropriate for their needs and how to operate such systems.

¹⁵ Confidential interview 10 November 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural specialist working with an international organization.

¹⁶ Confidential interview 13 November 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural specialist in an international organization.

¹⁷ Mohammed al-Duais experience.

¹⁸ Confidential interview 20 August 2024, male, Yemeni microfinance specialist.

Greenhouses were also seen as a highly desirable modern technology. Farmers expressed that it enables increased production, conserves water usage, enhances plant protection from pests, reduces the need for chemical pesticides, and thus contributes



to improved income. Greenhouses also enable farmers to grow various crops outside of the normal seasons, thus contributing to food security. However, greenhouses are an also an expensive investment particularly for small-holder farmers to take on independently. Additionally, they require capacity building to maintain and cultivate profitable crops.¹⁹ Further, despite the improved wateruse efficiency of greenhouses, irrigating greenhouse crops is challenging, in light of water scarcity. However, some organizations have combined greenhouses with rainwater harvesting and drip irrigation to conserve water. Another challenge is that of landownership for greenhouses, particularly among the most vulnerable. Oxfam GB has addressed this issue through sharecropping arrangements between landowners and IDPs and vulnerable host community members (Delelegne 2018). Additionally, greenhouses for vegetables in areas with high temperatures present a challenge, particularly air conditioning them, given the high cost and unreliability of electricity. However, there are various solar powered air conditioning systems that could be utilized, although such technologies may not yet be available in Yemen. Interviewees noted that there have been cases where materials distributed were sold by beneficiaries when beneficiaries and communities were not significantly involved in planning for greenhouses nor properly trained.²⁰

A significant number of international and local organizations are providing greenhouses throughout Yemen, often seeking to support female farmers. FAO and some local organizations are also piloting community-managed greenhouses,²¹ some of which engage with groups of women.²² While there are challenges with group-operated greenhouses, they hold promise to yield

¹⁹ Confidential interviews: 19 May 2024, male, Yemeni plant protection academic; 29 August 2024, male, Yemeni government official.

²⁰ Confidential interviews: 5 June 2024, male, Yemeni CEO of a private company; 24 June 2024, male, Yemeni hydrology specialist.

²¹ Confidential interviews: 11 June 2024, 2 men, Yemeni agricultural specialists; 12 August, male Yemeni agricultural specialist; 13 August, female, Yemeni quasi-government agricultural project manager; 19 August 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural trainer, Ta'iz.

²² Confidential interviews: 27 May 2024, male, Yemeni nursery owner; 14 August 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural specialist; 14 August 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural researcher; 26 August 2024, female, Yemeni agricultural specialist focusing on female farmers.

positive results, building solidarity, resilience, and promoting cooperative agriculture. A further greenhouse innovation is an initiative in Wadi Hadhramawt which uses remote technology to operate greenhouse irrigation systems, an approach which presents opportunities for female farmers.²³ Also, smaller greenhouses on roofs or adjacent to homes were viewed as promising for women.²⁴

The issue of financing for water-use efficiency inputs was noted by 48 interviewees, specifying challenges for more expensive investments such as greenhouses, drip irrigation, and rainwater harvesting interventions. Additionally, 15 interviewees mentioned the particular challenge of financing for women and youth. Challenges for women to access funding include: lack of experience engaging with financial institutions; absence of collateral and national identification; and cultural norms

Interview Quotation

"The required funding may be modest because the innovator may not have the funding to bring his innovation to life, particularly for youth. Sometimes the funding required to implement the innovation may be very simple. For example, we started using a float in irrigation water holding tanks (its cost does not exceed USD 100) to avoid wasting water...there are three colors for the person operating the pump to see. If he sees the green color, the water level in the tank is half, and if he sees the blue color, it means that the tank is about to fill up, while the red color means that the tank is full, and the person turns off the pump." Confidential interview 18 August 2024, male, Yemeni business owner

Using date palm fronds to shade crops, Tuban District, Lahij Photo: Heba al-Absi, 27 August 2024

encountered in banks and formal lending institutions. Interestingly, this is despite the reality that women have higher repayment rates in microfinance and repay loans faster (Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies 2024). Another key challenge is training farmers on how to operate and maintain modern systems. The lack of spare parts for drip irrigation systems was an obstacle emphasized by seven interviewees, as dealers sometimes don't have a supply on hand. Further, for many farmers farm gate brokers, who distribute their agricultural produce, are often the only source of credit for inputs (e.g. seeds, seedlings, fertilizers, pesticides, tools and nets) that are available in stock and sometimes they will provide modest cash advances.

Mulching and composting are traditional practices that conserve water, as well as improve soil health and productivity. Using greywater or recycling household water (ghsawil) in kitchen gardens (mishqar) or for rooftop gardens (naqa'il) are traditional practices that Yemeni women

- 23 Confidential interview 20 May 2024, male, Yemeni owner of a technology-driven farm, Hadhramawt.
- 24 Confidential interviews: 21 May 2024, male, Yemeni farmer; 21 May 2024, male, Yemeni farmer; 27 May 2024, male, Yemeni nursery owner.



use, which can be revived to contribute to climate-smart agriculture. Installing pipes instead of open channels to transport water to fields can improve water-use efficiency in spate irrigation (also known as flood and furrow method). Other techniques mentioned by interviewees include hydroponics (soilless cultivation using water-based nutrition), low tunnel farming, and using shade netting, cloth, or palm fronds to protect plants from the sun and reduce evaporation.

2.1.5 Social Solidarity and Cooperative Action

Yemen has an ancient history of social solidarity (Hehmeyer 2003). An example of cooperation in the water sector is the indigenous traditions of the *al-khayyal* system in the Hadhramawt for managing spate irrigation (Baquhaizel, Saeed & bin Ghouth 2011). Another system managed communally is variously called *ma'ayin*, or *ghayl*, where a subterranean aqueduct transports spring water for irrigation or other purposes (Lightfoot 2000). Another system used in Ibb is called *al-dabab*, a communally owned man-made cave where percolated water is gathered and transferred via canal for use in irrigation, mosques, or municipal usage. The emergence in the 1970s and 1980s in the former Yemen Arab Republic (YAR) of the Local Development Association (LDA) movement was a further manifestation of social solidarity using remittances to build community schools, roads, and water projects (Carapico 1998).²⁵

Contemporary community-based organizations (CBOs) such as WUAs have an essential role in improving water management and can contribute to agricultural productivity. However, they are diverse and face a number of challenges (Bruns & Taher 2009). The important role of WUAs emerged in the research, as they are found in many rural areas and hold potential to engage communities in resource management. In Tuban Delta in Lahij governorate alone there are 22 WUAs, of which 16 have agricultural land and are part of the national irrigation program.²⁶ However, it was stated that to empower women in WUAs gender considerations need to be mainstreamed from the beginning and reflect challenges that rural women face, such as high levels of illiteracy and lack of technical knowledge (Boyer, Shakir & al-Areeqi 2024; Zabara 2018). This point was reiterated in interviews with 31 individuals, who noted the important role of women in water resource management. FAO and many local and international actors are seeking to revive the role of WUAs, and MAIF in the IRG now has dedicated personnel for this purpose.²⁷

²⁵ In 1981, the state construction of roads, schools, and water projects numbered 4,507 and LDAs through remittances built more than 20,000. In 1986, state-sponsored projects totaled 7,821 and LDA projects 23,344.

²⁶ Confidential interview 29 August 2024, male, Yemeni irrigation specialist.

²⁷ Confidential interview 1 September 2024, female, WUA specialist.

2.1.6 Water Conflicts

Conflict and social violence over water have been a significant phenomenon for years in Yemen (Yemen Armed Violence Assessment 2010). Drivers of such conflict include: rapidly growing population; cyclical droughts; unequal access to water resources; diminishing availability of water; introduction of new technologies (water pipes for household and agriculture use, large-scale dams, etc..) disrupting traditional water management practices; a heavily armed population vying for decreasing resources; land grabbing; and external actors, including the government and/or international actors, operating in ways that trigger conflict. Additional factors exacerbating the situation are the current war, displacement, and rising levels of economic vulnerability. Agriculture has been over-extracting groundwater for years in Yemen, with irrigated *qat* fields significantly expanding since 2015 (Tshiband 2019). This unregulated use of scarce water has been fueled by the increasing availability of solar-powered irrigation pumps.

Women are primarily responsible for securing and managing household water resources and there is widespread recognition that it is also essential for them to contribute to fostering solutions to water conflicts. FAO and the International Organization for Migration (IOM) implemented two projects funded by the United Nations Peace Building Fund that supported women and youth in conflict resolution in the water sector (FAO 2022). Building on earlier FAO programming funded by the Kingdom of the Netherlands the projects sought to be more inclusive of their needs and involve women and youth members in WUAs. This initiative and similar projects implemented by other organizations have also trained WUA members in conflict resolution and various other topics. This approach recognizes that rural women often bear the brunt of water conflicts as they struggle to provide water for their families, livestock and land, as well as desalinate drinking water due to increasing salinity with the overextraction of groundwater. However, WUAs reflect the prevailing gender norms in communities; thus, even when women are members, they rarely play decision-making roles (Boyer, Shakir & al-Areeqi 2024) and are often sidelined in resolving water conflicts (Zabara 2018).

2.1.7 Flood Early Warning and Disaster Risk Reduction²⁸

Rainfall in Yemen is shaped by various weather patterns and the country's topography, so when it rains it is often in short intense bursts (Aklan 2023), with the earth unable to quickly absorb precipitation. This leads to regular flash floods that careen down dry *wadis* (stream beds) building up momentum and debris that sweep away animals and cars, wreak havoc on check dams

²⁸ This section greatly benefited from discussions at the workshop convened for this research in January 2025 in Amman, Jordan.

that line *wadi* beds to irrigate crops, and result in the loss of life for those caught unaware. Traditionally, villagers upstream would shoot off their guns in an agreed pattern to warn those downstream of imminent dangerous flash floods.²⁹ However, the intensity, frequency, and destructiveness of flash floods is increasing due to various factors including climate change. These extreme weather events spread disease and destroy agricultural and fishing assets and settlements, causing fatalities, the loss of livelihoods, and displacement, with vulnerable communities and IDPs hit particularly hard (ibid). Yemen has also been ravaged by cyclones in recent years and these are predicted to become more frequent, with an unprecedented three such dire events in 2018. Climate hazards warrant concerted joint effort among stakeholders to invest in Disaster Risk Reduction (DRR), with a key component being developing early warning systems to mitigate the impact of natural disasters.

Numerous stakeholders in Yemen have sought to support DRR and natural disaster early warning systems (Mercy Corps 2024; Civil Aviation and Meteorology Authority et al. n.d.; REACH 2024). However, one of the key gaps in early warning is the connection between information and predictive analysis and those most vulnerable to the impact, as forecast information is often highly technical and not easily accessible to non-experts (Mercy Corps 2024). In light of this challenge a number of initiatives seek to warn Yemenis of impending floods, including installing a siren system in the city of Sana'a (Pavlik n.d.), and an App called *Taqwim Genoa* (تقويمر جنوة, meaning Genoa Calendar) that offers services for farmers and relevant stakeholders in the Hadhramawt.³⁰ FAO, with support from the European Union, has rehabilitated meteorological substations in various parts of the country and farmers receive real-time weather updates and alerts through an easily accessible WhatsApp application (FAO 2025). Nafidha Wasl is another App being piloted in the Hadhramawt; it provides agricultural extension information and two-way communication with farmers and could include an early flood warning function.³¹ While there is still work to be done in this area, these initiatives seek to support farmers in meaningful ways and address the issue of early warning of extreme weather events.

2.1.8 Section Conclusion

Addressing climate-smart agriculture water resources should rely on harvesting rainwater, paired with modern water-use efficiency interventions such as drip irrigation and greenhouses, rather than overexploiting groundwater. This sustainable approach will increase agricultural productivity; also, the threat

²⁹ Confidential interview 28 June 2024, female, Yemeni academic.

³⁰ Available at the App store: https://play.google.com/store/apps/details?id=com.mukallait.calender&pli=1 (29.03.2025).

³¹ Confidential interview 19 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in agriculture.

of flooding will be reduced and traditional water resource management reinforced. The importance of rebuilding traditional systems, reviving spate irrigation systems, and expanding modern flood mitigation was emphasized by informants from all categories and participants in the January 2025 workshop in Amman. Additionally, further developing early warning systems to deliver extreme weather event forecasts in an understandable manner to those concerned, particularly farmers, is also much needed. Interventions could be implemented as cash-for-work in agricultural communities and could include, but are not limited, to: forestation and reforestation on hillsides and slopes above



al-Shamayatayn District, Ta'iz Photo: Heba al-Absi, 17 August 2024

agricultural fields; terrace rehabilitation; slowing cascading flood waters by strengthening earthen berms around fields with stones, check dams, surface stone chains (lines of stones on hillsides), piling rocks around the base of trees on hillsides (call "smile" or "halfmoon"), installing gabion cages (wire mesh containers filled with stones larger than the mesh) or using recycled tires in *wadi* beds and at strategic locations around date palm orchards or fields, and strengthening simple rainwater harvesting solutions such as gravity-fed catchment ponds and creating surface rainwater ponds for livestock watering.³² Another source to harvest rainwater is along roads that have proper drainage and channels to agricultural lands, as this important community asset can also contribute to deteriorating water quality, soil erosion, and flooding (Saleh, al-Abyadh & Zolail 2019). However, it must be noted that such efforts need to be strengthened in their gender impact. According to a 2022 study, women are rarely involved in designing cash-for-work activities and such programming

has had limited impact on gender relations in beneficiary families (Shuoaib 2022). A further study in 2019 found that women participating in cash-forwork activities had to travel far to collect their payment and such locations had limited privacy (Grassroots Yemen 2019).

There are many creative solutions to maximize the benefit of water in agriculture in a context of climate change that can be arrived at with the input of farmers, communities, local CSOs, and Yemenis working in the sector. The central role that women play in water management in the home, on farm land, and in the community is reflected in this section and many local and international organizations are seeking to strengthen capacities and integrate them in developing solutions. Locally developed efforts require the cooperation and support of donors and international organizations.

32 Confidential interview 26 May 2024, two men, international and Yemeni staff with an international organization.

2.2 Agriculture

Yemen's rich agricultural heritage was transmitted for millennia through oral traditions – poetry, songs, proverbs, and stories – and by fathers, mothers, grandfathers and grandmothers mentoring younger generations. Families and communities worked together to plow, plant, harvest, and create agricultural infrastructure. Although in the latter half of the 20th century many age-old practices receded, social solidarity traditions have continued and helped to mitigate the impact of the current conflict on families.

This section highlights the importance of seed preservation, tissue culture propagation, and selecting drought- and disease-resistant crops. Also touched on is investing in soil and plant health through composting and fertilizing, maximizing plant protection, reducing post-harvest losses, supporting urban agriculture, and enabling agricultural cooperatives. A range of indigenous and modern approaches are presented, which pose challenges, as well as opportunities, to climate-smart agriculture.

2.2.1 Seed Banks, Tissue Culture Propagation, and Crop Selection

A perennial farming practice was the preservation of seeds for future crops. Women in Yemen were often responsible for selecting, cleaning, and storing the best seeds. Seeds were preserved in various ways including: sun drying to protect from insects and disease; mixing them with ashes, salt, chili powder (or minging them with a specific type of soil in the Hadhramawt (al-Baity 2003)); and storing them in an airtight, warm environment in barrels, dried gourds, bags made from palm fronds, burlap or jute bags, or in lined underground chambers. A proverb about the importance of seeds shared by an interviewee in Ta'iz is: *"If the rain falls in Oqaqa, make sure that the seeds are in the window sill"* (i.e. getting them ready to plant).³³

With the war many government-operated seed banks preserving local varieties have been destroyed (al-Jarmouzi et al. 2023). Additionally, displacement has meant the families often fled carrying only the essentials, and yet other families were forced to eat their stored seeds due to poverty. Since 2015, drought and flooding have also contributed to the loss of crops, seeds, and stored food, with resilience negatively impacted by repeated shocks. Moreover, international organizations at times distributed seeds that cannot be saved or require the use of expensive pesticides and chemical fertilizers. One interviewee from Ta'iz noted, "Some organizations have distributed completely spoiled or unsuitable seeds for the local environmental conditions, which caused the loss of an entire year's crop. The reason was that the seeds were not viable, produced only once, or the plants grew but were completely devoid of grains."

33 Confidential interview 10 August 2024, male, Yemeni academic.

The preservation of local agricultural genetic diversity is essential, as many Yemeni crop landraces (traditional varieties of a crop selected by farmers for adaptation to local conditions and food preference) are well-suited to the local context and could be important for future research and breeding. Yemen is famed for the wealth of its biodiversity, with many endemic plants; the Indian Ocean island of Soqotra is globally recognized for its unique flora and fauna. Sorghum is the most significant cereal crop in the country constituting 59 percent of grain production (Republic of Yemen 2024; see also Figure 1 on p age 9), with diverse varieties (Varisco 1994).³⁴ Sorghum stalks are handfed to house cows and used as cooking fuel in traditional ovens and in making mud bricks. There are many cultivars of date palms, pomegranates, grapes, and other indigenous fruits and vegetables (Republic of Yemen 2016). Unfortunately, there has been little effort to improve the performance of these species and varieties.

Due to challenges related to agrobiodiversity several organizations have invested in seed banks and FAO is supporting MAIF's Agriculture Research and Extension Authority (AREA) in seed preservation. Community-based seed libraries are being supported by FAO, the Danish Refugee Council, Oxfam, and numerous local organizations. Government, private, and non-profit nurseries are also instrumental in distributing seeds to farmers. In the Hadhramawt there was a date palm tissue culture laboratory project prior to the conflict; however, unfortunately it is currently not operational. There is a private company in Sana'a propagating tissue culture potatoes, date palms, and other seedlings. This method of locally producing high-quality seedlings saves on expensive imported seeds, seedlings, and reduces the need for pesticides. Additionally, the quality of seedlings impact survival rates; even if a seedling is a drought resilient variety, if it does not have a strong root system it is unlikely to thrive.³⁵

The following crops are already cultivated in Yemen but could be scaled up to respond to the vicissitudes of climate change to contribute to food security:

Teff – an ancient grain originating in Ethiopia, but with an indigenous wild version in Yemen, is currently cultivated in Shabwa, Hadhramawt, al-Baydha, and several other regions. It is used for bread and 'aseed (porridge), is gluten free and highly nutritious. Additionally, the cultivation cycle for this versatile grain is only 45 days from planting to harvest, requiring limited water. Further, in Shabwa and Hadhramawt teff straw is used to make mud bricks for constructing homes and buildings. It is said that the value of the teff straw is close to that of the grain yield.³⁶

³⁴ The 13th century agricultural almanac compiled by the Rasulid Sultan al-Malik al-Ashraf describes 21 unique varieties of sorghum.

³⁵ Participant in the 21 January 2025 workshop, female, Arab civil society organization.

³⁶ Confidential interview 1 September 2024, male, Yemeni researcher and environmental specialist in a local CSO.

- Quinoa a plant from the amaranth family that contains all essential amino acids (i.e. a complete protein) and is highly drought and salt tolerant (halyophyte). Testing conducted in Dhamar in 2014 by the International Center for Bio-Saline Research (ICBA) and FAO supporting AREA on a number of varieties of quinoa showed promising results for green forage and grain yields (Daws & al-Moallem 2018).
- Pearl millet is another promising halyophyte crop. Remains of millet cultivation in Dhamar is radiocarbon dated to the 2nd millennia BC and pearl millet was cultivated in the country in the 13th and 14th centuries AD (Mehra 2003). Currently, millet is widely cultivated on rainfed land for fodder and food and there are 20 local landraces; however, some perform better than others (al-Hadi, Ibrahim & al-Kadasy 2023). Pearl millet is particularly drought tolerant and quick growing, making an excellent climate-smart crop.
- Sesame cultivated in Yemen at least since the 9th-14th century BC, as evidenced by charred remains at an archaeological site in Sabir, Wadi Tuban, Lahij governorate (Bedigian 2004). This drought-tolerant rain-fed crop is primed for expansion, valued for the seeds in various recipes and the oil is preferred in many parts of the country over *samn* (clarified butter, or ghee). Additionally, the ground remains after extracting the oil is used as nutritious livestock fodder (Yemen Family Care Association 2024). In a comparative analysis of various sesame varieties in Somalia, the Yemeni variety was the highest performer in terms of yield and growth (Ismaan et al. 2020).

Numerous research informants emphasized that when promoting new or scaling up crops, it is essential to socialize their usage. One interviewee noted that when mealworms were introduced in Kenya as a high protein supplement, competitions were held to develop appealing recipes.³⁷ Another important aspect of success in introducing new crops or techniques is to ensure adequate training of farmers. One interviewee stated that an international organization in Yemen introduced olive trees to an area with a suitable climate, but failed to properly train and support farmers. Thus, farmers lost the harvest as they lacked knowledge of how to preserve olives and of techniques to extract oil.³⁸

2.2.2 Soil and Plant Health

Yemeni farmers traditionally relied on well-honed practices to ensure soil health and contribute to flourishing crops. This included producing organic compost and fertilizers³⁹ and designating some fields to lie fallow and allowing

³⁷ Confidential interview 13 June 2024, female, Arab sustainable food specialist.

³⁸ Confidential interview 7 September 2024, male, Yemeni head of a training institute.

³⁹ Compost feeds soil and fertilizer feeds plants. Quantities and composition of fertilizers must match the exact needs of the crop being grown.

26

livestock to graze there. Also, a well-known practice was planting legumes like cowpeas and lentils as cover crops to "fix" nitrogen, particularly important in fields where sorghum, maize, and millet are cultivated. Minimal plowing at specific times and leaving the remains of plant roots in the field after harvesting grain crops provides the soil with nitrogen and improves drainage. Intercropping, also called companion planting, is another traditional practice in Yemen mentioned by interviewees as it contributes to soil health and increases yields. A particularly powerful crop combination to promote healthy soil and crops in Yemen is the three sisters – maize or sorghum, legumes, and squash – and one dirty brother – organic compost.⁴⁰

Numerous interviewees highlighted soil poverty due to various factors, including: erosion of fertile top soil; increasing salinization and sodification⁴¹; sandy soil; overuse of chemical fertilizers and pesticides; and over-tillage which breaks up dirt particles, but ultimately compacts the soil and impairs moisture retention, particularly when mechanical methods are used. These challenges have led to unsustainable practices such as replacing poor soil with higher quality soil from other areas and farmers

Interview Quotation

"The random and unorganized use of pesticides has led to the emergence of secondary insects that have become primary pests. There are beneficial insects whose function is to feed on harmful insects, and pesticides eliminate the biological enemies of harmful insects, leading to an increase in the harmful insects and the spread of diseases. Rising temperatures have also led to the emergence of fungal and bacterial diseases that require large quantities of pesticides to control them. Therefore, an integrated pest management (IPM) approach is needed... as chemical control is but one of the elements in an integrated system." Confidential interview 29 May 2024, male, Yemeni director of a research station

applying even more chemical fertilizers thinking this will improve crop yields. Traditionally, organic compost was produced on-farm by fermenting livestock manure and crop residues and applying it while plowing. However, such processes are time-consuming, and informants noted that on larger farms it is difficult to produce sufficient quantities.

There is a clear demand for organic compost, which presents an opportunity. Interviewees noted that there are initiatives to produce compost and liquid fertilizers, which can be delivered through irrigation networks. Producing compost from fish waste and marketing it to farmers introduces no invasive seeds to crops, and it is good for sandy soil, and adding red wiggler worms adds a further improvement. One interviewee in the Hadhramawt stated, however, that the placement of fish waste fertilizer facilities should be away

⁴⁰ Confidential interview 10 November 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural specialist working with an international organization.

⁴¹ Both processes that involve salts in the soil, with salinization being a concentration of salts and sodification being an accumulation of sodium on clay exchange sites leading to structural decline of the soil. *https://www.soilscienceaustralia.org.au/about/save-our-soils/sos-salinisation-and-sodification/* (29.03.2025).

from residential areas due to odors and emissions.⁴² The Small and Micro Enterprise Promotion Service (SMEPS) is scaling up a fish fertilizer initiative that holds promise, reactivating a traditional practice (SMEPS 2024). One interviewee noted that an investor in Ta'iz is extracting zeolite,⁴³ a mineral which increases soil water retention, positively contributes to the growth and yield of plants, and slowly releases nutrients (Jarosz et al. 2022). There are a number of initiatives piloting bio-gas units, producing green energy and generating organic compost. BioTreasure, a social enterprise developed by Omar Badokhon, a young man from the Hadhramawt, won the United Nations Environment Programme (UNEP) Young Champion of the Earth Award in 2017, for its small-scale bio-gas production units.⁴⁴ Minimum and no-tillage practices will reduce cost and effort, as well as increase carbon sequestration and contribute to improved soil health.⁴⁵

2.2.3 Plant Protection

As an ancient agrarian society, Yemenis have a wealth of indigenous plant protection practices that includes consuming protein-packed locust as a delicacy (Colburn & Olney 2024).⁴⁶ A further practice is placing a type of predatory ant on the canopy of date palms to eat larvae and moths as described in a 13th century agricultural treatise by a Rasulid ruler in Yemen (Varisco et al. 1992 and 2014). This tradition to mitigate the impact of various pests is still found in the Tihama, Ta'iz, and the Hadhramawt (Ba-Angood 2003). Many ancient plant protection practices encountered were preventative rather than remedial, e.g. when and how to plant specific crops, as well as applying various oils to prevent certain pests or cultivating repellent plants near crops (ibid). On rooftop and kitchen gardens in Ibb a succulent plant called *madan (Plectranthus barbatus*) is used to repel the common lizard from eating plants.⁴⁷

The most significant plant protection challenge encountered in this research, mentioned in 39 interviews, was the irrational (i.e. excessive, haphazard or random) use of chemical pesticides. It was noted that at times those selling chemical agriculture solutions are ignorant about usage and farmers may also be illiterate, which exacerbates the problem. The rising cost of chemical pesticides was also pointed out, as was corruption and their illegal importation.

⁴² Confidential interview 28 May 2024, male, Yemeni environmental specialist.

⁴³ Confidential interview 1 September 2024, male, Yemeni researcher and environmental specialist in a local CSO.

⁴⁴ See *https://biotreasure.co/* (29.03.2025).

⁴⁵ An excellent documentary on the importance of soil regeneration is *Kiss the Ground*. Available at *https://kissthe-groundmovie.com/* (29.03.2025).

⁴⁶ Considered halal (lawful or permissible) in Islam and eaten fried, roasted, boiled and eaten as a street snack.

⁴⁷ Mohammed al-Duais experience.

Additionally, the heavy use of pesticides on *qat* negatively impacts adjacent food crops, bee health, biodiversity, and humans. With climate change Yemeni farmers are facing new hazards and challenges to protect crops from insects, invasives, and diseases, as well as from bacteria, nematodes, fungi, and molds. Date palms have importance nutritionally, culturally, and historically in the Hadhramawt, the Tihama, and other areas of the country. One interviewee recounted that *"dates produced in the valley saved the people from famine during World War II."*⁴⁸ This heritage is being undermined by the conflict, with the country losing approximately half of its date production since 2015 (Zwijnenburg 2020).

Despite these issues, a variety of plant protection approaches cited by informants included: covering plants with plastic mesh/net/screen; using seeds and crop varieties that are pest, disease, and invasive resistant; planting repellent plants; biological control, such as that noted above from the 13th century; tissue culture propagation that produces disease-free plants; spreading grains of bran to attract a certain pest that overeats and causes their bellies to swell and burst⁴⁹; using organic fertilizers and mulch to make the soil less compact, increase organic matter and humidity, and ease removal of invasive weeds; and using smoke from cow dung or sacred fig trees to eliminate the larvae of the coffee berry borer beetle (*Hypothenemus hampei*).

A promising opportunity identified in the Hadhramawt is a dual trap developed by a researcher that addresses two of the most destructive invasive insects impacting date palm trees – the Red Palm Weevil (*Rhynchophorus ferrugineus*) and the Rhinoceros Beetle (*Oryctes rhinoceros*). The trap works by attracting and capturing the Rhinoceros Beetle via solar light at night, while the Red Weevil is captured during the day through the placement of pheromones and kairomones. Thus, the trap eliminates both species of pests. It is estimated that this innovative IPM solution can address more than 70 percent of pest infestations in date palms.

One common indigenous tradition is using botanical measures to combat pests, including neem oil, called *muraymra* in Arabic. Native to the Indian sub-continent, it is likely that this tree dates in Yemen from the 19th century, when it was also introduced to East Africa. This drought and heat tolerant tree is a source of

Interview Quotation

"One success story is that of a farmer who, after learning about the components of the organic pesticide, collected neem tree leaves, dried them, and produced an organic pesticide, which he then distributed to neighboring farmers. Following his method, other farmers started producing this natural pesticide for their own farms." Confidential interview 28 September 2024, male, Yemeni nursery owner, Ta'iz.

⁴⁸ Confidential interview 20 May 2024, male, Yemeni researcher Wadi Hadhramawt.

⁴⁹ Confidential interview 2 September 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural consultant working for an international organization.

timber and cooking fuel and is widely recognized as protecting plants from insects and fungal diseases (Campos et al. 2016), as well as being used for medicinal purposes. Numerous interviewees noted that it is used by farmers in plant protection and to combat desertification. Entrepreneurs and farmers collect, dry and grind the leaves and then add it to oil or shampoo to spray this non-toxic substance on to plants.

2.2.4 Post-Harvest and Harvest Losses

Throughout history, Yemen has been plagued by famine,⁵⁰ hunger, and food insecurity. As a result, many agricultural and food processing practices were developed to reduce harvest and post-harvest losses. From drying coffee husks and adding spices for a caffeine-free tea called *qishr* (meaning husk) to smoking dairy products for flavor and to ensuring longer shelf life, Yemenis sought to maximize income, efficiency, and preserve their agricultural products. Traditional practices noted by informants included: making storage containers for fermenting dairy products from a dried local pear-shaped gourd (called *dubay*) and covering the top with a lid made from the *qafla* (Arabian balsam tree, *Euphorbia abyssinica*) or *taneb* (*Cordia africana*); salting, smoking, or fermenting foods to preserve them; in the Hadhramawt storing meat in honey, preserving it for up to six months; and in Soqotra packing a sweet date paste into specially prepared goat skins tightly tied at neck and leg openings, where it can remain preserved for years (Colburn & Olney 2024). Famed Yemeni grapes



sun-dried into sweet raisins and properly stored grains also reduce food loss. Another local tradition is that of the *madfan* (an underground grain storage chamber carved in rock or solid earth with a cover to preserve the grains for years from air, rain, animals, and insects).⁵¹ A method to preserve meat involves salting and spicing it for

⁵⁰ Salient examples include: a severe drought in the 6th century AD weakened the Himyarite kingdom and contributed to its eventual conquest by Aksum; famine and drought struck the whole country in 1723–24; in 1826–27 a plague of locusts resulted in a severe famine; 1905–06 during the siege of Sana'a against the Ottoman occupation, starvation was widespread and it is said that half the population of the city died of hunger; a 1943–47 Wadi Hadhramawt famine was extremely severe, with children and pregnant women sent to al-Mukalla, and an estimated one out of seven dying; and in the 1950s three years of drought led to widespread starvation, with the United States opening a legation in Ta'iz to provide food aid. A proverb from al-Jawf says, "If you are fleeing death, there is no escape; if you're fleeing hunger, settle in Suhal ibn Naji."

a long shelf-life version of the slow-cooked dish called *hanidh* for *Eid* (religious holiday). In the absence of refrigeration, other meat preservation practices such as removing internal organs, or drying meat in a cool, dark, ventilated place can preserve highly perishable meat for weeks.

The prevalence of food insecurity is alarmingly high in Yemen, with the 2024 Global Hunger Index ranking the country number 126th out of 127 countries.⁵² Estimates of global post-harvest food loss of fresh fruit and vegetables range between 28 percent and 55 percent annually (Karoney et al. 2024). In order to address food insecurity in the country it is critical to minimize unnecessary losses of precious agricultural products. While no Yemen-specific data on post-harvest losses was identified, it is clearly high, given a variety of factors that include, but are not limited to: poor road networks; limited electricity coverage, particularly in rural areas; dire economic circumstance in many farming families with inconsistent availability and high cost of gasoline; low capacity in food preservation and processing in the home, community and private sector; and complexities in accessing markets during the conflict (World Bank 2021).

Various organizations are supporting post-harvest food processing activities, with SMEPS and the Social Fund for Development (SFD), two local quasigovernmental entities, being early leaders in the field. Interventions by local and international organizations targeting women cited by interviewees include: dairy production; drying and grinding spices and produce; pickling; reducing tomato spoilage and making paste, sauce, and powder; processing coffee beans; sorting, preserving, and processing dates; and creating jams, fruit juices, and canning. Establishing or scaling up factories that mechanize food processing was also seen by interviewees as an essential investment to increase efficiency and contribute to food security.⁵³

Interestingly, one theme frequently encountered in interviews was the need to strengthen the role of women in food processing and post-harvest activities. This is an important point in light of the increasing role that women are playing in earning income for their families (Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies 2024). With the conflict and the need to contribute to household finances, some

Interview Quotation

"You can't just have a blanket approach working with women. Teaching sewing, tailoring, and food processing can reinforce traditional female roles and stereotypes. There are female landowners and they can be role models. You have to engage women in transformative programming rather than such basic activities where you end up saturating local markets. You need proper market assessments linked directly to interventions... We too often keep our focus at the project level and we don't zoom out." Confidential interview 21 May 2024, two women, donor agency

⁵² See https://www.globalhungerindex.org/yemen.html (29.03.2025).

⁵³ Confidential interviews: 23 May 2024, female, Yemeni nutrition researcher; 27 May 2024, two males, farmers; 9 June 2024, male, Yemeni manager in a local corporation; 15 August 2024, female, Yemeni food industry specialist; 30 October 2024, female, Yemeni head of a local women's CSO, Hadhramawt.

women are engaging in opportunities outside their home, and others are relying on familiar tasks to earn money which they can pursue from their homes. Interviewees noted that date palm frond processing can be expanded to create traditional and non-traditional baskets, hats, and useful and decorative items to generate income earning opportunities for women. However, it is essential to support women in rural communities and female farmers to move beyond traditional roles, for example harnessing green technology such as solar dryers/dehydrators or designing agritech initiatives. Transformative interventions should seek to empower women to break into new professions and strengthen their contribution to decision-making in the home.

Post-harvest interventions that focus on expanding cold storage and refrigerated transportation opportunities can also reduce food losses. Additionally, strengthening the marketing of agricultural produce, including directly connecting producers with consumers in urban areas in accessible farmers' markets holds promise. Hermetic bags (air- and watertight) can be used to seal harvested crops by smallholder farmers to prevent losses due to fungi and insects.⁵⁴ Finally, utilizing agricultural cooperatives to support post-harvest initiatives is an area ripe for investment and explored in more detail in the following section.

In addition to post-harvest losses, inefficiencies and conditions during harvesting can also result in a loss of crops. Appropriate mechanization is a key aspect of farming that can reduce such harvest losses. However, numerous factors contribute to low levels of mechanization in the country, including: mountainous topography; extensive terracing; fragmented land holdings; high levels of sharecropping; high cost for such equipment; weak road infrastructure; and a lack of technical knowledge for repair and maintenance of equipment, as well as a weak supply line for spare parts in rural areas (al-Shamiry 2020). One interviewee described a simple threshing machine that consists of a barrel fitted with ball bearings on both sides and a central shaft that is attached to a generator or tractor, which can thresh all cereal crops.⁵⁵ The International Center for Agricultural Research in the Dry Areas (ICARDA) has worked in a number of countries in the region supporting smallholder farmers with simple mechanization designed to reduce manual labor and increase efficiency for various agricultural harvesting processes. Support they provide also includes developing local production, maintenance, and spare part supplies for these machines. Agricultural cooperatives present an opportunity for farmers to jointly own and maintain mechanical equipment. The rental of such equipment to non-cooperative members can also contribute

⁵⁴ Participant in 21 January 2025 workshop, male, German senior agricultural specialist.

⁵⁵ Confidential interview 17 August 2024, male, Yemeni independent agricultural consultant.

to the financial solvency of the cooperative. Alternatively, individual farmer entrepreneurs can provide mechanized services to others in their area.

2.2.5 Agricultural Cooperatives and Producer Associations

In Yemen age-old practices in agricultural communities brought together families to support one another in the aftermath of flooding, drought, or natural disasters. *Jaysh*, for example, refers to communities working together

to harvest a family's crops or repair agricultural infrastructure after flooding. *Al-'ana'* and *al-shamla* are other local traditions of voluntary working to construct wells, dams, and other social assets. Yemeni oral traditions,

Yemeni Proverbs on Cooperation

When men carry something together, it will be lighter (ma shulthu al-rijal khaf).

God's hand is with the group (yad Allah ma'a al-jama'a).

including proverbs, reinforce collective action principles. Religious and tribal practices also play a role in affirming cooperative approaches in the face of crises and addressing broader social needs.

The first formal cooperatives were established in the 1950s in the South during the British colonial era and in the former YAR in the 1960s (ILO 2009). In the South cooperatives were encouraged for the production of cotton, and following independence the People's Democratic Republic of Yemen (PDRY) expanded these institutions. During this period the state provided operational support to cooperatives to manage canals, supply tools, seeds, and funding to farmers, and in return they received half of the harvest (Aklan 2024). By 1982 31 percent of agricultural production and 34 percent of fishing outputs were conducted by cooperatives (Carapico 1998). After unification, in 1996, the Agricultural Cooperative Union was created and by 2010 there were 1,410 cooperatives registered with the Ministry of Social Affairs and Labor, of which 60 percent were agricultural in nature (Polat 2010). In 2009 it was reported that out of 427 cooperatives registered with the Agricultural Cooperatives Union, ten were women-only (ILO 2009). However, since 2015 most agricultural cooperatives disappeared for various reasons.⁵⁶ Additionally, localization of interventions implemented by international organizations has been particularly weak in Yemen, with only a small number of local CSOs playing a leadership role in the water and agriculture sectors, despite significant capacity in local civil society (Colburn 2021). Producer associations are found in various parts of the country, with those supporting coffee farmers common in areas cultivating this precious bean.

Social capital, cooperation, and civil society are of critical importance to climate-smart agriculture, particularly in the face of the increasing impact

⁵⁶ Confidential interview 12 November 2024, female, Yemeni trade union specialist.

from climate change. Strengthening the role of this aspect of Yemeni society will contribute to communal resilience and deepen the impact of livelihood and agricultural interventions, particularly when such efforts are led by women, youth, and minorities. Moreover, working through CBOs such as agricultural cooperatives or producer associations will magnify the impact of interventions beyond supporting individual farmers. These community-based entities can reduce farmer expenses for inputs (i.e. purchasing seeds, drip irrigation systems, and/or greenhouse materials in bulk at reduced prices), support capacity building efforts, enhance marketing, improve flood mitigation, and contribute to food processing that reduces post-harvest losses. Numerous international and local organizations have begun investing in agricultural cooperatives and producer associations to maximize impact. However, more can be done.

2.2.6 Urban Agriculture and Gardening

A prime example of urban agriculture in Yemen is that of the *magashim* (sing. magshama) found in the Old City of Sana'a, as well as similar traditions in 'Amran, Dhamar, Ibb, Sa'da, Ta'iz, Zabid, Hadhramawt,⁵⁷ and other areas, although they are often in disrepair. In Sana'a for over 500 years this ingenious mosquebath-garden system has utilized greywater from ablutions and bathhouses to irrigate adjacent gardens usually hidden behind mud-brick walls growing vegetables, fruits, herbs, and animal fodder (al-Nozaily et al. 2014). Additionally, these gardens benefited from human excrement collected from public toilets and private homes and burnt as fuel in bath houses, with the ashes spread as fertilizer in the gardens. In 2014 a survey identified 45 of these urban green spaces and proposed ways to improve water-use efficiency and inject climate-smart agriculture practices (ibid). A further horticultural tradition in cities and rural areas throughout the country are rooftop gardens, where women cultivate herbs, vegetables, and flowers. Another practice is that of flocks of goats and sheep foraging in cities, with goats particularly adept in finding sustenance among garbage and kitchen scraps. Family practices also include maintaining a goat or sheep on the rooftop, which is fattened with kitchen scraps prior to *Eid*. In parts of Yemen families raise pigeons on balconies and rooftops for meat and use their droppings as a source of nitrogen in organic fertilizer.

Interviewees suggested turning fallow land around universities, schools, health facilities, and on *waqf* (religious endowment) land into community gardens. One local CSO had used university land adjacent to the women's dormitory to raise food and teach climate-smart agriculture techniques to female students

⁵⁷ Many mosques have an adjacent *hayt*, a garden sounded by mud wall, where dates, citrus, papaya and vegetables are cultivated.

to take back to their rural communities. With the conflict and increasing food insecurity, some entrepreneurial families have expanded urban agriculture and created small farms on their flat rooftops, sometimes including chickens, and even goats and sheep. Another promising urban agricultural idea is to use fabric grow bags to cultivate different vegetables on balconies and rooftops or create small greenhouses on rooftops. However, many urban dwellers lack gardening experience and knowledge, so one interviewee suggested creating an advice-hotline for city dwellers wanting to learn about plant protection, composting, greywater, and other relevant topics.⁵⁸ Urban nurseries can also be supported to serve as hubs to introduce new crops and provide advice to those seeking to grow food. Backyard or keyhole gardens in urban and peri-urban areas could utilize perma-gardening techniques. One interviewee shared key-hole garden best practices to include creating a berm around the edge to protect plants from wind, digging down 20 centimeters, putting a layer of organic compost, covering it with a layer of soil and then planting trees for shade – and watered it with greywater and harvested rainwater.⁵⁹

Historically, in many parts of the country agricultural produce, livestock, and crafts were sold directly from farmers and producers to consumers on specific days of the week in a *suq* (market). This strong tradition resulted in towns in various parts of the country being named after these weekly events – *suq al-ithnayn* (Monday Market), *suq al-khamis* (Thursday Market), etc. While many urban areas continue to have large markets on the outskirts of town, these are often located far from residential areas and operate more as wholesale markets. Establishing farmers markets close to densely populated areas could improve farmers' income and reduced costs paid by consumers.

2.2.7 Section Conclusion

Researching, expanding, and adapting indigenous Yemeni traditions in plant protection and soil health, and exploring ways to enhance age-old agricultural practices with modern technologies emerged as a key approach in the research. Interventions that focus on rainfed or spate-irrigated agriculture are particularly relevant, as this will avoid overextraction of groundwater, and echo millennia of agrarian practices. Facilitating the transition from chemical fertilizers and pesticides to organic composting, mulching, and other permaculture practices is essential. International organizations must work in partnership with local civil society to further the localization agenda, including supporting agricultural cooperatives. Such investments can improve impact and contribute to program efficiency. Female farmers and farm laborers, as well as rural women in general, are key target groups to improve food security,

⁵⁸ Confidential interview 3 September 2024, female, urban gardener in Aden.

⁵⁹ Confidential interview 26 May 2024, two men, international and Yemeni staff with an international organization.

although understanding their needs and aspirations takes an investment of time and energy. In early 2024, ROWAD Foundation (a leading youth-led local CSO) and the Hayel Saeed Anaam Corporation joined forces to support a pilot social innovations lab highlighting agriculture and agritech solutions.⁶⁰ This event brought together competing teams of entrepreneurs and creatives (mostly young people and including women-led teams) sharing many innovative ideas from 22 governorates (with 420 applicants).⁶¹ In the Hadhramawt an App called *Nafidha Wasl* is being piloted that provides agricultural extension information and two-way communication with farmers.⁶² Other initiatives in Yemen seek to expand urban horticulture utilizing greywater and permaculture principles to contribute to household and communal resilience. Increasing food security in Yemen requires creative problem solving and contextual knowledge to foster interventions designed in partnership with beneficiaries and communities and implemented in a conflict- and gender-sensitive manner.

2.3 Animal Husbandry

The first remains of sheep, goat, and cattle bones in Yemen date from the 6th century BC (Martin, McCorriston & Crassard 2009). While the chicken arrived much later on the scene, though when is unclear (Woldekiros & D'Andrea 2017⁶³), poultry has become the most common source of protein for poorer

families (UNDP 2020). Fat-tailed sheep, goats, and chickens play a central role due to limited arable land, being well-adapted to the country's rocky and arid landscape, requiring limited water, and grazing effectively, even in urban areas. Additionally, goats and sheep provide a dependable source of cash for sale during *Eid* and are viewed as a form of mobile savings; chicken meat and eggs are also valued with *baladi* (local) breeds highly

Interview Quotation

"Traditional agricultural practices included al-mahjur, land surrounding an agricultural field where grazing and gathering wood is prohibited seasonally or permanently. Also, common was al-'alifiya, raising a couple of lambs or goats in the kitchen, where women feed them kitchen scraps. One animal will then be sold to purchase clothing for Eid and the other will be slaughtered by the family to eat." Confidential interview 5 September 2024, female, retired international expert in smallholder agriculture in Yemen

sought after. Traditionally, livestock manure was a source of organic compost and dung patties for cooking, and was even used in mud building construction. Traditionally, women are responsible for rearing their chickens, sheep, goats,

⁶⁰ See https://rowad.org/en/events/32 (29.03.2025).

⁶¹ Confidential interview 9 June, male, Yemeni manager in a local corporation.

⁶² Confidential interview 19 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in agriculture.

⁶³ It is hypothesized that the earliest presence of the chicken in Africa (Ethiopia dating from the 1st century BC) arrived from South Arabia.

36

and house cows, as well as for processing animal products such as dairy, with men primarily caring for camels, horses, donkeys, and herds of cattle.

The massive influx of remittances in the 1970s deeply impacted local diets, including increased meat consumption. While this resulted in positive nutritional outcomes for Yemenis, it also contributed to deforestation, overgrazing, and rangeland degradation. However, since 2015, meat consumption has dropped dramatically for many Yemenis with the diminished economic status among families. Many households that used to serve fish, chicken, or red meat sauces or stews over rice are now making a dish called *sanunat hawa'* (literally "air sauce") meaning vegetable sauce made without protein.

An FAO survey in 2021 found that among vulnerable households, 70 percent of respondents engaged in rearing livestock, with the sale of livestock food products being a primary or secondary source of income for an estimated 25 percent of respondents (Hanna et al. 2023). However, livestock are vulnerable to many issues, with a 2023 survey conducted in IRG-controlled areas noting that the farming asset most severely affected by climate change were livestock (32 percent), followed by crops (26 percent) and farming equipment (25 percent) (al-Hamdani, Porter & al-Meida 2023). Additionally, the conflict has put at risk income from livestock for many families, with the rising cost of fodder, imported feed and supplements, as well as road blockages increasing animal transportation costs, and lack of veterinary services. The loss of life among herding families and their animals due to conflict has also been significant, particularly in areas with landmines (Masam 2022). The IRG government has recently produced a strategy on animal health in the country, which has many strengths and provides an overview of issues and plans to address challenges (Republic of Yemen and FAO 2024).

This section examines a variety of topics that emerged from the research related to animal husbandry, highlighting indigenous traditions, challenges, and opportunities to improve incomes. Topics include fodder, rangeland challenges, veterinary services, livestock varieties, and dairy production.

2.3.1 Fodder

A wide range of traditional livestock fodder/forage practices were highlighted in interviews including:

 "One cow eats her sister," a local proverb from Dhamar governorate, stating that sometimes one cow needs to be sold to buy fodder for a second one, reflecting the high cost of feeding livestock. Traditionally, farmers would leave some of their fields fallow with stubble and post-harvest waste, and
then send their animals there to graze. This practice would yield a better harvest.⁶⁴

- Drying and storing of rainfed crops provided fodder throughout the year, particularly during the dry season, with dry fodder stored at the top of trees.⁶⁵
- Dry season fodder supplements include sanaf (Acanthus arboreus)

Interview Quotation

"Many people don't see feed/fodder as a matter of food sovereignty or food security, but it is indeed. Many rearing livestock have to reduce their herds as they can't afford to feed them at the right time. Many governments subsidize farmers to buy feed from the black market. Governments like Oman have purchased farms in other countries like Argentina to grow soy for poultry feed for in Oman." Confidential interview 27 June 2024, female, Arab scientist researching livestock feed

used to enhance the taste and nutritional value of the milk produced.⁶⁶

- Maize and sorghum are staple crops, with saif (summer harvest) used for both food and fodder.⁶⁷
- Women prepare daily ghuruz for their cows, where they wrap different types of fodder, like fresh alfalfa or dried foliage, around dry sorghum stalks to make it more nutritious and palatable.

It is estimated that there are over 21 million livestock in the country, close to 10 million sheep, a similar number of goats, 1,8 million cattle, and 450,000 camels (Republic of Yemen 2024). In the current conflict, the availability, cost, and quality of feed ranks high on the list of challenges cited by interviewees. A UNDP study found that the high cost of fodder is particularly challenging for meat and poultry producers during the dry season (UNDP 2020). Fodder production is the highest in terms of metric tons produced of all crops (see figures 1 and 2), yet it is insufficient to meet the needs of the livestock sector (Republic of Yemen 2024). One interviewee noted that stakeholders should focus on producing concentrated livestock feed domestically, as Yemen imports quantities worth millions of dollars annually.⁶⁸

Women are primarily responsible for rearing poultry. A 2021 study found that the flock size among 360 households in six northern districts ranged from 4–12 birds (78 percent) to 13–20 birds (19.6 percent) (al-Bial & al-Olofi 2021). The study also found that 66 percent of families ranked their poultry as a source of nutrition, rather than income (34 percent). 62 percent of respondents fed their birds by scavenging and 33 percent respondents practice scavenging systems with supplementary feeding (wheat or sorghum), while only 4.5 percent relied

⁶⁴ Confidential interview 26 May 2024, two men, international and Yemeni staff with an international organization.

⁶⁵ Confidential interviews: 5 September 2024, female, retired, international expert in smallholder agriculture in Yemen; 19 August 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural trainer, Ta'iz.

⁶⁶ Confidential interview 22 May 2024, male, Yemeni animal feed and foliage company.

⁶⁷ Confidential interview 31 August 2024, male, Yemeni chairman WUA.

⁶⁸ Confidential interview 5 June 2024, male, Yemeni manager in a quasi-governmental entity.



Figure 2: Yemen's fodder production between 2002 and 2020 in government- and Houthi-controlled areas

on commercial feed. Respondents stated that the most significant challenges were disease (45 percent), predators (20 percent), and lack of veterinary services (18 percent).

Table 1 lists the most commonly identified themes of importance to livestock fodder and foraging. The most significant issue identified was that of locally produced fodder. As another research informant shared: *"Animal feed production and enhancement are crucial to the Yemeni economy and agriculture as we are a culture that enjoys meat and dairy products more than any other food."*⁶⁹ This topic was followed

Theme	Frequency
Scaling up local livestock production	15 mentions
Challenges with overgrazing	14 mentions
Role of women in livestock rearing	11 mentions
Importance of feed supplements	11 mentions

9 mentions

7 mentions

Table 1: Common livestock fodder themes

Lack of fodder in the market

Rising/high cost of animal feed

69 Confidential interview 22 May 2024, male, Yemeni animal feed and foliage company.

by the challenge of overgrazing. Overgrazing is a key factor contributing to environmental degradation and deforestation, along with the lack of cooking fuel that has resulted in overcutting of firewood. Research participants also recognized the importance of nutritional supplements in livestock feed and experts in the field reiterated this point and the importance of inputs such as salt blocks (UNDP 2024b).

While traditional practices in fodder production and pastureland are important knowledge for climate-smart agriculture, this research also highlighted new insights and opportunities shared by interviewees. These include:

- Animal feed projects are increasing in Yemen, although many of them need scaling up, and by being locally produced could greatly benefit farmers and also present opportunities for entrepreneurs to generate sustainable income.⁷⁰
- Three interviewees noted that Azolla is a species of aquatic fern highquality livestock fodder often produced using greywater.⁷¹ This highly nutritious fodder is starting to be used in Yemen as an economical way to produce feed for birds, chickens, goats, sheep, rabbits, and cows.
- Prickly pear cactus (Opuntia ficus-indica; tayn shawki or balas turk in Arabic) was likely introduced by the Ottoman Turks during their occupation of Yemen. This pernicious invasive is found throughout much of the country, destroying pastureland. However, it is prized for its highly nutritious fruit, and oil from the fronds can be used to make soap and for cosmetics. Three interviewees mentioned that the fronds of this cactus can be de-thorned



⁷⁰ Confidential interview 24 June 2024, male, Yemeni academic hydrologist.

⁷¹ Confidential interviews: 10 August 2024, female, Yemeni farmer in Ta'iz; 8 June 2024, male, agricultural entrepreneur; 15 August 2024, male, Yemeni farm owner Ta'iz.

and used as livestock fodder, stating it is an ideal source of fodder as it grows throughout the year, thus generating continuous feedstock.⁷²

- Two informants were involved in bioconversion technology using black soldier flies whose larvae transforms organic waste into high-quality poultry feed (Veolia 2022). One individual, who is piloting this approach in Yemen, has seen a 30 percent increase in poultry production.⁷³ The second interviewee rolled out small-scale units operated by women in Kenya, which generated income by selling poultry feed in their communities.⁷⁴
- One interviewee noted that saltbush (*Atriplex nummularia*), a droughttolerant quick-growing shrub that desalinates the soil (reaching maturity in 3–5 years), is a promising forage/foliage source for livestock for Yemen. Successful tests were conducted using it as sheep fodder in Dhamar and to combat rangeland destruction and desertification (Kessler 1990). In light of climate change challenges, saltbush holds potential to address a number of issues.
- One interviewee noted that he has introduced new fodder crops adapted to Tihama conditions. The process uses invitro microbes to breakdown cellulose materials like straw and sorghum stems and then make this substance into fodder pellets. This company has developed a rapid probiotic process for feed that only takes 17 hours, resulting in more absorbable protein and eliminating the need for feed concentrate. The initiative is poised to scale up soon by adding a new production line.⁷⁵
- Other sources of fodder that could be explored, or scaled up, include: seaweed harvested from Yemen's extensive coastline (CARDI 2015); spirulina, a highly nutritious edible microalgae; and elephant grass, a noninvasive cover crop, that also is a source of animal foliage moreover preventing soil erosion. There are currently test plots in Yemen showing great promise.
- Mushrooms can be used to generate high-quality organic compost from agricultural residue such as banana leaves, maize cobs, and vegetable leaf matter (Kazige et al. 2022). While there is not a local tradition in cooking with mushrooms, in cities there could be a market for consumers. However, mushrooms grown in this way can also be used as nutritious animal fodder.

2.3.2 Rangeland Protection and Rehabilitation

Conservation of rangeland was a strong tradition in Yemen. Interviewees highlighted various practices including prohibiting shepherds from grazing

⁷² Confidential interviews: 5 June 2024, male, Yemeni manager in a quasi-governmental entity; 13 June 2024, female, Arab sustainable food specialist; 26 June 2024, male, UN international livestock specialist.

⁷³ Confidential interview 3 September 2024, male, Yemeni black soldier fly breeder, Ta'iz.

⁷⁴ Confidential interview 27 June 2024, female, Arab scientist researching livestock feed.

⁷⁵ Confidential interview 22 May 2024, male, Yemeni fodder entrepreneur.

animals close to agricultural fields and assigning grazing rights to groups or families in a particular geographical area.⁷⁶ Also, pruning (removing smaller twigs or branches) and looping (cutting larger branches) stimulated tree growth at certain times of the year, as well as providing firewood and fodder.⁷⁷ Such customs ensured that plants or grass reach maturity to provide a fodder reserve and enable reseeding the rangeland with windblown seeds.⁷⁸ When sustainably managed, informants viewed the value of such communal assets as fostering the production of meat, milk, and honey, as well as producing firewood for cooking and mitigating the impact of flooding.

Systemic challenges to rangeland conservation include overpopulation, ever increasing numbers of grazing livestock, spread of invasives such as prickly pear and mesquite (*Prosopis*), and the breakdown in conservation tradi-

tions. However, with the conflict one of the most significant challenges in rangeland preservation has been the cost and absence/inconsistent supply of cooking gas, with bakeries and restaurants in cities requiring huge quantities of wood. The resulting destruction of trees has been worsened by the availability of electric saws which have all led to a booming firewood trade.⁷⁹ Skyrocketing poverty was also noted as a source of range-

Interview Quotation

"I remember in my youth in the 1980s in Ibb that the whole mountain was so green, because the farmers would send their livestock to one area for six months and afterwards to another area. Thus, rotating the land and allowing shrubs and trees to grow and flower. If someone broke the rules they were put in jail and became the enemy for the whole village... I saw that they took the men to jail if their wives cut the green trees for cooking." **Confidential interview 26 May 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural specialist with an international organization**

land destruction with desperate families earning income through overgrazing their livestock or selling firewood. Additionally, IDPs also play a role in deforestation as wood is needed for construction and cooking in camps (McFee 2021). Furthermore, overgrazing as a result of blanket livestock distribution under short-term livelihood interventions is trading temporary beneficiary income for long-term sustainability.⁸⁰ In the Hadhramawt livestock are being allowed to graze when sidr trees (*Ziziphus spina-christi, 'ilb* in Arabic) are flowering, thus destroying blossoms and negatively impacting honey production.⁸¹ Furthermore, in light of deforestation, the responsibility of women and girls to secure cooking fuel and livestock fodder has meant that they have to roam

- 79 Confidential interview 28 August 2024, male, Yemeni academic, Aden.
- 80 Confidential interview 26 May 2024, two men, international and Yemeni staff with an international organization.
- 81 Confidential interview 22 May 2024, female, farmer in the Hadhramawt.

⁷⁶ Confidential interviews: 15 August 2024, male, Yemeni farm owner Ta'iz; 28 August 2024, male, Yemeni academic, Aden.

⁷⁷ Confidential interview 10 August 2024, male, farmer, Ta'iz.

⁷⁸ Confidential interview 19 August 2024, male, Yemeni agricultural trainer, Ta'iz.

further and further from home putting them at increasing risk of GBV, particularly among IDP women and girls.⁸² The end result of rangeland destruction is increasing the intensity of flooding and the erosion of precious top soil.

At a policy level it is essential for all stakeholders to seek to address the bottlenecks in cooking fuel availability and cost. A number of ideas to address the challenge of deforestation include: providing bakeries or restaurants with solar-powered stoves or panels to operate their ovens and/or fuel coupons for gas cylinders; distributing fuel-efficient stoves, solar dryers, or solar-powered stoves to households; and subsidizing bio-gas units for clean cooking. Traditionally in rural areas dried dung patties were used for cooking, although improved techniques to minimize negative health and environmental consequence could be explored. A number of local organizations have been exploring various fuel-efficient stoves and United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) has piloted energy-efficient stoves with IDPs. Experience in Jordan in rejuvenating overgrazed rangeland highlights that utilizing seedlings of native drought-resilient perennial rangeland plants with robust root systems is essential for their survival.⁸³

2.3.3 Livestock Health and Veterinary Services

There is a high mortality rate among livestock in Yemen, with numerous informants highlighting that this is due to limited veterinary services in rural areas and poor livestock health as a result of economic hardships among farmers. With the conflict there are numerous challenges with veterinary services including limited MAIF livestock and extension staff, partially due to inconsistent payment/absence of civil servant salaries and greatly diminished budgets. Consequently, authorities lack the ability to monitor, quarantine, and respond to the spread of zoonotic disease outbreaks. Additionally, there is a lack of veterinary supplies and equipment to support livestock health (Republic of Yemen and FAO 2024). These factors have contributed to upticks in endemic diseases such as sheep and goat pox, and foot-and-mouth disease (Conflict and Environment Observatory 2020b). Nine interviewees emphasized the importance, and challenges, of vaccinating livestock and accessing veterinary services. However, even when livestock owners know what medicine, vaccination, or treatments their animals need, they are unable to afford such inputs. Furthermore, access to such veterinary services is limited by gasoline shortages, poor roads, conflict dynamics impacting mobility, and the long distances to service points. A 2021 study on backyard poultry rearing in rural Yemen found that 18 percent of respondents found the lack of veterinary services a significant challenge (al-Bial & al-Olofi 2021).

⁸² Confidential interview 28 June 2024, female, Yemeni academic.

⁸³ Participant in the 21 January 2025 workshop, female, Arab civil society organization.

Despite significant weaknesses in veterinary services in Yemen, a wide variety of organizations are supporting those rearing and breeding livestock. These initiatives include capacity building to veterinarians and engaging with the private sector and local civil society to provide needed services. Some interventions have sought to provide basic veterinary skills to women and youth to provide preventative care, disseminate care information, and dispense with

vaccinations in local communities. Many interviewees noted that there is a lack of knowledge and background in livestock husbandry among beneficiaries of animals distributed by implementing organizations. A number of interviewees suggest having community-based livestock pharmacies or community animal health workers trained to treat commonly encountered diseases. FAO, working with a local CSO specializing in veterinary

Interview Quotation

"In our village of approximately 70 households we face numerous challenges including a lack of animal feed... during the dry season when grazing is not worthwhile, we have to feed our animals twice daily on fodder that we purchase. Despite the fact we have a large number of animals, there is no veterinary clinic in our village, even though we have 1,500 camels, about 10,000 sheep and goats, 150 cattle and chickens, rabbits and pigeons." **Confidential interview 3 September 2024, male, Yemeni livestock breeder**

services, has been engaging in such efforts and numerous local CSOs are providing mineral blocks and veterinary service to livestock rearers and breeders. A participant in the January 2025 workshop noted that the One Health approach emphasizes the interdependence of the health of humans, domestic and wild animals, plants, as well as the wider environment.⁸⁴ Addressing livestock diseases is essential to promote human health and vice versa.

2.3.4 Livestock Varieties

Yemen has a strong heritage in livestock breeds well-adapted to local conditions, thus conserving agricultural biodiversity is essential (Wilson 2003). However, with climate change there is a need to explore opportunities to introduce more drought- or disease-tolerant animals. The authors recognize the risks of introducing new animal breeds to Yemen, as there are many lessons learned and best practices in this regard. Challenges include lack of biosecurity measures for livestock and the transmission of zoonotic diseases, negatively impacting local livestock biodiversity, and resulting in economic losses for farmers. For example, the tendency to slaughter male calves requires breeding local cows with the bulls imported from Africa. This has resulted in low quality offspring ill adapted to the local environment and this is also negatively impacting milk production for dairy. Despite such challenges, with high levels of food insecurity in the country and climate change, it is worthwhile exploring livestock and poultry varieties that can augment local animals to contribute to both income and household nutrition.

84 Participant in 21 January 2025 workshop, male, German senior agricultural specialist.

In urban areas on balconies, rooftops, and backyards families could raise pigeons, quail, ducks, rabbits, and chickens. Ostriches, once present in Yemen and depicted in rock art (Jung 1991), are low maintenance birds producing high-quality lean meat and are more drought tolerant than most livestock and could be appropriately raised in drier areas of the country.

2.3.5 Dairy Production

A key livestock output in Yemen are various dairy products produced by women from cow, goat, or sheep milk. Popular dairy products include, but are not limited to: *samn* is an important culinary ingredient; *haqin* (buttermilk) is often smoked with herbs added; *hamdiher* is a Soqotri curd cheese made of buttermilk that is boiled until it thickens; *laban* (fermented milk); *zabadi* (yoghurt), commonly made in Lahij; *labna* (strained yoghurt); *tharib* is a type of yogurt drink made by adding curdled milk to fresh milk; and *jubn baladi* (local cheese) is a salted smoked cheese common in the central highlands, with Ta'iz being famed for this savory dish. The maintenance of livestock on homesteads was essential for producing these essential derivatives, consuming considerable time and effort by women for the nutritional and culinary preferences of their families.

Critical issues in dairy production include: poor animal health negatively impacting milk production; lack of marketing channels and skills; unhygienic milking and storage conditions⁸⁵; and sub-standard housing for animals. Traditionally dairy was smoked, salted, and/or fermented for preservation, or consumed daily. Currently, one of the most significant challenges for dairy is the lack and expense of refrigeration for storage and transportation to processing factories or markets. This limits productivity in the sector and contributes to food spoilage, particularly as animals require milking twice daily.⁸⁶ When women participate in training activities in many parts of the country the need for a mahram (male family escort) also presents a challenge. One interviewee noted that supporting small-scale female dairy producers is important, but that at times some women have difficulties meeting agreed quotas of milk due to various factors.⁸⁷ In Ta'iz one project working with women producing cheese has successfully introduced pasteurization to reduce harmful bacteria.⁸⁸ It was noted in the workshop in January 2025 that even with pasteurization, if other quality standards and refrigerated

⁸⁵ Confidential interviews: 15 August, female, Yemeni food industry specialist; 3 September 2024, male, Yemeni livestock breeder; participant in 21 January 2025 workshop, female, German senior project manager.

⁸⁶ Participant in 21 January 2025 workshop, female, German senior project manager.

⁸⁷ Confidential interview 13 June 2024, female, Yemeni gender specialist.

⁸⁸ Confidential interview 15 August 2024, female, Yemeni food industry specialist.

transportation are not met, consumers may not like the flavor, as with yoghurt it can have a sour or acidic taste.⁸⁹

One livestock specialist noted that the lack of sterilization is a key source of dairy spoilage, thus their project trains female dairy farmers on best practices, along with other support activities.⁹⁰ Proper storage containers for milk can prevent spoilage; in Tunisia, for example, working with GIZ, ICARDA has tested solar cooling milk cans preserving milk between twice daily milkings and then mixing them to reduce spoilage.⁹¹ One SMEPS project worked with shepherds who signed a contract with a dairy processing factory, providing veterinary services, capacity building, and other inputs, and the factory would send a refrigerated truck directly to farms to collect the milk for processing.⁹² FAO, through local partners, works with women in the dairy value chain, while also engaging men in various aspects including fodder production.93 Solarpowered small-scale cold storage facilities operated by agricultural cooperatives could support female dairy farmers. In al-Hudayda a group of women is developing a solar-powered fridge to keep milk fresh while being delivered from farmers to factories.⁹⁴ However, more research is necessary to understand challenges and how to address these to benefit the women producing dairy products.

2.3.6 Section Conclusion

Livestock husbandry in Yemen is an essential component of livelihoods for women producers and the nutrition of their families. This key sector is facing incredible challenges, and yet there are many opportunities that emerged with female livestock rearers and breeders expanding traditional practices and forging ahead with creative solutions. It was reiterated across all categories of informants that investing in fodder production can empower women as well as contribute to food security and rangeland protection. The One Health approach integrates the health of humans, livestock and wild animals, plants, and the wider environment (including ecosystems) as closely linked and interdependent. Additionally, the research identified many local and international organizations supporting various aspects of animal husbandry. While government capacities have been dramatically reduced during the war, with the support of FAO and others, the IRG's 2024 strategy in animal health holds promise to yield positive results (Republic of Yemen and FAO 2024).

92 Ibid.

⁸⁹ Participant in 21 January 2025 workshop, male, Arab livestock scientist working for a regional research organization.

⁹⁰ Confidential interview 15 August 2024, female, Yemeni food industry specialist.

⁹¹ Participant 21 January 2025 workshop, male, Arab livestock scientist working for a regional research organization.

⁹³ Confidential interview 26 June 2024, male, livestock specialist in an international organization.

⁹⁴ Confidential interview 9 June 2024, male, Yemeni manager in a local corporation.

2.4 Further Key Climate-Smart Agricultural Topics

The following section contains a number of additional topics that warranted addressing due to their relevance to the topic of climate-smart agriculture. This includes pollinators and honey, coffee, and medicinal and culinary foraging.

2.4.1 Pollinators and Honey

Yemen has been famed for honey at least since the 1st millennium BC (Khanbash 2002) and the Greek geographer Strabo (62 BC–24 AD) wrote that the Hadhramawt had an illustrious history in apiculture (Nasher & al-Muslimi 2023). This heritage was enshrined in a Sabaean inscription from the 5th–6th century AD noting that honey was provided to workers repairing the Marib dam (Lewis 2007). Al-Hamdani, the Yemeni 10th century historian, stated that

a variety of honey called *shahd* from Jabal Hadur in 'Amran produced honey so thick it could be cut with a knife (Varisco 1994). This long history translates into rich traditions in cherishing these industrious pollinators that make agriculture possible. The native Yemeni honeybee (*Apis mellifera jemenitica*) is a subspecies well-adapted to the country's climate and during extreme heat they adapt foraging activity, particularly during midday, to conserve energy and maintain colony productivity (Al-Attal 2024). Bees that

Theme	Frequency
Preserving forage lands	34 mentions
Modernizing beekeeping	23 mentions
Corruption	9 mentions
Increasing women in the sector	8 mentions
Strengthen government framework/ cooperation with CSOs & private sector	8 mentions
Bees wax and cosmetics	6 mentions

Table 2: Common beekeeping themes

forage on the sidr tree produce the most sought-after honey, with those feeding on acacia trees in summer also being highly valued. Sidr honey commands a high price domestically and abroad with the governorates of Hadhramawt, Shabwa, and 'Amran being significant producers. Yemeni honey has great cultural value and is a common ingredient in delicious recipes from around the country (Colburn & Olney 2024).

Climate change has had a significant impact on beekeeping in Yemen. Many beekeepers in Yemen migrate seasonally to different areas of the country seeking blossoms for their bees to forage. When rains are unpredictable, coming too early or late, flowering times vary, and diseases, fungi, ticks or decay result impacting honey production.⁹⁵ The conflict has also deeply affected the sector with the lack of petrol, more checkpoints, and rising insecurity making

⁹⁵ Confidential interviews: 20 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in apiary sciences; 30 May 2024, male, Yemeni manager with an international organization; 17 August 2024, male, Yemeni farmer and beekeeper, Ta'iz; and 26 August 2024, male, Yemeni government staff focusing on climate change.

it difficult for beekeepers to move their hives around.⁹⁶ High levels of pesticides used on *qat* also drastically lower honey production and the fitness of the bees.⁹⁷ Despite significant investments in the sector, honey production has been negatively impacted in recent years and exports have plummeted by 50 percent (ICRC 2024).

Table 2 presents common beekeeping themes emerging from the interviews. The top challenge identified was the importance of preserving forage lands, including planting sidr trees, combating overgrazing, and reducing pesticide usage affecting the bees, the health of Yemenis, and the whole ecosystem.⁹⁸ The second most important priority identified is modernizing beekeeping practices with suggestions to build capacities and improve hive models and equipment. Rising corruption was seen as the 3rd most important theme, with interviewees noting that the one YER honey tax for every liter of diesel or petrol sold has not gone to beekeepers. Additionally, arbitrary fees and taxes are often levied on honey, as well as allegations that honey from Kashmir, Pakistan and China is being sold on the local market as *baladi*.⁹⁹ The importance of increasing women's role in the sector was also noted. Furthermore, it was also stated that on occasion too many implementing organizations have proliferated beehives in a particular area, limiting income for targeted beneficiaries.

Although beekeeping is traditionally a male occupation, some projects have successfully integrated female beekeepers as beneficiaries. However, simply distributing hives is insufficient to generate income, as beneficiaries have to be trained, and supplies provided. Also, noted were the 30–40 beekeeping cooperatives across the country, which were seen as essential for honey production quality and capacity to improve.¹⁰⁰ A revolving loan fund for beekeepers could be established as a feature of beekeeping cooperatives, to provide members with equipment, training, or support in marketing. Cooperatives could also assist in marketing honey products, an issue noted by three interviewees. A beekeeping specialist interviewed shared an initiative in which customers wanting honey paid a set subscription fee. Unfortunately, the experiment failed because

⁹⁶ Confidential interviews: 20 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in apiary sciences; 22 August 2024, female, Yemeni beekeeping technician.

⁹⁷ Confidential interviews: 29 May 2024, male, Yemeni environmentalist; 7 September, 2024, male, Yemeni head of a training institute.

⁹⁸ Confidential interviews: 19 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in apiary genetics; 5 June 2024, male, Yemeni manager in a quasi-governmental entity.

⁹⁹ Confidential interviews: 19 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in apiary genetics; 20 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in apiary sciences; 30 May, male, male, Yemeni manager with an international organization.

¹⁰⁰ Confidential interview 20 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic and head of a cooperative umbrella organization.

the organizers did not to listen to the experts, who said that the area could only sustain 200 hives and instead put in 2,000 hives.¹⁰¹

Yemeni honey has a strong brand domestically, regionally, and in the diaspora. There is an emerging local market for high-quality cosmetics produced by female entrepreneurs, including those made with honey and beeswax. These two factors could provide a unique opportunity to capitalize on developing a line of cosmetics utilizing honey and beeswax that could be branded similar to Burt's Bees, a large American-based multinational corporation whose cosmetics originally were all based on honey and beeswax. There is a new App called *Yemen Living*¹⁰² that sells high-quality locally produced items inside Yemen that could be used to market such a line domestically. *Bazzarry* (https:// bazzarry.com/) is the first professional Yemeni online shopping platform that could also be utilized as a marketing platform for honey and beeswax products, as well as for other items.

2.4.2 Coffee

The origins of the coffee plant (called *qahwa* or *bunn* in Yemen) lie in the highlands of Ethiopia, but it was in Yemen where the bean was first brewed as a hot beverage and from where it was launched into global popularity. In the 15th century it was Sufis (Muslim mystics) who used this stimulant, as well as *qat*, to enhance their spiritual life. *Qahwa* soon spread to Istanbul, Cairo and Mecca via the Ottomans (who occupied the country 1538–1636 AD and again 1849–1918 AD) and then to Europe. Coffeehouses soon spread in the Middle East and Europe, with its consumption becoming a social phenomenon. The bustling port of al-Mokha became a hub for coffee trading beginning in the 15th century, peaking in the 17th, and continuing until the 18th century. The term 'Mocha coffee,' a dessert-like coffee beverage, evokes this Red Sea port and the rich, almost chocolate-like taste of Yemeni coffee.

Given the deep historical and cultural record of coffee in Yemen it is not surprising that it was the most commonly referenced crop in this research. Traditional coffee growing practices shared by interviewees included: cultivating coffee on terraces using traditional plowing methods with oxen¹⁰³; shading coffee with other trees and intercropping¹⁰⁴; mulching the trees to retain

¹⁰¹ Confidential interview 20 May 2024, male, Yemeni academic specializing in apiary sciences.

¹⁰² This App can be downloaded at https://play.google.com/store/apps/details?id=com.yemen.living&hl=en.

¹⁰³ Confidential interview 26 August, male, Yemeni public sector water and climate specialist.

¹⁰⁴ Confidential interviews: 29 May 2024, male, Yemeni head of an international organization; 17 August 2024, male, Yemeni chair local community committee, Ta'iz.

moisture¹⁰⁵; specific practices in pruning and harvesting berries¹⁰⁶; utilizing irrigation from rainwater storage based on traditional distribution¹⁰⁷; and selecting the best coffee trees for the size of the bean and ability to thrive in difficult conditions, such as low or excessive rainfall.¹⁰⁸

Table 3 highlights some traditional practices, as well as salient challenges, mentioned by interviewees. The most significant theme noted was that coffee is tradition-

Table 3: Common coffee themes	
-------------------------------	--

Theme	Frequency
Lack of water, need for rainwater storage	18 mentions
Reliance on organic cultivation methods	10 mentions
Replacing <i>qat</i> with coffee	9 mentions
Need for marketing support	9 mentions
Controlling invasives	8 mentions
Importance of women in coffee cultivation	8 mentions
Need for quality control	8 mentions
Engaging governments in coffee sector	6 mentions

ally and remains today primarily a rainfed crop, with many highlighting the importance of expanding rainwater storage capacities. Additionally, the second most common topic mentioned was that coffee cultivation continues to be almost exclusively organic, with no chemical fertilizers or pesticides. Replacing *qat* with coffee, the two leading cash crops in the country, was identified as essential to reduce groundwater depletion and increase sustainability. In Haraz, south of Sana'a, there has been a movement to replace gat with coffee, a process encouraged by the Ismaili Bohara community, including issuing several *fatwa* (religious legal ruling) proscribing chewing *qat*. "There are many places in Ta'iz where coffee is grown alongside qat trees. Unfortunately, when using chemical fertilizers or pesticides on gat trees, the coffee trees are contaminated. Therefore, we avoid dealing with anyone who grows coffee near gat trees, as these chemicals significantly impact the beans, trees, and soil."¹⁰⁹ The lack of marketing support for coffee farmers, along with controlling invasives, and the lack of quality control for coffee were also key themes. One interviewee mentioned that in visiting coffee processing and exporting facilities in Yemen, he witnessed cheaper coffee from Ethiopia and other countries being labeled as Yemeni.¹¹⁰

A number of challenges were shared by research participants related to coffee cultivation. A significant one cited was the reality that coffee as a cash crop takes years to produce income. One interviewee noted: *"It is a long-term*

108 Ibid.

¹⁰⁵ Confidential interview 17 August 2024, male, Yemeni farmer, Ta'iz.

¹⁰⁶ Confidential interview 29 May 2024, male, Yemeni head of an international organization.

¹⁰⁷ Confidential interview 17 August 2024, male, Yemeni member, local community committee, Ta'iz.

¹⁰⁹ Confidential interview 31 August 2024, male, Yemen chair of a private company.

¹¹⁰ Confidential interview 17 August 2024, female, Yemeni chair of a women-led local CSO, Ta'iz.

investment for the farmers themselves with an eye to their children and grandchildren, thus it contributes to a sustainable future."¹¹¹ A further challenge is that of climate change, with irregular and decreasing rainwater and groundwater, reiterating the most common theme emerging from the interviews (Table 3), the need for expanded rainwater storage capacity. It was noted by an interviewee that although drip irrigation is an important climate-smart practice, it

doesn't work with coffee cultivation, as plowing fields destroys the pipes and irrigation heads.¹¹² A further issue identified was that of coffee trading, noting that farmer incomes suffer from the many intermediaries in marketing coffee.¹¹³ It was noted that by selling green coffee, farmers receive a much lower price than if they were to roast it cooperatively.¹¹⁴ Lack of roasting, peeling, and milling machines was therefore another issue.¹¹⁵ Loss of traditional knowledge about cultivating coffee was noted by sources, with one mentioning that

Interview Quotation

"Unfortunately, conferences convened by the government and local authorities regarding agriculture and coffee are merely formal events that do not target real farmers. For instance, just the day before yesterday, I attended the economic exhibition in Ta'iz, which an international organization supported (estimated between \$20,000 to \$30,000) with funding shared among the implementers, and nothing reaching the farmers. If it does, it is just crumbs. They present fictional plans and strategies only on paper that are always the same with no new initiatives. I left the exhibition halfway through because the plans were grand, but the implementation was zero." **Confidential interview 21 October 2024, male, Yemeni chair of a local agricultural cooperative**

traditionally coffee seedlings are companion planted with other trees, but inexperienced farmers plant them in the hot sun.¹¹⁶ Finally, the lack of roads and basic services increases the expense and complexities of growing coffee and the conflict in Ta'iz has divided the governorate, which is challenging for coffee growers.¹¹⁷

Fortunately, the coffee sector has received support from international and local organizations and companies, seeking to highlight the historic and contemporary importance of Yemen's history of coffee. One organization combines women's literacy classes to teach students about climate-smart agriculture and coffee cultivation and provides them with free coffee seedlings.¹¹⁸ Another organization is seeking to support some coffee farmers to become

¹¹¹ Confidential interview 29 May 2024, male, Yemeni head of an international organization.

¹¹² Confidential interview 10 October 2024, male, Yemeni researcher working for a donor agency.

¹¹³ Confidential interviews: 17 August 2024, female, Yemeni chair of a women-led local CSO, Ta'iz; 1 September 2024, male, Yemeni head of research and environment in a local CSO, Aden.

¹¹⁴ Confidential interview 17 August 2024, female, Yemeni chair of a women-led local CSO, Ta'iz.

¹¹⁵ Confidential interview 21 October 2024, male, Yemeni chair of an agricultural cooperative, Ta'iz.

¹¹⁶ Confidential interviews: 29 May 2024, male, Yemeni head of an international organization; 17 August 2024, male, Yemeni chair local community committee, Ta'iz.

¹¹⁷ Confidential interview 21 May 2024, 21 May 2024, two women, staff of a donor to Yemen.

¹¹⁸ Confidential interview 29 August 2024, male, Yemeni head of a youth-led diaspora organization focusing on coffee.

traders.¹¹⁹ It was noted by a number of informants that enhanced cooperation around coffee would be beneficial, including cooperatives, local CSOs, local authorities, donors, UN agencies, and INGOs, driven by bottom-up consultative design and implementation processes.¹²⁰ Fortunately, in the coffee sector there are numerous cooperatives and CSOs which are active in supporting farmers, including women engaging in the sector.

2.4.3 Medicinal and Culinary Plant Foraging

Yemen's rich biodiversity offers a wide array of medicinal and culinary plants that have been foraged since ancient times (al-Duais & Jetschke 2012). The country's varied climate and topography, ranging from coastal plains to high-land mountains to desert, create unique habitats for diverse flora. Foraging for medicinal and culinary plants remains an integral part of Yemeni culture, as a traditional practice and means of sustenance and healing. Many of the flora have been scientifically studied for therapeutic properties, or for use in the pharmaceutical, cosmetic, and nutraceutical (foods intended for preventing or treating disease) industries. While the list is long, notable examples include Frankincense (*Boswellia sacra*), Myrrh (*Commiphora myrrha*), Dragon's Blood (*Dracaena cinnabari*) unique to the island of Soqotra, and a number of varieties of Aloe.

Plant foraging in Yemen is deeply rooted in history and traditions. Many Yemeni families and traditional healers have transmitted knowledge about local plants across generations. This expertise includes identifying plants, understanding their seasonal availability, and recognizing their medicinal and culinary uses.

Herbal remedies are still widely used, especially in rural areas where access to modern healthcare may be limited (Ali et al. 2017). Additionally, culinary dishes often use foraged plants such as *maraq hamidh* which contains *halqa* (*Cyphostemma digitatum*), a quintessential herb in many Yemeni kitchens. Truffles for food and medici-

Interview Quotation

"I would like to research shadhab (rue herb), uzab (marjoram) and other Yemeni aromatic plants. I also like to research the medicinal effects of consuming prickly pear and tamarind. Datura (thornapple) is a widely spread weed, and an industry could emerge from its collection and extraction." Confidential interview 1 September 2024, male, Yemeni academic pharmacist

nal purposes sought in the desert and central highlands was documented from the 13th century AD in Yemen (Varisco 1994). Mushroom foraging for medicinal purposes is also commonly practiced (al-Fatimi et al. 2006), with the foragers knowing the time and location to find specific mushrooms.

¹¹⁹ Confidential interview 15 October 2024, male, Yemeni head of an agriculture focused local CSO.

¹²⁰ Confidential interviews: 21 May 2024, two women, staff of a donor to Yemen; 22 May 2024, 1 man and 1 woman, staff of a donor to Yemen; 18 August 2024, 8 women, Yemenis working in a food processing factory; 15 October 2024, male, Yemeni chair of an agricultural local CSO; 21 October 2024, male, Yemeni chair of an agricultural cooperative, Ta'iz.

A number of interviewees noted that foraged medicinal and culinary plants are a tradition which currently faces many challenges. Overharvesting and habitat destruction due to urbanization, agriculture, and climate change threaten the availability of wild culinary and medicinal plants. The dire economic situation of many families due to the conflict is another factor that has contributed to overgrazing by livestock and overharvesting of wild forage plants. Additionally, foragers in conflict zones face the threat of landmines. An IRG report from 2016 notes that the ongoing conflict in Yemen has exacerbated these issues, disrupting traditional practices and access to foraging areas (Republic of Yemen (2016). The report goes on to list a number of endangered wild foods, both flora and fauna, and states that there are no projects seeking to support and maintain such sources.¹²¹ Furthermore, the loss of traditional knowledge poses a significant risk. Younger generations are increasingly disconnected from the practice of foraging, as modern lifestyles and migration to urban centers has reduced their exposure to these customs (Ali et al. 2017). Efforts to document and preserve this knowledge are critical to ensure the survival of this rich resource.

Women take the lead in medicinal and culinary plants gathering and processing. They are the stewards of Yemeni ethnobotany, and they train their children and even adult men to assist in plant and habitat recognition, harvest timing, and processing. Women process and store plants in their kitchens and storage rooms. Over the course of a normal day in a traditional family home, a mother may ask her eight-year-old son to collect the succulent leaves of khidhrab (Senecio hadiensis) to cover the bed of his newborn sister to soothe her inflamed skin to help her sleep. She may also ask her husband to cut and dry some branches of qaradh (Acacia etbaica) to prepare a baby powder. The grandmother may ask her husband to bring *dhadah* (wild amaranth) and qunayqala (common purslane or Portulaca orlaca) from the field to use in a luncheon stew. The daughter-in-law will go to collect fuel for cooking and her mother-in-law may request she bring back some shahth (Dodonaea viscosa) to smoke the hagin and fresh halas (Cissus rotundifolia) leaves to use for breakfast the next day. The mother-in-law may also ask for her to find some 'ithrub (Rumex nervous) to prepare a poultice for her husband's sprained ankle. The list of foraged plants goes on and on according to the daily needs of the family and the knowledge of the women of the household.

Promoting sustainable foraging practices is essential to preserve Yemen's biodiversity, human wellbeing, food security, and cultural heritage. Initiatives in community-based conservation programs and educational campaigns can help address overharvesting and habitat loss. Encouraging the cultivation of wild plants, such as aloe vera, *halqa*, and *al-wars* (*Flemingia grahamiana* – a traditional plant use for medicinal purposes and for dying fabric), can also reduce pressure on natural populations and provide economic opportunities for local communities. Maintaining a healthy habitat for culinary and medicinal flora also provides honeybees with forage plants. This rich ethnobotanical cultural knowledge of women needs further research and support as an alternative for market dependency.

2.4.4 Section Conclusion

In conclusion, the topics covered in this section are key elements of climate-smart agriculture in Yemen relevant to many aspects of daily life and livelihoods. It is estimated that bees are essential to pollination of an estimated 35 percent of crops globally,¹²² yet these busy creatures face significant threats in the country. The cultural and economic importance of both honey and coffee in the country warrant attention to bolster habitats, practices, and capacities. Medicinal and culinary foraging help keep Yemenis healthy through herbal healing practices and by providing important micro-nutrients for families. Pollinators and wild foraging both require action to address challenges, mitigate negative impacts, and arrive through consultation at creative solutions.

3 Conclusion and Recommendations

3.1 Conclusion

The global phenomenon of climate change is impacting all countries, but conflict-torn countries with long littorals and high levels of poverty such as Yemen are bearing a disproportionate impact of the crisis. Despite the country's low global per capita greenhouse gas emissions, ranked 181st out of 191 nations,¹²³ this has not spared Yemenis from suffering as a result of the climate crisis. Insidious changes have been impacting the country for decades, and the cumulative impact of such forces is leading to an increase in dramatic and devastating climate events. While the trajectory of this trend is unknown, evidence-based predictions hold that such challenges will only increase.

Interviews were conducted with 35 individuals working for the IRG government in various roles, with many other informants emphasizing the important role of the government. This included highlighting the work of MAIF, and AREA, as well as the Ministry of Water and Environment (MWE) and the EPA. While it

¹²² See https://www.weforum.org/stories/2019/12/protect-pollinators-food-security-biodiversity-agriculture/ (18.05.2025).

¹²³ See https://www.emission-index.com/countries/yemen (18.05.2025).

was recognized that these entities faced many challenges before 2015, since then their role has significantly decreased with severe budgetary shortfalls, increasing allegations of corruption, and a loss of many qualified staff. However, despite such issues, the government was viewed by many informants as essential to further climate-smart agriculture in the country. Interviews illustrated that there remain many highly qualified agricultural specialists who have continued in their positions despite difficult circumstances. Bright spots identified by interviewees included the work of AREA, support from MAIF for agricultural cooperatives and WUAs, and opportunities presented by international climate-funding mechanisms.

The IRG's October 2024 Climate Financing Country Programme for 2025–2030 submission to the Green Climate Fund seeks to address critical issues in agriculture, livestock and water management, although translating such ideas into action remains to be seen (Republic of Yemen 2024). Bold initiatives such as the Great Green Wall in eleven countries across the center of Africa seeking to combat desertification, address livelihoods, and mitigate the impact of climate change are cautiously inspiring (Transparency International 2023). The strategic vision and benefits of this coordinated effort could be a model for furthering climate-smart agriculture in Yemen. While such an undertaking would require significant investments it is incumbent on Yemenis, supported by the international community, to explore similar largescale visionary actions.

Climate crisis challenges facing Yemen will continue to have an increasing impact on the agriculture sector including severe repercussions in water availability and livestock. This context dictates the essential transition to more climate-smart agricultural practices in the country. Yemeni farmers and rural communities will face considerable obstacles, but they have ancient traditions in creative problem solving and deep resilience to draw on. Moreover, there are many initiatives striving to implement strategic interventions, halt unsustainable practices, and craft cooperative action and coordination. These initiatives are the only way forward and relevant stakeholders need to work together on cooperative efforts, including furthering a humanitarian-development-peace (HDP) nexus approach.

3.2 Recommendations

The following recommendations emerging from interviews, extensive literature review, and the knowledge of the research team are directed at various stakeholders. As much as possible, the authors have sought to present actionable recommendations that integrate the inputs provided by the 180 interview participants and the feedback from the January 2025 workshop.

3.2.1 Donors

- 1. Request implementing partners to immediately cease support for solarpowered irrigation pumps and shift to sustainable rainwater harvesting investments supporting water-use efficiency in agriculture, such as drip irrigation and greenhouses.
- 2. Explore providing technical support to the IRG in order to access green climate funding via bi-lateral and multi-lateral instruments. This could include large-scale interventions such as the Great Green Wall initiative in Africa mitigating desertification, flooding, and drought, as well as expanding local agricultural production to contribute to sustainable food systems. Strategic initiatives could also include establishing a small grants fund for local civil society to incubate, accelerate, and scale up promising climate-smart agriculture initiatives.
- 3. Hold implementing partners accountable to their global localization commitments with a specific focus on climate-smart agriculture. As a crosscutting approach interventions should strengthen engagement with local CSOs, WUAs, agricultural cooperatives and producer associations, with a particular focus on those with strong female leadership. This will broaden the impact of interventions from supporting individual farmers to fostering community-wide impact. Ideally this would include engaging with the IRG and de facto authorities to strengthen agricultural cooperatives and producer associations as mechanisms to support farmer investments in greenhouses, drip irrigation, rainwater harvesting, and storage capacities, as well as to facilitate post-harvest processing, marketing, and capacity strengthening for farmers.
- 4. Ensure private sector engagement in relevant aspects of climate-smart agriculture and invest in improving the enabling environment for agricultural entrepreneurs and businesses. Engage with the private sector to foster local solutions and support Yemeni entrepreneurs, including women and youth, to address challenges and contribute solutions to climate-smart agriculture.
- 5. Strengthen coordination efforts among donors and international organizations to consult with local stakeholders, including civil society and farmers, to develop higher-level strategies in climate-smart agriculture by addressing needs from the bottom up. Utilizing an HDP nexus approach around climate-smart agriculture could improve outcomes and maximize impact.
- 6. Support locally driven programming that addresses needs in the water, environment, and agriculture sectors in specific locations, an approach that holds promise to contribute to climate-smart agriculture. However, area-based programming should be evaluated, including the impact of such efforts in the 1980s in the country when this was a significant development approach.

7. Support efforts to address the cooking fuel crisis in Yemen, as the situation is causing grave damage to pasturelands and deforestation, which is resulting in soil erosion and contributing to the intensity of flooding in agricultural lands.

3.2.2 International Organizations

- 8. Create opportunities supporting farmers with various types of climatesmart financing, ranging from pilot interventions to largerscale investments. This could include support for expensive agricultural investments such as drip irrigation, greenhouses, and rainwater harvesting and storage systems, with a particular focus on financing for female farmers. However, this support should exclude solar-powered irrigation pumps that contribute to overextraction of groundwater.
- 9. Utilize an integrated approach to water resource management that strengthens climate-smart agriculture, agroforestry, and biodiversity. This could prioritize renewable water resources relying on rainwater harvesting, storage, and water-use efficiency through drip irrigation, and greywater reuse, halting overexploitation of groundwater. This sustainable approach will increase agricultural productivity, reduce the threat of flooding, and reinforce traditional water resource management practices. Invest in initiatives to meet the demand for organic compost and fertilizers, and further permaculture approaches. Initiatives in livestock fodder production and alternative cooking fuel will preserve threatened culinary and medicinal foraging practices and contribute to improved rangeland health.
- 10. Support cash-for-work interventions to contribute to flood mitigation and water-use efficiency, possibly including but not limited to: planting trees on slopes above agricultural fields; rehabilitating and establishing check dams, surface stone chains, and barriers near fields and orchards; terrace rehabilitation; installing gabion cages or recycled tires in *wadis* and strategic locations; and strengthening inexpensive and simple rainwater harvesting solutions. Ensure such efforts are gender-sensitive and integrate women in the design of activities and payment mechanisms.
- 11. Contribute to localization by shifting the focus of interventions from the individual to the community level. This should actively engage local civil society, including WUAs, agricultural cooperatives, and producer associations, in designing, implementing, monitoring, and evaluation programming. Additionally, this approach should include a specific focus on initiatives that are led by and actively engaging women, youth, and minorities. Gender considerations need to be mainstreamed from the beginning and reflect challenges that rural Yemeni women face such as high levels of illiteracy and lack of technical knowledge. Engagement with CSOs and

CBOs should avoid blanket beneficiary selection processes and deepen the impact of interventions, particularly important in livestock distributions which can contribute to overgrazing and market saturation, at times resulting in poor animal health and limiting benefits to women livestock owners. This approach should be accompanied by robust monitoring, evaluation, and learning (MEL) systems seeking to measure community level impact, and generate lessons learned that can benefit scaling up interventions. Additionally, when introducing new crops or livestock breeds first pilot activities along with strong MEL efforts to assess challenges and document lessons learned and ensure that farmers are trained on essential information and skills for success.

- 12. Foster veterinary service in rural areas potentially including communitybased livestock pharmacies or animal health workers trained to treat commonly encountered diseases. In peri-urban areas veterinary vouchers could be utilized for immunizations, medicines, and other services. Ensure that a high proportion of animal health workers are female, who are better able to provide services to women rearing and breeding livestock.
- 13. Engage with the private sector in climate-smart agriculture. This could include incentivizing local nurseries to cultivate and disseminate heat-, drought-, and salt-tolerant plants and disseminate advice and information on climate-smart agriculture topics. Invest in expanding small-scale nurseries, or farmer operated sales points, with a focus on women-operated nurseries and female farmers. This should include working with MAIF nursery services and female extension agents to support women farmers with climate-smart seeds and seedlings, supplies, and information on fodder options such as Azolla, elephant grass, and black soldier fly production units, among others.
- 14. Facilitate micro-, small-, and medium-sized initiatives to scale-up postharvest activities among women utilizing transformative approaches. This could include developing a Yemeni signature brand of local honey/ beeswax-based cosmetics to be marketed domestically, regionally, and among the Yemeni diaspora. This could also support female farmers and rural women to use green technologies to process juices, jams, pickles, and drying fruit, legumes, and spices.
- 15. Foster opportunities for young men and women to innovate and develop creative solutions to agricultural challenges, including agritech initiatives. This approach could engage with the private sector, local civil society, and entrepreneurs to address deforestation by scaling up and piloting fuel-efficient stoves powered by green or alternative energy source for bakeries, restaurants, homes, and in IDP camps.

3.2.3 Local Civil Society

- 16. Catalyze young people and broader society to engage in conserving water, as well as promote environmental protection through tree-planting campaigns in rural and urban areas, water conservation awareness, and seeking to foster enthusiasm for climate-smart agriculture. This could include disseminating halophyte plants and trees in urban areas to provide animal fodder and shade, and combat desertification and soil salinity.
- 17. Promote gender equity in the management of water resources in agriculture with a focus on WUAs, agricultural cooperatives, and producer associations as important partners in rural communities. This would foster partnerships and strengthen capacities in CBOs and shift the focus of interventions from individual farmer level to the community. This could also include establishing networking opportunities among such CBOs as a way to strengthen the civil society sector.
- 18. Invest in female and youth livelihood entrepreneurial opportunities in rural communities. This could potentially include providing grants and diverse lending instruments prioritizing food processing initiatives to reduce post-harvest food losses including dairy, coffee, honey/beeswax, and other activities. This approach could also address the challenge of the cooking fuel contribution to deforestation and rangeland destruction.
- 19. Support home gardening efforts targeting women to cultivate vegetables and breed chickens, rabbits, pigeons, and quail on balconies, rooftops, in window boxes, and backyards to contribute to food security and potentially earn income. Additionally, in urban areas pilot community or collective gardens, and demonstration plots on fallow land, as well as locate farmers markets close to populations echoing the tradition of weekly markets.
- 20. Create advice hotlines and support Apps for various target audiences, including urban farmers to address common challenges, as well as provide advice to farmers on marketing livestock and agricultural produce. This could be carried out potentially in collaboration with cooperatives and MAIF staff. These services could also provide early warning mechanisms for cyclones and extreme weather events.
- 21. Explore the possibility of community-based livestock pharmacies and primary care veterinarians, as well as community operated nurseries and seed banks. These locally operated community initiatives could potentially be operated by agricultural cooperatives or other CBOs.
- 22. Invest in local nurseries, CBOs, CSOs, and universities to build their capacity to disseminate information about the impact of climate change on agriculture and climate-smart agricultural initiatives. Such partnerships can also seek to promote community seed banks to facilitate farmer access to this critical input.

3.2.4 Private Sector

- 23. Banks and micro-finance institutions: Recognize the important role of women in climate-smart agriculture, expand the number of female lending officers, and adjust procedures to facilitate lending to female farmers. This could include waiving the need for national identification or fees. Explore the possibility of roving female finance officers who are able to facilitate applications and collect payments for women engaging in post-harvest processing, fodder production, or agritech initiatives.
- 24. Nurseries: Scale up cultivating and disseminating heat-, drought-, and salt-tolerant plants, and provide advice and information services to farmers engaging in climate-smart agriculture. This could also include improved livestock fodder plants, supplies, and production information on Azolla, elephant grass, black soldier fly production units, among others.
- 25. Support innovation and creative problem with various local entities to address climate-smart agriculture challenges through strategic partnerships with local civil society, quasi-governmental entities such as SFD and SMEPS, and government/local authorities. This could include supporting the production and marketing of post-harvest products such as honey/ beeswax products locally and for export. This could also include supporting the production and sale of *baladi* (local) products.
- 26. Cooperate with private sector initiatives such as Yemen Living App (https://play.google.com/store/apps/details?id=com.yemen.living&hl=en) and Bazzarry (https://bazzarry.com/), both selling high-quality locally produced items inside Yemen as a way to strengthen the income earning potential of Yemeni entrepreneurs. These initiatives could potentially be scaled up to market Yemeni products internationally.
- 27. Explore ways to address the environmental destruction caused by the cooking fuel crisis in cooperation with key stakeholders. This could include providing bakeries or restaurants with solar-powered stoves or panels to operate their ovens and/or fuel coupons for gas cylinders, distributing fuel efficient stoves, solar dryers, or solar-powered stoves to households, and subsidizing bio-gas units for clean cooking.

3.2.5 Quasi-Government Agencies

28. Expand rainwater harvesting efforts in rural communities for climate-smart agriculture infrastructure, including the rehabilitation and construction of terraces and rainwater channeling and storage capacities. Also, improve road networks and drainage to direct rainwater for agricultural purposes, and other interventions discussed in more detail in the body of the report. Initiatives could utilize cash-for-work modalities to strengthen water-use efficiency, climate-smart agriculture, and flood mitigation in rural farming communities.

- 29. Foster home-gardening initiatives to provide fresh vegetables in rural and urban areas, potentially utilizing water from rooftop rainwater harvesting systems. This could include supporting entrepreneurs to produce fabric grow bags for crops and other inputs such as seeds, seedlings, tools, and organic compost.
- **30.** Invest in reducing post-harvest food losses at the community level including supporting cold storage facilities and transportation. At the individual level this can include green technologies such as solar food dryers and small-scale solar cold storage containers for farmers, with a focus on female farmers, to transport dairy products and other perishables for processing or to access markets. Expand marketing support for produce and post-harvest products, specifically targeting female farmers and rural women, to improve their access to marketing channels.
- **31.** Support diverse funding mechanisms for micro-, small-, and medium-sized enterprises to invest in private sector climate-smart agriculture initiatives. This could include expanding existing loan guarantee programs to rural areas to benefit women and youth, potentially working in partnership with local CBOs to expand local fodder production. Scale up Azolla and elephant grass production or de-thorning prickly pear fronds for fodder in partnership between local cooperatives and women-led CSOs in targeted communities. Additionally, such mechanisms could explore various approaches to bioconversion technology utilizing black soldier fly larvae, meal worms, and super worms for poultry fodder. Women engaging in small-scale black soldier fly larvae production units has been piloted in Kenya with promising results.
- **32.** Promote protection of rangeland and address overgrazing through various initiatives in medicinal and culinary foraging, honey production, and mitigation of the impact of flooding in rural communities. This could include community-based conservation and educational cultivation of indigenous wild flora, as well as research on the rich ethnobotanical cultural knowledge of women.

3.2.6 Government and Local Authorities

- **33.** Invest in early flood-warning mechanisms to facilitate the ability of IDPs and farming communities to protect human life, livestock, agricultural tools, infrastructure, homes, and household goods.
- 34. Strengthen policies and regulations that: limit groundwater overextraction, including the use of solar-powered irrigation pumps; promote water-use efficiency in agriculture; and mitigate the impact of flooding in agricultural communities.

- **35.** Improve the enabling environment and regulatory context for agricultural cooperatives, producer associations, and WUAs to expand the impact of their activities in support of food security and climate-smart agriculture.
- **36.** Create/reactivate the distribution network of high-quality seedlings, saplings, and seeds to community seed banks, nurseries, and agricultural cooperatives, accompanied by information on water-use efficiency, plant protection, and other key themes.

Annex A: Gender Dimensions of Select Findings and Recommendations

The table below presents select findings and recommendations and articulates relevant gender dimensions. It is not comprehensive in addressing all recommendations included in the previous section but presents those with strong gender dimensions. In the final right-hand column, the following abbreviations/acronyms indicate the category of stakeholder recommendations: donor=D; international organization=IO; local civil society=LSO; PS=private sector; quasi-governmental entities=QG; government/local authorities=G/LA.

Select Finding	Gender Dimensions	Select Recommendation	
Water in Agriculture	Water in Agriculture		
WUAs were seen by interviewees as community-based institutions that have po- tential to improve water-use efficiency. How- ever, there are numerous factors limiting their effectiveness (Bruns Taher 2009) and with the conflict these CBOs have been weakened. There are initiatives underway to strengthen them including providing conflict-resolution training to address water conflicts.	There have been a number of initiatives to strengthen the role of women and youth in WUAs. However, interviewees noted that female mem- bers face significant challenges to meaningfully engage in decision-making and water resource management in general, reiterated by several studies (Boyer, Shakir & al-Areeqi 2024; Zabara 2018). Women and girls suffer from the conse- quences of water conflicts and often play an in- formal role in mediation, which can be enhanced.	Contribute to localization shifting the focus of inter- ventions from the individual to the community level by working through local civil society, including WUAs. This should include a specific focus on initiatives that are led by and actively engage women, youth, and minorities. Gender considerations need to be mainstreamed from the beginning and reflect challenges that rural Yemeni women face, such as high levels of illiteracy and lack of technical knowledge. (D, IO, LCS, G/LA)	
Lack of funding for farmers to purchase water- use efficient farming equipment such as greenhouses and drip irrigation systems was identified as an issue. Although 51% of agri- culture is rainfed, investment in rainwater har- vesting and storage infrastructure for crops is expensive with few financing options.	Women in general face many more challenges in accessing all types of funding than their male counterparts (Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies 2024). Further, although women bear consider- able responsibilities for many aspects of rain-fed agriculture there is limited recognition and sup- port for such efforts (Adra 2013).	Strengthen mechanisms for farmers to access fund- ing for expensive investments such as drip irrigation, greenhouses, and rainwater harvesting infrastructure, with a particular focus on financing for female farmers. (IO, PS, QG)	

Select Finding	Gender Dimensions	Select Recommendation
Informants noted that rural communities in areas prone to flooding lack early warning systems that would save lives and preserve agricultural assets.	Flooding disproportionately affects women in Yemen, as an estimated 80% of all IDPs in Yemen are women and children (UNFPA 2023). IDPs of- ten reside in sub-standard shelters in areas prone to flooding.	Explore ways to support early flood warning systems to provide farming communities with the time to pro- tect human life, livestock, agricultural tools, and other portable assets. (LSO, G/LA)
In agricultural communities susceptible to flooding traditional structures and practic- es that mitigate flood damage have deteri- orated. Additionally, it was noted across all categories of informants that with climate change the intensity and likelihood of flood- ing is increasing requiring strengthened mit- igation efforts.	According to a 2022 study, women are rarely in- volved in designing cash-for-work activities and such programming has had limited impact on gender relations in beneficiary families (Shuoaib 2022). A further study in 2019 found that wom- en participating in cash-for-work activities had to travel far to collect their payment and such loca- tions had limited privacy (Grassroots Yemen 2019).	Support cash-for-work efforts possibly including but not limited to: planting trees on slopes above agri- cultural fields; rehabilitating and establishing check dams, surface stone chains, and barriers near fields and orchards; terrace rehabilitation; installing gabion cages or recycled tires in <i>wadis</i> and strategic locations; and strengthening inexpensive and simple rainwater harvesting solutions. Ensure such efforts are gender- sensitive and integrate women in the designing of ac- tivities and payment mechanisms. (IO, G/LA)

Select Finding	Gender Dimensions	Select Recommendation		
Agriculture	Agriculture			
Yemeni civil society has a long history, in- cluding decades of experience and capacity among agricultural cooperatives. However, the conflict has had a negative impact on co- operatives. Additionally, the localization agen- da of international organizations working in partnership with local entities has been ex- tremely weak in Yemen, including implemen- tation of agricultural interventions.	Yemeni women have played a significant role in local civil society across sectors, including as members and at time leaders in mixed gender cooperatives, and a few women-only cooper- atives. Cultural traditions in many parts of the country often sideline women, even when they are elected/appointed to community commit- tees, WUAs, or cooperatives. Additionally, with the conflict it is unclear if any women-only coop- eratives are still operational.	Work through local CBOs and CSOs in climate-smart agriculture to shift the impact of interventions from supporting individual farmers to community-level im- pact. This should include support to agricultural coop- eratives, particularly those with strong female member- ship and/or women-led organizations and initiatives. This will contribute to localizations efforts and further opportunities to reduce post-harvest losses, improve water-use efficiency, strengthen agricultural yields, and thus increase food security. In such efforts seek trans- formative approaches that support female farmers and rural women not just as laborers. (D, IO, LCS, QG, G/LA)		
There is a need for innovation and engage- ment of young people and women in climate- smart agriculture.	Women provide an estimated 60% of labor in crop cultivation through wage labor and as unpaid family members (IFAD 2011). Issues such as rural female illiteracy, lack of connectivity, ¹²⁴ and cultural norms often prevent women from accessing innovative opportunities, particularly in climate-smart agriculture and water.	Foster opportunities for young men and women to in- novate and develop creative solutions to climate-smart agriculture challenges, including agritech initiatives. (IO, LSO, PS)		
A variety of international and local entities are engaging in activities reducing post-harvest losses, with SFD and its subsidiary SMEPS be- ing pioneers in this area.	Yemeni women play a significant role in post- harvest processing, including leading in dairy production. Most implementing organizations seek to ensure that at least 30% of beneficiaries are female, although participation varies. Wom- en face more challenges than their male coun- terparts in securing raw materials and marketing their products, among other issues.	Support communities to reduce post-harvest losses including cold storage facilities and transportation. At the individual level this can include green technol- ogies such as solar food dryers and small-scale solar cold storage containers for female farmers to transport dairy products and other perishables for further pro- cessing or to the market. (LCS, PS, QG)		

¹²⁴ Only 17.1 percent of Facebook users were female in December 2024: https://napoleoncat.com/stats/facebook-users-in-yemen/2024/12/.

Select Finding	Gender Dimensions	Select Recommendation
Many farmers lack seeds, seedlings, and sap- lings that are climate-smart, as well as more general information on the impact of climate change and potential mitigation measures. Unfortunately, nurseries are often located in urban or peri-urban areas, far from rural agri- cultural areas that lack roads and are in moun- tainous terrain. Additionally, with the conflict, MAIF nursery services and extension agents have halted or significantly diminished.	Women face cultural and economic constraints to travel outside their area, making it difficult for them to access agricultural services, includ- ing nurseries. Additionally, in some conservative areas interacting with male extension agents or nursery owners can be a limiting factor.	Invest in expanding small-scale nurseries, or farmer- operated sales points, with a focus on women-operated nurseries and female farmers. This should include working with MAIF nursery services and female exten- sion agents to support female farmers with advice and climate-smart seeds and seedlings, including fodder plants, supplies, and production information on Azolla, elephant grass and black soldier fly production units, among others. (IO, PS, G/LA)
In many parts of the country soil degradation is increasing due to unsustainable agricultural practices. There is a lack of high-quality or- ganic compost on the market, and chemical fertilizers are expensive. Thus, there is a high demand for locally produced compost. Invest- ments in this area will generate income for producers and contribute to climate-smart ag- riculture and food security in targeted areas.	Women are responsible for more than 90% in livestock rearing (IFAD 2011), particularly on small-holder farms. Thus, they have access to ani- mal manure that could be used in the production of organic compost, which could provide them with income and contribute to plant protection.	Invest in initiatives to meet the demand for organic compost and fertilizers, also furthering permaculture agricultural practices. (IO, QG)
Urban agriculture and gardening have a long history in Yemen, with many homes in urban and rural areas having gardens. However, with the crisis there is an increasing need to strengthen and improve such traditions, and many urban residents are unaware of climate- smart practices to enhance food security and provide income.	Women cultivate gardens on rooftops (<i>nakael</i>), kitchens (<i>mishkar</i>), balconies, and backyards. These gardens cultivate herbs, vegetables, and flowers and are often watered with greywater or recycling household water (<i>gsawel</i>).	Support home gardening efforts targeting women to cultivate vegetables and breed chickens, rabbits, pi- geons, and quail on balconies, rooftops, in window boxes, and backyards to contribute to food security and potentially earn income. This could include an ad- vice hotline or App for gardeners in urban and rural areas or supporting entrepreneurs to produce fabric grow bags for crops and other inputs such as seeds, seedlings, tools, and organic compost. (LCS, QG)
There is a lack of information about climate change and climate-smart agriculture more broadly in the country and among farmers.	High levels of illiteracy and lack of engagement in the public sphere means that women, including female farmers, are less informed than their male counterparts on the impact of climate change and climate-smart agriculture.	Invest in local nurseries, CBOs, CSOs, and universities to build their capacity to disseminate information about the impact of climate change on agriculture and climate-smart agricultural initiatives. (LCS)

Select Finding	Gender Dimensions	Select Recommendation	
Livestock Husbandry	Livestock Husbandry		
Livestock fodder is very expensive and often unavailable. Commercial livestock businesses are forced to rely on imported feed. During the dry season small-scale feed options are limited by cost and availability, particularly in rural communities, negatively impacting sus- tainable homestead livestock production.	Women are usually responsible for feeding small-holder livestock, often foraging for cow fodder or providing kitchen scraps to backyard poultry. However, livestock assets have been deeply impacted by climate change, with a sur- vey in 2023 conducted in IRG-controlled areas finding that the farming asset most severely af- fected by climate change were livestock (32%) (al-Hamdani, Porter & al-Meida 2023).	Scale-up Azolla and elephant grass (a noninvasive soil protection foliage) for fodder production in various parts of the country, refining production methods. The fronds of the prickly pear, a pernicious invasive that grows wild throughout Yemen, can be de-thorned and prized for its delicious fruit. Explore various approaches to bioconversion technology utilizing black soldier fly larvae, meal worms, and super worms for poultry fodder. Women small-scale production of black soldier fly larvae has been piloted in Kenya with promising income earning results. (IO, LCS, PS, QG)	
Conservation of rangeland was identified as a critical issue for livestock production, com- munity health, and agroforestry. A variety of systematic factors have been contributing to the deterioration of rangeland, exacerbated by additional challenges posed by the con- flict with dire consequences. Two key factors are the lack of consistent cooking gas supply and overgrazing through blanket distribution of livestock under short-term livelihood inter- ventions.	Women are responsible for securing cooking fuel and livestock fodder. In light of rangeland dete- rioration, the responsibility of women and girls to secure cooking fuel and livestock fodder has meant they have to roam further and further from home putting them at increasing risk of GBV, particularly IDP women and girls.	Move away from blanket distributions of livestock, which can lead to overgrazing (see additional livestock fodder recommendations in the point above). Foster opportunities for young men and women to innovate and develop creative solutions to climate-smart agri- culture challenges, including agritech initiatives. This approach could include engaging with the private sec- tor, local civil society, and entrepreneurs to address the challenge of deforestation by supporting various types of stoves that are fuel-efficient or powered by green or alternative energy in bakeries, restaurants, homes, and IDP camps. (IO, LCS, PS)	

Select Finding	Gender Dimensions	Select Recommendation
The high mortality rate among livestock in Ye- men was noted by numerous informants, who pointed out that this is due to various factors including: limited veterinary services in rural areas; economic hardship preventing access to medicine or vaccination; and access con- straints due to gasoline shortages, poor roads, conflict impacting mobility, and the long dis- tances to service points.	Women are primarily responsible for livestock rearing and a 2023 study found that among vul- nerable households, 70% of respondents en- gaged in rearing livestock (Hanna et al. 2023). Women struggle with economic and cultural con- straints limiting their mobility and access to vet- erinary services.	Foster veterinary service in rural areas potentially in- cluding community-based livestock pharmacies or ani- mal health workers trained to treat commonly encoun- tered diseases. In peri-urban areas veterinary vouchers could be utilized for immunizations, medicines, and other services. Ensure that a high proportion of animal health workers are women, who are better able to pro- vide services to women rearing and breeding livestock. Such efforts can be provided in partnership with agri- cultural cooperatives or other CBOs. (IO, LCS)
Critical issues in dairy production include: poor animal health negatively impacting productivity; lack of marketing channels and skills; and sub-standard housing for animals. One of the most significant challenges is the lack of and expense of refrigeration for stor- age and transportation to processing factories or markets of dairy products. Such factors lim- it productivity in the sector and contribute to food wastage.	Women are responsible for producing dairy prod- ucts for household consumption and sale made from cow, goat, or sheep milk. A 2023 study found that among vulnerable households the sale of livestock food products was a primary or secondary source of income for an estimated 25% (al-Hamdani, Porter & al-Meida 2023). When participating in training to improve dairy produc- tion or market their produce, women face mobili- ty restrictions, in many areas requiring a <i>mahram</i> (male family escort).	Invest in reducing post-harvest food losses at the com- munity level including supporting cold storage facili- ties and transportation. At the individual level this can include green technologies such as solar food dryers and small-scale solar cold storage containers for farm- ers, with a focus on female farmers, to transport dairy products and other perishables for processing or to ac- cess markets. Expand marketing support for produce and post-harvest products, specifically targeting fe- male farmers and rural women, to improve their access to marketing channels. (LCS, QG)

Select Finding	Gender Dimensions	Select Recommendation	
Other Climate-Smart Interventions	Other Climate-Smart Interventions		
Beekeeping in Yemen faces considerable challenges related to climate-change, overuse of pesticides on <i>qat</i> and crops, oversaturation of hives in some areas, and conflict dynamics. Interviewees noted that despite significant investment in the sector, honey production and export have dramatically decreased (ICRC 2024).	Traditionally a male-dominated activity, in re- cent years there has been increasing support for women beekeepers. Additionally, local female entrepreneurs are creating opportunities in the cosmetics industry using honey and beeswax ca- tering to a growing local market.	Facilitate micro-, small-, and medium-sized initiatives to scale up post-harvest activities among women uti- lizing transformative approaches. This could include developing a Yemeni signature brand of local honey/ beeswax-based cosmetics to be marketed domesti- cally, regionally, and among the Yemeni diaspora. (IO, LCS, PS)	
Yemen's rich biodiversity offers an array of cu- linary and medicinal plants foraging since an- cient times. However, with the conflict habitat destruction threatens the availability of wild culinary and medicinal plants and poverty has contributed to overgrazing by livestock and overharvesting of wild forage plants.	Women take the lead in medicinal and culinary plants gathering and processing. They are the stewards of the Yemeni ethnobotany, and they train their children and even adult men to assist in plant and habitat recognition, and knowledge of harvest timing and processing. Women pro- cess and store plants in their kitchens and stor- age rooms.	Initiatives in agroforestry, biodiversity, livestock fodder production, and alternatives to cooking fuel initiatives will preserve threatened culinary and medicinal forag- ing practices and contribute to improved rangeland health. Such efforts will contribute to medicinal and culinary foraging, honey production, and mitigation of the impact of flooding in rural communities. This could include community-based conservation and educational programs, cultivation of indigenous wild flora, and research on the rich ethnobotanical cultural knowledge of women. (IO, QG)	

Annex B: List of Resources

This literature list offers additional resources beyond those cited in the report.

- Abdulqadir, Abdulwahab (2023): Gender and Women's Empowerment Analysis for Resilience, Livelihoods, Food Security and Climate Adaptation Interventions in Yemen, ERRY III Joint Programme, UNDP Yemen, unpublished.
- Abdulmughni, Adel (2021): 'The cow produces milk and generates gas! The story of how Abdul-Hafeeth al-Aroumi overcame the gas crisis in his village', in: *al-Madaniya Magazine*. Website no longer accessible, please contact CARPO for a copy of the article.
- Abo Bakr, S., H.G. Helal, E.Y. Eid and H.M. El Shaer (2020): 'Nutritional performance of growing sheep fed silage of salt tolerant plants under South Sinai conditions', in: *Egyptian Journal of Nutrition and Feeds* 23/3, pp. 385–95. Available at https://journals.ekb.eg/article_148120_5ca7751b043fd65555e6fde79d2cb744. pdf (03.04.2025).
- ACAPS (2020): Yemen: Heavy Rainfall and Flash Floods: Briefing Note. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/acaps-briefing-note-yemen-heavy-rain-fall-and-flash-floods-23-april-2020 (03.04.2025).
- Adra, Najwa (2013 [1983]): The Impact of Male Outmigration on Women's Roles in Agriculture in the Yemen Arab Republic, prepared for the Inter-country Experts Meeting on Women in Food Production 1983. Available at http:// www.najwaadra.net/impact.pdf (03.04.2025).
- al-Aghbari, Ismail (16.05.2023): 'Agriculture in Yemen's economy', in: Sada. Available at https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2023/05/agriculture-and-yemens-economy?lang=en (03.04.2025).
- Ahmed, Farida, Rasha Obeid and Jacob al-Sufyani (2024): *The Water Crisis in al-Dhalea Governorate and its Extended Impact on Women and Girls,* Case Study, South24. Available at https://south24.net/news/docs/Water_Crisis_in_AlDhalea_En.pdf (03.04.2025).
- Ahmed, Justin and Katerina Kotenko (2023): State of the Digital Agriculture Sector: Harnessing the Potential of Digital for Impact Across Agriculture Value Chains in Low- and Medium Income Countries, DAI, AG Base, Beanstalk. Available at https://www.beanstalkagtech.com/d4aglmic (04.04.2025).

- Ahmed, Wadie et al. (2021): 'Environmental factors that influence the geography of Yemen leading to dust and sand storms. A case study', in: *Journal of Environmental Geography* 14/1-2, pp. 24–37. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/351772365_Environmental_Factors_that_Influence_the_Geography_of_Yemen_Leading_to_Dust_and_Sand_Storms_-_A_Case_Study (03.04.2025).
- al-Aizari, Hefdhallah et al. (2017): 'Impact of climate change on groundwater in Dhamar Basin (Yemen)', In: Journal of Chemical and Pharmaceutical Sciences 11/1, pp. 93–8. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/322147097_Impact_of_Climate_Change_on_Groundwater_in_ Dhamar_Basin_Yemen (03.04.2025).
- Aklan, Musaed (2024): The Impact of Flooding on Agricultural Communities in Yemen, Rethinking Yemen's Economy Policy Brief 28, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies / DeepRoot Consulting / CARPO. Available at https://devchampions.org/uploads/publications/files/The_Impact_of_Flooding_on_ Agricultural_Communities_in_Yemen_en-1.pdf (03.04.2025).
- —— (2023): Extreme Weather and the Role of Early Warning Systems in Yemen: Al-Mahra as a Case Study, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/files/Extreme_Weather_and_the_Role_of_Early_Warning_Systems_in_Yemen_Al-Mahra_as_a_Case_Study_en.pdf (31.01.2025).
- Aklan, Musaed, Muhammed al-Komaim and Charlotte de Fraiture (2022): 'Site suitability analysis of indigenous rainwater harvesting systems in arid and data-poor environments: A case study of Sana'a Basin, Yemen', in: Environmental Development and Sustainability 25/8, pp. 1–24. Available at https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/360755061_Site_suitability_analysis_ of_indigenous_rainwater_harvesting_systems_in_arid_and_data-poor_ environments_a_case_study_of_Sana%27a_Basin_Yemen (03.04.2025).
- Aklan, Musaed, Charlotte de Fraiture and Laszlo Hayde (2024): 'Why we should revitalize indigenous water harvesting systems: Lessons learned', in: Journal of International Soil and Water Conservation Research 13/1. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/380891336_Why_We_Should_ Revitalize_Indigenous_Water_Harvesting_Systems_Lessons_Learned (03.04.2025).
- —— (2019): 'Which water sources do people revert to in times of war? Evidence from the Sana'a Basin, Yemen', in: *International Journal of Environmental Research* 13/4, pp. 623–38. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/333436155_Which_Water_Sources_Do_People_Revert_to_in_Times_ of_War_Evidence_from_the_Sana%27a_Basin_Yemen (03.04.2025).

- Aklan, Musaed et al. (2022): 'Why indigenous water systems are declining and how to revive them: A rough set analysis', in: *Journal of Arid Environments* 202. Available at https://edepot.wur.nl/568905 (03.04.2025).
- Aklan, Musaed and Helen Lackner (2021): Solar-Powered Irrigation in Yemen: Opportunities, Challenges and Policies, Rethinking Yemen's Economy Policy Brief 22, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies / DeepRoot Consulting / CARPO. Available at https://devchampions.org/files/Rethinking_Yemens_ Economy-policy_brief_22-1.pdf (03.04.2025).
- al-Akwa, Ismail bin Ali (1984): Yemeni Proverbs: Collected and Explained, Part 2, Beirut.
- al-Akwa, Khalid and Tobias Zumbrägel (2021): The Disaster of Yemen's Flash Floods. Impact of and Local Responses to the Torrential Rains and Flooding in 2020, CARPO Brief 21. Available at https://carpo-bonn.org/publikationen/ carpo-briefs/the-disaster-of-yemen-s-flash-floods (28.04.2025).
- Ali, N. A. A., M. Wurster, N. Arnold and U. Lindequist (2017): 'Medicinal plants of Yemen: An overview', in: *Journal of Ethnopharmacology* 155/2, pp. 1093–111.
- Ali, Mohammed Aidrus and Helen Lackner (2003): 'The effect of modern technologies on traditional soil and water conservation techniques in Shabwa and Hadramawt', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by Daniel Varisco, pp. 112–16. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2909 (03.04.2025).
- Amad, Abdulkarim Abdulmageed and Jurgen Zentek (2022): 'Expected effects of climate change on the animal production in Yemen. A review', in: *Journal* of Agricultural, Environmental and Veterinary Sciences 6/3, pp. 47–61. Available at https://journals.ajsrp.com/index.php/jaevs/article/view/5258/5008 (03.04.2025).
- Ansari, Dawud, Claudia Kemfert and Hisham al-Kuhlani (2019): Yemen's Solar Revolution: Developments, Challenges, Opportunities, White Paper, Energy Access and Development Program. Available at https://eadp.eu/uploads/ WP201902_Yemen_Solar_EN.pdf (03.04.2025).
- al-Ansi, Qadi Yahya b. Yahya (2000): 'Ancient knowledge in Yemeni farming: A case study in sowing times', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by Daniel Varisco, pp.69–75. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2887?lang=en#-authors (03.04.2025).
- al-Ariqi, Mohamed Abdul Bari Thabet (2019): *Right to Food and Food Sovereignty*, Yemeni Observatory for Human Rights. Available at https://www.annd.org/ data/file/files/19%20Yemen%20.pdf (03.04.2025).

- al-Attal, Yehya (2024): 'Adaptation of *Apis mellifera jemenitica* (Hymenoptera: Apidae) to high temperatures: Morphological, behavioural, and physiological aspects', in: *European Journal of Entomology* 121, pp. 173–81. Available at https://www.eje.cz/pdfs/eje/2024/01/18.pdf (03.04.2025).
- Aw-Hassan, Aden, Mohammed al-Sanabani and Abdul Rahman Bamatraf (2000): Impact of Land Tenure and Other Socioeconomic Factors on Mountain Terrace Maintenance in Yemen, CAPRI Working Paper 3, International Food Policy and Research Institute. Available at https://www.ifpri.org/publication/impact-land-tenure-and-other-socioeconomic-factors-mountain-terrace-maintenance-yemen (03.04.2025).
- BaAngood, Saeed A. (2015): 'Date palm status and perspective in Yemen', in: J. al-Khayri, S. Jain and D. Johnson (eds.): Date Palm Genetic Resources and Utilization, Dordrecht, pp. 241–63. Available at https://www.researchgate. net/publication/285510280_Date_Palm_Status_and_Perspective_in_Yemen (03.04.2025).
- —— (2003): 'Some ancient practices used for agricultural pest control in Yemen', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture*, transl. by S. Ba Angood and D. Varisco, pp. 48–54. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2879 (03.04.2025).
- Bagawigu, Amjad Ahmed and Saeed Abdalla Ba-Angood (2020): 'Survey of the coconut palm fruits deformation in the coast of Hadhramout and the diagnosis of the cause', in: *Hadhramout University Journal of Applied and Natural Sciences* 17/2. Available at https://digitalcommons.aaru.edu.jo/huj_nas/ vol17/iss2/12/ (03.04.2025).
- Bedigian, Dorothea (2004): 'History and lore of sesame in Southwest Asia', in: *Economic Botany* 58/3, pp. 329–53. Available at https://www.researchgate. net/publication/226315785_History_and_lore_of_sesame_in_Southwest_ Asia (03.04.2025).
- al-Baity, Saleh Omar (2003): 'Traditional methods of grain storage in Wadi Hadramawt', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by S. Ba-Angood, pp. 42–7. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2874 (03.04.2025).
- Baldauf, Maia and Musaed Aklan (2023): Cultivating an Equitable Recovery: A Political Ecology Approach to Agricultural Interventions in Yemen, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/publications/ main-publications/21634 (03.04.2025).
- Baquhaizel, Salem Abdullah, Ibrahim Ahmed Saeed and Mohammed Salem bin Ghouth (2011): Documentary Study on Models of Traditional Irrigation Systems and Methods of Water Harvesting in Hadramout and Shabwah Governorates, Republic of Yemen, Water and Environment Centre, Sana'a. Available at https://www.hydrology.nl/images/docs/dutch/yemen/Traditional_irrigation_systems_water_harvesting.pdf (03.04.2025).
- Barry, Sinéad, Spencer McMurray and Nina Schmelzer (2024): Integrating Climate Security into Policies: Roadmap for Yemen, Berlin. Available at https://weatheringrisk.org/sites/default/files/document/Integrating_Climate_Security_ into_Policy_Frameworks_Roadmap_Yemen.pdf (03.04.2025).
- Basha, Zaid Ali (2023): 'The agrarian question in Yemen: The national imperative of reclaiming and revalorizing indigenous agroecological food production', in: *The Journal of Peasant Studies* 50/3. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/03066150.2021.2002849 (03.04.2025).
- Ben Qadhi, Salem M. and Abdussalam K. Mohammed (2008): Tracing and Characterising a Historical Rain Water Drainage and Harvesting System Using GIS, The 3rd International Conference on Water Resources and Arid Environments (2008) and the 1st Arab Water Forum, Riyadh. Available at https:// icwrae-psipw.org/papers/2008/Water/44.pdf (03.04.2025).
- al-Bial, Abed M. and Abdullah al-Olofi (2021): 'Backyard poultry rearing practices in some rural areas of Yemen', in: *International Journal of Livestock Research* 11/10, pp. 19–25. Available at https://ijlr.org/ojs_journal/index.php/ijlr/article/view/410/205 (03.04.2025).
- Bidwell, R.L. (1983): 'Western accounts of San'a' 1510–1962', in: R.B. Sergeant and Ronald Lewcock (eds.): *San'a': An Arabian Islamic City*, pp. 108–121.
- Birzer, Cristian et al. (2014): 'Biochar-producing, dung-burning cookstove for humanitarian purposes', in: *Procedia Engineering* 78, pp. 243–49. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/266749756_A_Biochar-producing_Dung-burning_Cookstove_for_Humanitarian_Purposes (03.04.2025).
- Böhringer, Andreas and Elias T. Ayuk (2003): 'Farmer nurseries as a catalyst for developing sustainable land use systems in Southern Africa. Part B: Support systems, early impact and policy issues', in: *Agricultural Systems* 77/3, pp. 203–17. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/ pii/S0308521X02001865 (03.04.2025).

- Boyer, A. Emmett, Wameedh Shakir and Nabil al-Areeqi (2024): Study on Gender and Water Resource Management in Yemen: Resilience Programme in the Irrigation and Agricultural Sector, FAO, KfW and UNDP.
- Breisinger, Clemens et al. (2011): Climate Change, Agricultural Production and Food Security: Evidence from Yemen, Working Paper, Kiel Institute for the World Economy. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/254426901_ Climate_Change_Agricultural_Production_and_Food_Security_Evidence_ from_Yemen/link/00b495350335a5a09b000000/download (03.04.2025).
- —— (2012): The Impact of the 2008 Hadramout Flash Flood in Yemen on Economic Performance and Nutrition: A Simulation Analysis, Working Paper, Kiel Institute for the World Economy. Available at https://www.researchgate. net/publication/254427430_The_Impact_of_the_2008_Hadramout_Flash_ Flood_in_Yemen_on_Economic_Performance_and_Nutrition_A_Simulation_Analysis (03.04.2025).
- Bruns, Bryan and Taha Taher (2009): Findings and Recommendations for a Problem-Solving Approach, Study, Yemen Water User Association. Available at https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5eb18d627d53aa0e85b60c65/t/5eecc6ff7b14bd0e80daf0db/1592575749874/Yemen-Water-User-Assossiaction-Study.pdf (04.04.2025).
- Byrce, Emma (2023): 'The remarkable story of how Yemen's oil tanker disaster was averted by crowdfunding', in: *The Guardian*. Available at https://www. theguardian.com/environment/2023/aug/29/the-remarkable-story-of-howyemens-oil-tanker-disaster-was-averted-by-crowdfunding (03.04.2025).
- Campos, Estefânia V.R. et al. (2016): 'Neem oil and crop protection: From now to the future', in: *Frontiers in Plant Science* 7, pp. 1–8. Available at https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC5061770/ (03.04.2025).
- Carapico, Sheila (1996): 'Gender and status inequalities in Yemen: Honour, economics, and politics', in: Valentine Moghadam (ed.): *Patriarchy and Development: Women's Positions at the End of the Twentieth Century*, Oxford, pp. 80–98. Available at https://scholarship.richmond.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?article=1170&context=polisci-faculty-publications (03.04.2025).
- ——— (1998): Civil Society in Yemen: The Political Economy of Activism in Modern Arabia, Cambridge.
- CARDI (2015): Sargassum Seaweed and Its Use in Crop and Livestock Production: Possible Agri-Business Opportunities, Policy Brief, CARDI. Available at https:// www.cardi.org/wp-content/uploads/downloads/2015/11/Sargassum-Seaweed-and-its-use-in-crop-and-livestock-production-CARDI-Policy-Brief.pdf (29.12.2024).

- Center for Biological Diversity (n.d.): '10 facts about single-use plastic bags', in: *Center for Biological Diversity*. Available at https://www.biologicaldiversity. org/programs/population_and_sustainability/sustainability/plastic_bag_ facts.html (03.04.2025).
- CIFOR (2015): Gender and Climate Change. Evidence and Experience, Center for International Forestry Research. Available at https://www.cifor.org/knowledge/publication/5933/ (03.04.2025).
- Colburn, Marta and Jessica Olney (2024): *Bittersweet: A Story of Food and Yemen,* with photographs by Sayed Asif Mahmud, World Food Programme.
- Colburn, Marta (2021): *Life Phases of a Yemeni Woman*, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/publications/main-publications/13340 (03.04.2025).
- —— (2021): A New Path Forward: Empowering a Leadership Role for Yemeni Civil Society, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter. org/publications/main-publications/13021 (03.04.2025).
- —— (2002): A Situation Analysis of Gender and Development in Yemen, Friedrich-Ebert-Stiftung and Oxfam, Amman. Available at https://www.academia. edu/42822676/GENDER_AND_DEVELOPMENT_IN_YEMEN (03.04.2025).
- Conflict and Environment Observatory (2021): Groundwater Depletion Clouds Yemen's Solar Energy Revolution, Report. Available at https://ceobs.org/groundwater-depletion-clouds-yemens-solar-energy-revolution/#easy-footnote-18-4999 (03.04.2025).
- —— (2020a): Yemen's Agriculture in Distress, Report. Available at https://ceobs. org/yemens-agriculture-in-distress/ (03.04.2025).
- —— (2020b): Yemen's Agriculture in Distress: A Case Study of Wadis Zabid and Rima, the Tihamah, Report. Available at https://ceobs.org/how-has-theconflict-impacted-agriculture-in-the-tihamah/ (03.04.2025).
- Coutou, Melanie, Valentina Franchi and Omnia Rizk (2023): The Gender-Differentiated Impacts of Multiple Crises: Findings from the Governorates of Abyan and Lahj in Yemen, CARE and FAO. Available at https://openknowledge.fao.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/8ad5bbc1-8393-4d8a-beff-1cfb5b50f405/content (03.04.2025).
- Danish Refugee Council, (2021): A Guidebook for Establishing, Organizing and Managing a Community Seedbank, Yemen, unpublished.
- Daws, Mohammed Yaha and Ahmed al-Moallem (2018): 'Productivity evaluation of three introduced quinoa varieties under Central Highlands conditions in Yemen', in: *Syrian Journal of Agricultural Research* 5/1, pp. 102–13. Available at https://agri-research-journal.net/SjarEn/?p=1342 (03.04.2025).

- Debriefer Net (23.02.2021): 'Government poised to announce three new nature reserves', in: *Yemen News*. Available at https://debriefer.net/en/news-23331. html (03.04.2025).
- Delelegne, Wondwossen (2018): Livelihood Recovery Through Community Greenhouses in Yemen, Case Study, Oxfam. Available at https://oxfamilibrary.openrepository.com/bitstream/handle/10546/620544/ cs-yemen-livelihood-community-greenhouses-130918-en.pdf;jsessionid=9EB6ECDD79222DF23DAD550BF1710149?sequence=1 (03.04.2025).
- Donaldson, William J. (2000): Sharecropping in the Yemen: A Study in Islamic Theory, Custom and Pragmatism, Leiden.
- al-Duais, Mohammed (2016): Building Advocacy and Developing a Management Plan for the High Mountains of Ibb Protected Areas, CEPF Final Project Completion Report, Foundation for Endangered Wildlife. Available at https:// www.cepf.net/sites/default/files/finalreport_few_ibbprotectedarea.pdf (03.04.2025).
- —— (2009): Vegetation Ecology and Ethnobotany of Cyphostemma digitatum in the Western Highlands in Yemen, unpublished PhD thesis, Friedrich Schiller University, Jena.
- al-Duais, Mohammed and Gottfried Jetschke (2012): 'The miraculous plant *Halqa* (Cyphostemma digitatum): From grandmother's kitchen in Yemen's south-western highlands to modern medicinal and culinary applications', in: I. Hehmeyer, H. Schönig and A. Regourd (eds.): *Traditional Medicine in Yemen: Traditional Knowledge and Practice, and Their Value for Today's World*, Leiden, pp. 167–81.
- al-Eryani, Yasmeen (2020): *Oil Extraction Industries' Impact on Health, Livelihoods and Environment in Hadhramawt*, Analysis, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/publications/analysis/12203 (03.04.2025).
- ESCWA (2021): Climate Resilient Agriculture: Translating Data to Policy Actions: Case Study of AquaCrop Simulation in Yemen, United Nations, Beirut. Available at https://www.unescwa.org/sites/default/files/inline-files/national-assessment-report-yemen-summary-english.pdf (03.04.2025).
- al-Falahi, Ali H. et al. (2023): 'Potential of traditional adaptation measures in mitigating the impact of climate change', in: *Sustainability* 15/21. Available at https://www.mdpi.com/2071-1050/15/21/15442 (03.04.2025).
- FAO (17.01.2024): 'Early warning system protects crops and farmers in Yemen', in: FAO Regional Office. Available at https://www.fao.org/neareast/news/stories/details/early-warning-system-protects-crops-and-farmers-in-yemen/en (01.02.2025).

- (December 2024): 'Agrometeorological monthly updates', in: *Relief Web*.
 Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-agrometeorological-update-december-issue-ref-46-01-30-november-2024-enar (01.02.2025).
- —— (2022): Evaluation of the Project 'Water for Peace in Yemen: Strengthening the Role of Women in Water Conflict Resolution'. Available at https://openknowledge.fao.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/ded195bb-f6f4-4230-b600ebe534968474/content (04.04.2025).
- —— (2022): Yemen: Data in Emergencies Monitoring (DIEM-Monitoring). Results and Recommendations, Brief, FAO. Available at https://openknowledge.fao. org/server/api/core/bitstreams/9756fc98-d1d7-4dc2-abf5-6b3cf8e8b401/ content (04.04.2025).
- —— (2018): Rapid Assessment Report on Livestock Sector in Conflict Affected Areas of Hodeidah Governorate (Al-Jarahi, Jabal Rass & Hays Districts). Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yemen-rapid-assessment-report-livestock-sector-conflict-affected-areas-hodeidah
- —— (2013): Climate-Smart Agriculture Sourcebook. Available at https://openknowledge.fao.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/b21f2087-f398-4718-8461b92afc82e617/content (04.04.2025).
- —— (2010): 'Climate-Smart' Agriculture: Policies, Practices and Financing for Food Security, Adaptation and Mitigation. Available at https://www.fao.org/4/ i1881e/i1881e00.pdf (04.04.2025).
- FAO and Republic of Yemen (2023): Yemen Animal Health Strategy and Investment Plan 2024–2034: A Comprehensive Approach to Animal Health in Building Resilience. Available at https://faolex.fao.org/docs/pdf/yem224340E.pdf (04.04.2025).
- Farrell, Jerry (2014): 'Promoting literacy and protection with solar lamps in Yemen', in: Stability: International Journal of Security and Development 3/1, pp. 1–7. Available at https://www.stabilityjournal.org/articles/10.5334/sta. dm/ (03.04.2025).
- al-Fatimi, Mohammed (2021): 'Wild edible plants traditionally collected and used in Southern Yemen', in: *Journal of Ethnobiology and Ethnomedicine* 17/49. Available at https://ethnobiomed.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s13002-021-00475-8 (04.04.2025).
- al-Fatimi, Mohammed et al. (2013): 'Biological activities of selected basidiomycetes from Yemen', in: *Pharmazie* 68, pp. 221–26. Available at https://www. ingentaconnect.com/content/govi/pharmaz/2013/0000068/0000003/ art00013?crawler=true (01.04.2025).

- —— (2006): 'Bioactive components of the traditionally used mushroom Podaxis pistillaris', in: Evidence-Based Complementary Alternative Medicine 3/1, pp. 87–92. Available at https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC1375231/
- Foundation for Endangered Wildlife (FEW) (2016): Building Advocacy and Developing a Management Plan for the High Mountains of Ibb Protected Areas. Available at https://www.cepf.net/sites/default/files/finalreport_few_ibbprotectedarea.pdf (01.04.2025).
- Gadain, Hussein and Brigadier Libanda (2023): 'Agricultural water deficit trends in Yemen', in: *Atmosphere* 14/8, p. 1263. Available at https://www.mdpi. com/2073-4433/14/8/1263 (01.04.2025).
- al-Garani, Samah (2020): 'Holm Akhdar: A voice for the environment in Yemen', in: *al-Madaniya Magazine*. Website no longer accessible, please contact CARPO for a copy of the article.
- Garcia, Tània Ferré et al. (2024): Environmental Pathways for Reconciliation in Yemen, Report, European Institute of Peace. Available at https://www.eip.org/ wp-content/uploads/2024/04/EIP-EPFR-Environmental-Peacemaking-Consultation-in-Yemen-2024-15-May-24.pdf (01.04.2025).
- Garcia, Aicea et al. (2022): 'Power in resilience and resilience's power in climate change scholarship', in: *WIREs Climate Change* 13/3. Available at https://wires.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/wcc.762 (01.04.2025).
- Garhash, Redha (2009): A Social Study on the Developmental Role of Women in *Trade Unions*, ILO, unpublished.
- Gari, Lutfallah (2006): 'A history of the hima conservation system', in: *Environment and Society* 12/2, pp. 213–28. http://www.environmentandsociety.org/ node/3267 (01.04.2025).
- Grassroots Yemen (2019): ERRY Joint Programme: Review of the Programme Impact on Women, Enhanced Rural Resilience in Yemen (ERRY). Available at https:// www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/files/migration/erry_jp/Women-Empowerment-and-Gender-Mainstreaming-Report_final.clean2.pdf (01.04.2025).
- Green, Jeremy (2019): Environmental Issues in the Middle East and North Africa, Report, Arab Barometer. Available at https://www.arabbarometer.org/report/ environmental-issues-in-the-middle-east-and-north-africa/ (01.04.2025).
- Guppy, Lisa and Sadeq Alnabhani (2023): Water-Related Conflict Assessment Report Resilience Programme in the Irrigation and Agricultural Sector, Report, FAO, KfW and UNDP. Available at https://yemen.un.org/sites/default/ files/2023-02/Water-related%20Conflict%20Assessment%20Report-EN.pdf (01.04.2025).

- Habib, Margaret (20.08.2020): 'COVID-19 exacerbates the effects of water shortages on women in Yemen', in: *Enheduanna*. A blog of the Middle East Women's Initiative. Available at https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/ covid-19-exacerbates-effects-water-shortages-women-yemen (01.04.2025).
- al-Hadi, Fatima, Hassan M. Ibrahim and A. al-Kadasy (2023): 'Evaluation of some growth parameters of millet [*Pennisetum glaucum* (L.) R.Br.] landraces cultivated in al-Mawaset District, Taiz Governorate, Yemen', in: *Sana'a University Journal of Applied Sciences and Technology* 1/4, pp. 400–10. Available at https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/376747118_Evaluation_of_Some_ Growth_Parameters_of_Millet_Pennisetum_glaucum_L_R_Br_Landraces_ Cultivated_in_Al-Mawaset_District_Taiz_Governorate_Yemen (01.04.2025).
- Handley, Chris D. (2001): Water Stress: Some Symptoms and Causes: A Case Study in Ta'iz, Yemen, London.
- al-Hakimi, Amin A. S. (2003): 'Traditional farming systems and their role in developing and sustaining agriculture in the Republic of Yemen', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by S. Ba-Angood and D. Varisco, pp. 127–32. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2917 (03.04.2025).
- al-Hakimi, Amin and Anhar AbdulKarim Yani (2008): Women and Coping Strategies for Adaptation to Climate Change: Using Agrobiodiversity Resources in the Rainfed Highlands of Yemen, Study, World Bank. Available at https://www. betterevaluation.org/tools-resources/women-coping-strategies-for-adaptation-climate-change (01.04.2025)
- al-Hakimi, Amin et al. (2008): *Health and Dietary Diversity in Yemen*, Final Technical Report Project, The Yemeni Genetic Resources Centre, Sana'a University.
- al-Hakimi, Mohammed (23.02.2023): 'Yemeni beekeepers confront climate threats', in: *Sada*. Available at https://carnegieendowment.org/sada/2023/02/yemeni-beekeepers-confront-climate-threats?lang=en (01.04.2025).
- al-Hamdani, Raiman, Hannah Porter and Manuel al-Meida (2023): Facing the Conflict-Climate Change Nexus: The Case of Yemen's Rural Communities, The Climate Change and (In)Security Project. Available at https://static1. squarespace.com/static/60800d20f65a1555173d7f03/t/65842e80f13bd647753a673d/1703161539313/ARK+TEAM+CCIP+DECEMBER+2023.pdf (01.04.2025).
- Hanna, Taylor et al. (2023): *The Impact of Climate Change on Human Development*, UNDP. Available at https://www.undp.org/arab-states/publications/ impact-climate-change-human-development-yemen (01.04.2025).

- Harmon, Daniel (2021): Climate Change Contributions to Conflict: An Analysis of Syria, Yemen and Egypt, unpublished MA Thesis, Colorado State University. Available at https://api.mountainscholar.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/92e6e23e-a597-4754-9a36-5cb3c9766ef7/content (01.04.2025).
- Harrower, Michael J. (2016): *Water Histories and Spatial Archeology: Ancient Yemen and the American West*, Cambridge.
- Hehmeyer, Ingrid (2018): A History of Water Engineering and Management in Yemen: Material Remains and Textual Foundations, Leiden.
- (2003): 'The spirit of cooperation in Yemeni agricultural practices: Successful cases from the past and their applicability for the present', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by S. Ba-Angood and D. Varisco, pp. 99–103. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2902 (03.05.2025).
- High-Level Panel of Experts on Food Security and Nutrition (2019): Agroecological and Other Innovative Approaches for Sustainable Agriculture and Food Systems that Enhance Food Security and Nutrition, Report 14, HLPE. Available at http://www.fao.org/3/ca5602en/ca5602en.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Huyer, Sophia and Nitya Chanana (2021): *Gender-Smart Agriculture: An Agenda for Gender and Socially Inclusive Climate-Resilient Agriculture*, CGIAR Research Program on Climate Change, Agriculture and Food Security, Working Paper 404. Available at https://cgspace.cgiar.org/server/api/core/bit-streams/1784e92a-6708-4710-b30f-df96673f880e/content (01.04.2025).
- Ibrahim, Imad Antoine (2018): 'Financing projects for improving climate change resilience: The cases of Djibouti and Yemen', in: *The Handbook of Climate Change Resilience*, pp. 1–20. Available at https://link.springer.com/referenceworkentry/10.1007/978-3-319-71025-9_30-1 (04.04.2025).
- IASC (2015): Humanitarian Crisis in Yemen Gender Alert: July 2015. Available at https://interagencystandingcommittee.org/sites/default/files/migrat-ed/2015-08/iasc_gender_reference_group_-yemen_gender_alert_july_2015_finalised.pdf (02.04.2025).
- ICARDA (15.03.2023): 'New drought-tolerant crops for resilient dryland livelihoods', in: ICARDA. Available at https://www.icarda.org/media/blog/ new-drought-tolerant-crops-resilient-dryland-livelihoods (02.04.2025).
- ICRC (2024): Securing Yemen's Beekeeping Livelihoods: Honey and Hope. Analysis, ICRC Climate Centre. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/honey-and-hope-securing-yemens-beekeeping-livelihoods (02.04.2025).

- IFAD (2011): Enabling Poor Rural People to Overcome Poverty in Yemen. Available at https://www.ifad.org/documents/38714170/40961703/Enabling+poor+ru-ral+to+overcome+poverty+in+Yemen.pdf/0b2360c9-68b6-4fb7-bf3b-8c702fd65569 (04.04.2025).
- ILO (2009): Enhancing the Participation of Rural Women Producers in Cooperatives in Yemen, Policy Brief 6. Available at https://www.ilo.org/publications/ enhancing-participation-rural-women-producers-cooperatives-yemen (02.04.2025).
- IOM (2019): Strengthening the Role of Women in Peace-Building Through Natural Resources Management at the Community Level in the Rural Areas of the Governorates of Sana'a and Lahj in Yemen. Available at https://mptf.undp.org/ sites/default/files/documents/30000/8.strengthening_the_role_of_women_in_peace_building_survey_with_beneficiaries_in_lahj.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Iraqi, Abkar and Mohammed Abdulla (2021): Analysis of Long-Term Climatic Changes at Hodeidah-Yemen During the Period Between 1984 and 2019. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/354565546_Analysis_of_long-term_climatic_changes_at_Hodeidah-Yemen_during_the_period_between_1984_and_2019 (02.04.2025).
- Jafarnia, Niku (October 2022): Risking the Future: Climate Change, Environmental Destruction and Conflict in Yemen, Report, Center for Civilians in Conflict. Available at https://civiliansinconflict.org/risking-the-future-climate-change-environmental-destruction-and-conflict-in-yemen/ (02.04.2025).
- al-Jarmouzi, Maeen Ali, Khalil M. al-Sharjabi and Luigi Guarino (2023): 'Status and prospects of plant genetic resource conservation in Yemen', in: *Genetic Resources* 4/8, pp. 71–90. Available at https://www.genresj.org/index.php/grj/ article/view/genresj.DVKV8430/180 (02.04.2025).
- Jarosz, Renata et al. (2022): 'The use of zeolites as an addition to fertilisers. A review', in: CATENA 213. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/ article/abs/pii/S0341816222001114 (02.04.2025).
- Jung, Michael (1991): *Research on Rock Art in North Yemen*, Supplemento 66 agli *Annali* 51/1, Institutio Universitario Orientale. Available at https://www. monumentaorientalia.org/PDF%20PPT%20DOC/YEMEN/Jung%201991.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Karoney, E.M. et al. (2024): 'Global research network analysis of fresh produce postharvest technology: Innovative trends for loss reduction', in: Postharvest Biology and Technology 208/112642. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0925521423004039 (02.04.2025).

- Kasinof, Laura (2023): 'Qat in wartime. Yemen's resilient national habit', in: *The Yemen Review*, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/the-yemen-review/march-2023/20009 (02.04.2025).
- Kazige, Orthence K. et al. (2022): 'Valorizing staple crop residues through mushroom production to improve food security in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo', in: *Journal of Agriculture and Food Research* 8/100285. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2666154322000187 (02.04.2025).
- Kessler, J.J. (1990): 'Atriplex forage as a dry season supplementation feed for sheep in the Montane Plains of the Yemen Arab Republic', in: *Journal of Arid Environments* 19/2, pp. 225–34. Available at https://www.sciencedirect. com/science/article/abs/pii/S0140196318308218 (02.04.2025).
- Khanbash, Mohammed Saeed (2021): Beekeeping in Hadhramout, al-Omran Institute for Studies and Capacities. Available at https://hu.edu.ye/hu-publications/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/BEEKeeping-in-Hadhramout_En.pdf (02.04.2025).
- (2002): 'History of beekeeping in Yemen', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by S. Ba Angood, pp. 63–8. https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2884?lang=en (03.04.2025).
- Kim, J. et al. (2022): Sharing to Survive: Investigating the Role of Social Networks During Yemen's Humanitarian Crisis, Resilience Evaluation, USAID and REAL. Available at https://www.mercycorps.org/sites/default/files/2022-01/Sharing-to-Survive-Full-Report-ENG.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Kohler, Stefan (2003): "Arabia Felix' Traditions as a burden for agricultural development: The impact of ancient and traditional water-rights on the agricultural crisis in Yemen', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by S. Ba-Angood and D. Varisco, pp. 117–20. Available at https://books.openedition.org/ce-fas/2912 (03.05.2025).
- Lackner, Helen (2024): Yemen's Vulnerability to Climate Change: How to Strengthen Adaptation, Analysis, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/publications/analysis/21943 (02.04.2025).
- —— (2021): Climate Change and Conflict in Hadhramawt and al-Mahra, Report, Berghof Foundation. Available at https://berghof-foundation.org/library/ climate-change-and-conflict-in-hadhramawt (02.04.2025).

- (29.06.2021): 'Yemen. Unfiltered neoliberal policies have worsened the water crisis', in: ORIENTXXI. Available at https://orientxxi.info/magazine/ yemen-unfiltered-neoliberal-policies-have-worsened-the-water-crisis,4888 (02.04.2025).
- —— (2020): 'Global warming, the environmental crisis and social justice in Yemen', in: Asian Affairs 51/4, pp. 859–74. Available at https://www.academia. edu/90266315/Global_Warming_the_Environmental_Crisis_and_Social_ Justice_in_Yemen (02.04.2025).
- (2019): 'Extreme environmental challenges in the context of lasting political crisis: The case of Yemen', in: H. Pourian and H. Hakimian (eds.): Environmental Challenges in the MENA Region, the Long Road from Conflict to Cooperation, London, pp. 112, 113.
- Lackner, Helen and Abdulrahman al-Eryani (2020): Yemen's Environmental Crisis Is the Biggest Risk for Its Future, Report, The Century Foundation. Available at https://tcf.org/content/report/yemens-environmental-crisis-biggest-risk-future/ (02.04.2025).
- La Via Campesina (1996): The Right to Produce and Access to Land: Food Sovereignty: A Future Without Hunger. Available at https://viacampesina.org/en/ wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2021/11/1996-Rom-en.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Lewcock, Ronald B (1986): The Old Walled City of San'a', UNESCO.
- Lewis, Krista (2007): 'Fields and table in Sheba: Food, identity and politics in early historic South Arabia', in: Katheryn C. Twiss (ed.): *The Archaeology of Food and Identity*, pp. 192–217.
- Lichtenthäler, Gerhard (2010): 'Water conflict and cooperation in Yemen', in: *Middle East Report* 254. Available at https://merip.org/2010/03/water-conflict-and-cooperation-in-yemen/ (02.04.2025).
- —— (2003): Political Ecology and the Role of Water: Environment, Society and Economy in Northern Yemen, London.
- Lightfoot, Dale (2000): 'Ghayl and miyan in Arabia Felix: The ecology of diffusion and recession of use', in: *The Arab World Geographer* 3/1, pp. 2–21. Available at https://meridian.allenpress.com/awg/article-abstract/3/1/2/60086/ Ghayl-and-Miyan-in-Arabia-Felix-The-Ecology-of?redirectedFrom=fulltext (02.04.2025).
- Lipper, Leslie and David Zilberman (2018): 'A short history of the evolution of the climate smart agriculture approach and its links to climate change and sustainable agriculture debates', in: L. Lipper et al. (eds.): *Climate Smart Agriculture. Building Resilience to Climate Change*, pp. 13–30. Available at https://link.springer.com/chapter/10.1007/978-3-319-61194-5_2 (02.04.2025)

- Luqman, Mona and Nadia al-Saqqaf (2022): Gender, Climate and Security in Yemen: The Linkages and Ways Forward, Report, DCAF. Available at https:// www.dcaf.ch/yemen-report-climate-and-gender-2022 (02.04.2025).
- Mackintosh-Smith, Tim (2006): 'The Secret Gardens of Sana'a', in: *Aramco World* 57/1, pp. 34–7. Available at https://archive.aramcoworld.com/issue/200601/ the.secret.gardens.of.sana.a.htm (02.04.2025).
- Martin, Louise, Joy McCorriston and Rémy Crassard (2009): 'Early Arabian pastoralism at Manayzah in Wadi Sana, Hadramawt', in: *Proceedings of the Seminar for Arabian Studies* 39, pp. 271–82. Available at https://hal.science/hal-01828476/document (02.04.2025).
- al-Mas, A.M. Ahmed and Miklas Scholz (2006): 'Agriculture and water resources crisis in Yemen: Need for sustainable agriculture', in: *Journal of Sustainable Agriculture* 28/3, pp. 55–75. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/254371419_Agriculture_and_Water_Resources_Crisis_in_Yemen_ Need_for_Sustainable_Agriculture (02.04.2025).
- —— (2006): 'Potential for wastewater reuse in irrigation: Case study from Aden (Yemen)', in: International Journal of Environmental Studies 63/2, pp. 131–42.
- Masam (29.02.2024): 'Mine clearance: Restoring life to Yemen's landminecontaminated farms', in: *Masam*. Available at https://www.projectmasam. com/eng/mine-clearance-restoring-life-to-yemens-landmine-contaminated-farms/ (02.04.2025).
- —— (03.04.2022): 'Yemen: Farming communities left ravaged by landmine threat', in: *Masam*. Available at https://www.projectmasam.com/eng/yemen-farming-communities-left-ravaged-by-landmine-threat/ (02.04.2025).
- al-Mashreki, Mohammed H. et al. (2012): *Combatting Land Degradation in Yemen: A National Report*, Oasis Report 4, ICARDA. Available at https://www. researchgate.net/profile/Khalil-Alsharjabi/publication/308172781_Combating_land_degradation_in_Yemen_A_national_report/links/580e79e-908ae7525273d281d/Combating-land-degradation-in-Yemen-A-national-report.pdf (02.04.2025).
- McCorriston, Joy (2003): 'Ancient agricultural practices in Hadramawt: New insights from the RASA project', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen, transl. by S. Ba-Angood and D. Varisco, pp. 20–7. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2862 (03.04.2025).
- McFee, Erin (2021): *Report on Migration, Environment, and Climate Change in Yemen*, Desk Review, IOM. Available at https://environmentalmigration.iom. int/sites/g/files/tmzbdl1411/files/documents/2024-03/yemen-desk-review. pdf (02.04.2025).

- Mehra, Kharaiti L. (2003): 'The origin, domestication and selection of crops for specific Yemeni environments', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by S. Ba-Angood and D. Varisco, pp. 10–15. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2852?lang=en (03.04.2025).
- Mena, Rodrigo and Dorothea Hilhorst (2022): 'The development-humanitarian nexus: Linking development and disaster risk reduction with relief in Yemen as a case of high-intensity conflict', in: *Disasters* 46/4, pp. 1049–74. Available at https://pure.eur.nl/ws/portalfiles/portal/46253185/Disasters_2021_Mena_The_development_humanitarian_nexus_Linking_development_and_disaster_risk_reduction_with_relief.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Mercy Corps (2024): Middle East Anticipatory Climate Action Model (MEACAM): Conceptual and Technical Overview. Mercy Corps. Available at https://www. mercycorps.org/sites/default/files/2024-11/middle-east-anticipatory-climate-action-model_echo_2_v1.pdf (01.02.2025).
- Ministry of Agriculture and Irrigation (2012): A Promising Sector for Diversified Economy in Yemen: National Agriculture Sector Strategy 2012-2016. Available at https://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/files/migration/ye/Yemen_National-Agriculture-Sector-Strategy-2012-2016-En.pdf (05.04.2025).
- al-Mohamadi, Akram M. and Rafat A. al-Akhali (March 2023): Scaling up Solar Energy Investments in Yemen, Rethinking Yemen's Economy Policy Brief 25, DeepRoot Consulting / Sanaa Center for Strategic Studies / CARPO. Available at https://devchampions.org/files/RYE_25_PolicyBrief_Scaling-up_Solar_Energy_Investments_in_Yemen_EN-1.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Mohamed, Hadil, Moosa Elayah and Lau Schuplen (2017): Yemen between the Impact of the Climate Change and the Ongoing Saudi-Yemen War: A Real Tragedy, CPBC and CIDIN. Available at https://www.kpsrl.org/sites/default/ files/2018-03/a_real_tragedy%20%285%29.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Mothana, Ramzi A. A. et al. (2011): 'Assessment of selected Yemeni medicinal plants for their in vitro antimicrobial, anticancer, and antioxidant activities', in: *Pharmaceutical Biology* 49/2, pp. 200–10. Available at https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/epdf/10.3109/13880209.2010.512295?needAccess=true (02.04.2025).
- Mourad, Khaldoon A. (2024): A Study of the Hydrology of Tuban Delta in Yemen and the Impacts of Climate Change, UN-Habitat. Available at_https://unhabitat.org/sites/default/files/2024/08/study_of_the_hydrology_of_the_tuban_ delta_yemen_and_the_impacts_of_climate_change_1.pdf (02.04.2025).

- Mourad, Roya, Hadi H. Jaafar and Nuhad Daghir (2019): 'New estimates of water footprint for animal products in fifteen countries of the Middle East and North Africa (2010–2016)', in: *Water Resources and Industry* 22/10013. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2212371719300253 (02.04.2025).
- al-Mowafak, Hadil (2023): *Rising Temperatures, Falling Resources: Climate Change Impacts on Yemen's Agrarian and Coastal Communities*, Yemen Policy Center. Available at https://www.yemenpolicy.org/rising-temperatures-falling-resources-climate-change-impacts-on-yemens-agrarian-and-coastal-communities/ (02.04.2025).
- Muharram, Ismail and Khalil al-Sharjabi (2019): 'Sustainable agriculture, food security and the role of agricultural research and technology transfer in Yemen', in: Syrian Journal of Agricultural Research 6/1, pp. 441–62. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/334964857_Sustainable_Agriculture_Food_Security_and_the_Role_of_Agricultural_Research_and_ Technology_Transfer_in_Yemen (02.04.2025).
- Mundy, Martha (2017): 'Empire of information: The war on Yemen and its agricultural sector', in: #LSEYemen. Available at https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/ mec/2017/06/19/empire-of-information-the-war-on-yemen-and-its-agricultural-sector/ (02.04.2025).
- Mustun, Zuhayr Khan (2022): 'Climate change, institutional quality and SDGs: A narrative review with a focus on Yemen', in: *Journal of Emerging Economies and Islamic Research* 10/1 pp. 1–23. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/358233867_Climate_change_institutional_quality_and_SDGs_A_narrative_review_with_a_focus_on_Yemen (02.04.2025).
- Namdar, R., E. Karami and M. Keshavarz (2021): 'Climate change and vulnerability: The case of MENA countries', in: *ISPRS International Journal of Geo-Information* 10/11, p. 794. Available at https://www.mdpi.com/2220-9964/10/11/794 (02.04.2025).
- Nasher, Abdullah and Farea al-Muslimi (2023): An Ancient Tradition at Risk: Yemen's Beekeeping and Honey Production in Times of War, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/publications/main-publications/19866 (02.04.2025).
- Nasser, Afrah (2024): Climate Change: A New Battlefield in Yemen's Ongoing Conflict, Analysis, Arab Center Washington DC. Available at https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/climate-change-a-new-battlefield-in-yemens-ongoingconflict/ (02.04.2025).

- (2023): COP28 Achievements Fall Short of the Goal, Analysis, Arab Center Washington DC. Available at https://arabcenterdc.org/resource/cop28achievements-fall-short-of-the-goal/ (02.04.2025).
- al-Nozaily, Fadhl Ali Saleh et al. (2014): 'Promotion of indigenous knowledge in water demand management for the historical Old Sana'a City's gardens (*maqa-shim*)', in: *Journal of Engineering Sciences* 3/1, pp. 35–57. Available at https:// static1.squarespace.com/static/5eb18d627d53aa0e85b60c65/t/5f00bdff-837deb5ea52bd419/1593884168404/Promotion-of-Indigenous-Knowledge-in-Water-Demand-Management-.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Pastorelli, Grazia et al. (2022): 'Opuntia spp. as alternative fodder for sustainable livestock production', in: Animals 12/13. Available at https://pmc.ncbi.nlm. nih.gov/articles/PMC9265056/ (02.04.2025).
- Pavlik, Monika (n.d.): 'Success story: Flash flood warning in Yemen', in: Telegraphia. Available at https://www.electronic-sirens.com/success-story-flash-floodwarning-system-in-yemen/ (01.02.2025).
- Peterson, Georg et al. (2022): Climate Change Impacts on Water Resources in Yemen, WSTA Conference Paper. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/ publication/357811428_Climate_Change_Impacts_on_Water_Resources_ in_Yemen (02.04.2025).
- Pierce, Fred (27.02.2024): 'How a solar revolution in farming is depleting world's groundwater', in: *Yale Environment 360*. Available at https://e360.yale.edu/features/solar-water-pumps-groundwater-crops (02.04.2025).
- Pietsch, D. and L Mabit (2012): 'Terrace soils in the Yemen highlands: Using physical, chemical and radiometric data to assess their suitability for agriculture and their vulnerability to degradation', in: *Geoderma* 185/186, pp. 48–60. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/ pii/S0016706112001541 (02.04.2025).
- Polat, Huseyin (2010): Cooperatives in the Arab World: Reaffirming Their Validity for Local and Regional Development, Background Paper, Sub-Regional Knowledge Sharing Workshop on Cooperatives in the Arab States. Available at https://base.socioeco.org/docs/wcms_210752.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Price, Roz (2022): Climate Change Risks and Opportunities in Yemen, K4D, Institute of Development Studies. Available at https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Climate-Change-Risks-and-Opportunities-in-Yemen-Price/1dd583339f-7d607ad23b162dffd83711af6c4371 (02.04.2025).
- Princeton University (22.06.2022): 'Droughts in the sixth century contributed to the background to the rise of Islam', in: *Department of History, Princeton.* Available at https://history.princeton.edu/news-events/news/ droughts-sixth-century-contributed-background-rise-islam (02.04.2025).

- Puetz, Nathalie (2018): Islands of Heritage: Conservation and Transformation in Yemen, Stanford.
- al-Qadhi, Bassam (2022): Yemen: The Climate Strikes Also Target Livestock!, Report, South24. Available at https://south24.net/news/newse.php?nid=3790 (02.04.2025).
- Qasem, Abdulkareem Q. S. (2018): 'Applications of renewable energy in Yemen', in: Journal of Fundamentals of Renewable Energy and Applications 8/1. Available at https://www.longdom.org/abstract/applications-of-renewable-energy-in-yemen-52077.html (02.04.2025).
- al-Radi, Selma (1997): The 'Amiriya in Rada': The History and Restoration of a Sixteenth-Century Madrasa in the Yemen, Oxford.
- Raven, Andrew (21.01.2021): 'In Yemen, solar power has become a lifeline', International Finance Corporation, World Bank Group. Available at https://www. ifc.org/wps/wcm/connect/news_ext_content/ifc_external_corporate_site/ news+and+events/news/202101-yemen-solar (02.04.2025).
- REACH (2024): CCCM IDP Site Flood Hazard Exposure Analysis. Available at https://repository.impact-initiatives.org/document/impact/c49e9352/Marib-Flood-Hazard-Analysis_Report_V2_2024_FINAL_2.pdf (01.02.2025).
- Republic of Yemen (2024): Green Climate Fund: Climate Finance Country Programme 2025-2030. Available at https://www.greenclimate.fund/sites/default/files/document/yemen-country-programme.pdf (02.04.2025).
- (2016): The State of the World's Biodiversity for Food and Agriculture. Available
 https://openknowledge.fao.org/server/api/core/bitstreams/79fa2999 851f-48c3-b3ca-1fc1c2cc5717/content (02.04.2025).
- —— (2015): Intended Nationally Determined Contribution (INDC) Under the UNFCCC. Available at https://www4.unfccc.int/sites/submissions/INDC/Published%20Documents/Yemen/1/Yemen%20INDC%2021%20Nov.%202015. pdf (02.04.2025).
- ——— (2013): Second National Communication Under the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change. Available at https://unfccc.int/resource/docs/natc/yemnc2.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Republic of Yemen and FAO (2024): Yemen Animal Health Strategy and Investment Plan 2024–2034: A Comprehensive Approach to Animal Health in Building Resilience. Available at https://faolex.fao.org/docs/pdf/yem224340E.pdf (02.04.2025).

- Sana'a Center Economic Unit (2024): Enhancing the Role of Microfinance Banks for Sustainable Impact in Yemen, Rethinking Yemen's Economy Policy Brief 29, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies / DeepRoot Consulting / CARPO. Available at https://devchampions.org/files/Enhancing_the_Role_of_Microfinance_Banks_for_Sustainable_Impact_in_Yemen_en-1.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Retsö, Jan (2003): 'When did Yemen become "Arabia felix"?' in: *Proceedings of the Seminar for Arabian Studies* 33, pp. 229–35. Available at https://www.jstor. org/stable/41223765 (02.04.2025).
- al-Saafani, Mohammed et al. (2015): 'Impact of seal level rise and climate change on the coastal zone of Aden Governorate, Republic of Yemen', in: *Sana'a University Faculty of Science Bulletin* 27, pp. 15–32. Available at https://www. researchgate.net/publication/308920314_IMPACT_OF_SEA_LEVEL_RISE_ AND_CLIMATE_CHANGE_ON_THE_COASTAL_ZONE_OF_ADEN_GOVER-NORATE_REPUBLIC_OF_YEMEN (02.04.2025).
- al-Saidi, Mohammad (2024): Yemen's Water Woes: Why Climate Change Is a Drop in the Bucket, Malcolm Kerr Carnegie Middle East Center. Available at https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/378156262_Yemen%27s_Water_Woes_ Why_Climate_Change_Is_a_Drop_in_the_Bucket (05.04.2025).
- al-Sakkaf, Ali_Salem et al. (2024): 'Quantifying the stochastic trends of climate extremes over Yemen: A comprehensive assessment using ERA5 data', in: *Stochastic Environmental Research and Risk Assessment* 38/9. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/382220189_Quantifying_the_ stochastic_trends_of_climate_extremes_over_Yemen_a_comprehensive_ assessment_using_ERA5_data (02.04.2025).
- As-Sakaf, Ali Aidrous and Ahmed S. Ba-Swaid (2003): 'Traditional methods of spate irrigation in the former Sultanate of Lahj, Lahj Governorate – Yemen', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Indigenous Knowledge and Sustainable Agriculture in Yemen*, transl. by S. Ba Angood, pp. 84–94. Available at https:// books.openedition.org/cefas/2894 (03.04.2025).
- Saleh, Sharafaddin, Mohammed al-Abyadh and Adel Zolail (2019): Roads Rain Water Harvesting (RRWH) in Yemen: Towards Development and Management of Roads for Water, Water and Environment Center, Sana'a University. Available at https://roadsforwater.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/RRWH-SHORT-COURSE_for-Yemen.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies (2024): Every Day Brings a New Livelihood: Women's Economic Empowerment in Yemen. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/publications/main-publications/23122 (02.04.2025).
- al-Sayyid, Fuaad (2024): *Smart Agriculture Systems Initiatives DRC Yemen*, Danish Refugee Council, unpublished.

- Schmidl, Petra G. (2024): 'Rulers as authors in 13th-century Yemen: The oeuvre of al-Ashraf 'Umar', in: Maribel Fierro, Sonja Brentjes and Tilman Seidensticker (eds.): *Knowledge, Authority and Legitimacy,* Leiden, pp. 455–88. Available at https://brill.com/display/book/9789004690615/BP000014.xml?fbclid=IwZXh0bgNhZW0CMTAAAR35eEMfqpbisU6IbMAxgUeJ6PKKy6H92ktm-VeuB44-et7JX_tUr54cm0UY_aem_Sx-KcfIZN_pPuR5R57P5Ww (02.04.2025).
- Scissa, Chiara (2024): 'The weaponization of natural resources and disasters during conflict: The refugee convention's relevance for Syria and Yemen', in: *Climate-Induced Displacement in the Middle East and North Africa*, pp. 1–8. Available at https://www.bakerinstitute.org/sites/default/files/2024-04/ BIPP-Climate-Induced-Displacement-in-the-Middle-East-and-North-Africa-20240502.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Sergeant, R.B. (1964): 'Some irrigation systems in Hadramawt', in: *Bulletin of the School of Oriental and African Studies* 27/1, pp. 33–76. Available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/612179 (02.04.2025).
- al-Shamiry, Faisal Mohammed Saif (2020): 'Agricultural mechanization development in Yemen (1970–2003)', in: *International Journal of Progressive Sciences and Technologies* 22/1, pp. 351–67. Available at https://typeset.io/pdf/agricultural-mechanization-development-in-yemen-1970-2003-1jqcnqxwrp.pdf (02.02.2025).
- al-Sharaabi, Mohammed (2019): 'Mashaqer in Taiz: Fragrant ornaments and the rituals of life and death', in: *al-Madaniya Magazine*. Website no longer accessible, please contact CARPO for a copy of the article.
- Sharafaddin, Abdullah Ahmed Saleh, Mohammed Abdullah al-Abyadh and Adel Mohammed Zolail (2019): Roads Rain Water Harvesting (RRWH) in Yemen: Towards Development and Management of Roads for Water, Water Environment Center, Sana'a University. Available at https://roadsforwater. org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/RRWH-SHORT-COURSE_for-Yemen.pdf (02.04.2025).
- al-Shawesh, Samira Saleh Hussein and Nada Ibraheem al-Abyad (2022): 'Green spaces in Sana'a Old City. Yemen between past to present', in: Global Journal of Science Frontier Research, Human Environment & Earth Science 22/7.
 Available at https://globaljournals.org/GJSFR_Volume22/2-Green-Spaces-in-Sanaa.pdf (04.04.2025).
- Shuoaib, Ali (2022): A Gendered Analysis of Cash for Work Programming in Lahj Governorate, Report, CALP Network. Available at https://www.calpnetwork.org/publication/a-gendered-analysis-on-cash-for-work-programming-in-lahj-governorate/ (02.04.2025).

- SMEPS (2024): From Waste to Wealth: A Sustainable Solution for Climate Change in Yemen, World Bank, SMEPS and UNDP. Available at https://smeps.org.ye/ upfiles/inspirations/SMEPS_File_21-11-2024-5177.pdf (02.04.2025).
- al-Soswa, Amatalim (2022): *Food Security for Yemen*, World Bank. Available at https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/15566577dd69e34bb537aef0067c-1b5c-0280032022/original/Food-Security-for-Yemen.pdf (02.04.2025).
- South24 Center (2024): Yemeni Women Face Climate Crisis: Study Reveals Rising Challenges, Study, South24. Available at https://south24.net/news/newse. php?nid=4219 (02.04.2025).
- Spurlock, Anna (2009): Case Studies for Terrace Rehabilitation in Yemen, Report, Social Fund for Development (SFD). Available at https://www.sfd-yemen. org/uploads/issues/Case%20Studies%20for%20Terrace%20Rehabilitation%20in%20Yemen-20120924-114305.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Tamdeen Youth Foundation (2023): A Research Study of Climate Changes and Local Preparedness in the Districts of (Al-Ma'afer – Al-Shamayatain) – Taiz Governorate, Yemen. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/research-study-climate-changes-and-local-preparedness-districts-al-maaferal-shamayatain-taiz-governorate-yemen (03.04.2025).
- Todaro, Massimo et al. (2020): 'Prickly pear by-product in the feeding of livestock ruminants: Preliminary investigation', in: *Animals* 10/949. Available at https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7341489/pdf/animals-10-00949. pdf (02.04.2025).
- Transparency International (2023): Governance Mapping and Assessment of the Great Green Wall for the Sahara and the Sahel Initiative. Available at https://images.transparencycdn.org/images/GGW_Report_final-TI.pdf (04.04.2025).
- Tshiband, Stean (2019): *Qat, War and the Political Economy of Aid in Yemen*, Peace and Conflict Resolution Conference. Available at https://www.academia. edu/43285460/Qat_War_and_the_Political_Economy_of_Aid_in_Yemen (02.04.2025).
- Tutwiler, Richard and Sheila Carapico (1981): Yemeni Agriculture and Economic Change, American Institute for Yemeni Studies, Sana'a.
- UNDP (2024a): Supporting Climate Resilient Agriculture in Yemen. Available at https://www.undp.org/yemen/news/supporting-climate-resilient-agricul-ture-yemen (02.04.2025).

- (2024b): From Farm to Factory: Investing in Yemen's Food Value Chain for Sustainable Food Security. Available at https://www.undp.org/yemen/ publications/farm-factory-investing-yemens-food-value-chain-sustainable-food-security (02.04.2025).
- —— (2023): Water-related Conflict Assessment Report. Available at https://www. undp.org/yemen/publications/water-related-conflict-assessment-report (02.04.2025).
- —— (2022): A Holistic Approach to Addressing Water Resource Challenges in Yemen: UNDP Strategic Framework. Available at https://www.undp.org/sites/g/ files/zskgke326/files/2022-11/2022%20Nov%20Water%20Resources%20 Challenges%20in%20Yemen.pdf (02.04.2025).
- (2021): Integrated Water Resources Management to Enhance Resilience of Agriculture (ERA) and Food Security, Project document. Available at https://un-dpngddlsprod01.blob.core.windows.net/pdc/01001389-PPM01.%20ERA%20UNDP%20PD_FV_clean.pdf (02.04.2025).
- —— (2020): Meat and Poultry Value Chain: A Market Study with Potential COVID-19 Impact Analysis, Supporting Resilient Livelihoods and Food Security in Yemen: A Joint Program. Available at https://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/ files/migration/ye/Meat-and-Poultry.pdf (02.04.2025).
- —— (2019): Good Practices and Lessons Learned: Solar Interventions under ERRY Project in Yemen (Abyan, Hajjah, Hodeidah and Lahj). Available at https:// reliefweb.int/report/yemen/good-practices-and-lessons-learned-solar-interventions-under-erry-project-yemen-abyan (02.04.2025).
- UNESCO (30.08.2017): 'YouthMobile: Yemeni youth build mobile apps to support peace, humanitarian response', in: *ReliefWeb*. Available at https://reliefweb. int/report/yemen/youthmobile-yemeni-youth-build-mobile-apps-support-peace-humanitarian-response (02.04.2025).
- UNFCCC (2022): Dimensions and Examples of the Gender-Differentiated Impacts of Climate Change, the Role of Women as Agents of Change and Opportunities for Women. Available at https://unfccc.int/sites/default/files/resource/ sbi2022_07.pdf (02.04.2025).
- UNFPA (2023): 2023 UNFPA Humanitarian Response in Yemen. Available at https:// www.unfpa.org/sites/default/files/resource-pdf/2023_UNFPA_Yemen_Humanitarian_Response_Brochure-EN.pdf (02.04.2025).
- UN Habitat (2019): Green Climate Fund: Readiness and Preparatory Support Proposal, Republic of Yemen. Available at https://www.greenclimate.fund/sites/ default/files/document/20221126-yem-rs-004-ap-cover.pdf (28.04.2025).

- United Nations Yemen (2021): Common Country Analysis (CCA) November 2021. Available at https://yemen.un.org/en/169479-united-nations-yemen-common-country-analysis-november-2021 (02.04.2025).
- UNOCHA (2024): *Humanitarian Update 6*. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/ yemen/yemen-humanitarian-update-issue-6-augustseptember-2024-enar (28.04.2025).
- USAID (2016): Country Profile: Property Rights and Resource Governance: Yemen. Available at https://landwise-production.s3.us-west-2.amazonaws. com/2022/03/USAID_Land-Tenure-Yemen-Profile-2010.pdf (05.04.2025).
- van Damme, Kay and Lisa Banfield (2021): 'Past and present human impacts on the biodiversity of Socotra Island (Yemen): Implications for future conservation', in: *Zoology in the Middle East* 54/3, pp. 31–88. Available at https:// doi.org/10.1080/09397140.2011.10648899 (02.04.2025).
- van den Berg, H. et al. (2021): *Water Availability in Yemen: Literature Review of the Current and Future Water Resources and Water Demand in Yemen,* Final Report, Acacia Water. Available at https://www.undp.org/sites/g/files/zskgke326/files/migration/ye/Water-Availability-Study-in-Yemen.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Varisco, Daniel (11.09.2022): 'Food sovereignty vs. food aid: Why small-scale farming suffers', in: *Tabsir*. Available at https://tabsir.net/?p=4113 (02.04.2025).
- —— (2019): 'Pumping Yemen dry: A history of Yemen's water crisis', in: Human Ecology 47/3, pp. 317–29. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/332774725_Pumping_Yemen_Dry_A_History_of_Yemen%27s_Water_Crisis (02.04.2025).
- —— (2018a): 'Agriculture in the northern highlands of Yemen: From subsistence to cash cropping', in: *Journal of Arabian Studies* 8/2, pp. 171–192.
- ——(2018b): The State of Agriculture in the Mutawakkilite Kingdom of Yemen, 1918-1962: A Documentary Overview, Austrian Academy of Science Working Papers in Social Anthropology 32. Available at https://epub.oeaw.ac.at/0xc1aa5576_0x003ac93e.pdf (04.04.2025).
- ——— (2002): 'Indigenous knowledge and traditional Yemeni irrigation', in: F. Pelat and A. al-Hakimi (eds.): *Centre français de recherche de la péninsule Arabique*, pp. 121–26. Available at https://books.openedition.org/cefas/2914?lang=en (02.04.2025).
- ——— (1995): 'Indigenous plant protection methods in Yemen', in: *GeoJournal* 37/1, pp. 27–38. Available at https://www.jstor.org/stable/41146874 (02.04.2025).
- —— (1994): Medieval Agriculture and Islamic Science: The Almanac of a Yemeni Sultan, Seattle and London.

- (1991): 'The future of terrace farming in Yemen: A development dilemma', in: Agriculture and Human Values 8/1, pp. 166–172. Available at https://www. researchgate.net/publication/248777022_The_future_of_terrace_farming_ in_Yemen_A_development_dilemma (02.04.2025).
- Varisco, Daniel et al. (1992 and 2014): Indigenous Plant Protection in Yemen: Final Report. Available at https://www.academia.edu/7151733/INDIGENOUS_PLANT_ PROTECTION_IN_YEMEN_FINAL_REPORT
- Veolia (2022): Building a Sustainable Future with Insects: A Story of Ecological Transformation with Veolia and Entofood. Available at https://www.southeastasia.veolia.com/sites/g/files/dvc2031/files/document/2022/06/Building%20 a%20sustainable%20future%20with%20insect-En-2022-Bv4-low-withoutcropmark.pdf (05.04.2025).
- Vermillion, Douglas L. and Saed al-Shaybani (2004): Small Dams and Social Capital in Yemen: How Assistance Strategies Affect Local Investment and Institutions, Research Report 76, International Water Management Institute. Available at https://www.iwmi.cgiar.org/Publications/IWMI_Research_Reports/ PDF/pub076/Report76.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Voegele, Juergen (23.03.2021): 'Fighting climate change in the world's poorest countries', in: *World Bank Blogs*. Available at https://blogs.worldbank.org/voices/fighting-climate-change-worlds-poorest-countries (02.04.2025).
- al-Wadaey, Ahmad, Tobias Zumbrägel and Ali al-Amudi (2023): Energy Injustice and Its Role for Environmental Peacebuilding: Evidence from Hadhramawt Governorate, Yemen, CARPO Report 12. Available at https://carpo-bonn.org/ en/publications/carpo-reports/energy-injustice-and-its-role-for-environmental-peacebuilding (02.04.2025).
- al-Waseai, Amin Mohammed and Hamid Mohammed al-Gabr (2023): 'Physicochemical properties of wild grown prickly pear fruits (*Opuntia ficus-indica*) in Yemen', in: *Journal of Multidisciplinary Sciences* 5/1, pp. 1–10. Available at https://www.academia.edu/97429202/Physicochemical_properties_of_wild_ grown_prickly_pear_fruits_Opuntia_ficus_indica_in_Yemen (02.04.2025).
- Watts, Adam (02.08.2017): 'Recycling around the world A-Z: Yemen, in: *Recycling Bins.co.uk*. Available at https://www.recyclingbins.co.uk/blog/recycling-around-the-world-yemen/ (02.04.2025).
- Wiebelt, Manfred et al. (2013): 'Compounding food and income insecurity in Yemen: Challenges from climate change', in: *Food Policy* 43, pp 77–89. Available at https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0306919213001139 (02.04.2025).

- (2011): Climate Change and Floods in Yemen: Impacts on Food Security and Options for Adaptation, IFPRI Discussion Paper 1139. Available at https:// www.researchgate.net/publication/241758644_Climate_Change_and_ Floods_in_Yemen_Impacts_on_Food_Security_and_Options_for_Adaptation (02.04.2025).
- Wilkinson, R. T. (2003): 'Biodiversity of domestic livestock in the Republic of Yemen', in: Tropical Animal Health and Production 35/1, pp. 27–46. Available at https://www.researchgate.net/publication/10857585_Biodiversity_of_Domestic_Livestock_in_the_Republic_of_Yemen (02.04.2025).
- —— (1999): 'Settlement, soil erosion and terraced agriculture in Highland Yemen: A preliminary statement', in: *Proceedings of the Seminar for Arabian Studies* 29, pp. 183–91. Available at https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/ abs/10.1002/gea.20042 (02.04.2025).
- Winkel, Sina and Sebastian Sons (2023): The 'Climate-Energy-Health Nexus': An Entry-Point for Environmental Cooperation in West Asia and the Arabian Peninsula, CARPO Brief 24. Available at https://carpo-bonn.org/media/pages/publikationen/carpo-briefs/the-climate-energy-health-nexus /3bab29526c-1733145161/carpo_brief_24_23-11-23_en.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Woldekiros, Helina and A. D'Andrea (2017): 'Early evidence for domestic chickens (*Gallus gallus domesticus*) in the Horn of Africa', in: *International Journal of Osteoarchaeology* 27/3, pp. 329–41. Available at https://onlinelibrary.wiley. com/doi/epdf/10.1002/oa.2540 (02.04.2025).
- World Bank (2024): Yemen: Country Climate and Development Report. Available at https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/099111824082514197/pdf/ P5006381e44f0109719b871d68f6833548e.pdf (01.02.2025).
- —— (2023): Climate Risk Country Profile: Yemen. Available at https://climateknowledgeportal.worldbank.org/sites/default/files/country-profiles/16696-WB_ Yemen%20Country%20Profile-WEB.pdf (02.04.2025).
- —— (30.03.2023): 'Yemen: The vital role of women farmers in climate change', in: *Feature Story*. Available at https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2022/03/30/yemen-the-vital-role-of-women-farmers-in-climatechange (02.04.2025).
 - (2021): Project Information Document: Yemen Food Security Response and Resilience Project. Available at https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/ en/763671617197305706/pdf/Project-Information-Document-Yemen-Food-Security-Response-and-Resilience-Project-P176129.pdf (02.04.2025).
- —— (12.02.2020): 'Solar energy helps Yemeni hospitals save lives', in: Feature Story. Available at https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2020/02/12/ solar-energy-helps-yemeni-hospitals-save-lives (02.04.2025).

- (1984): A Review of The Impact of the Wadi Hadramout Agricultural Development Project (CREDIT 615), Notes on Women in Development 34, World Bank. Available at https://thedocs.worldbank.org/en/doc/867111661534439608-0560011986/original/WorldBankGroupArchivesFolder1104311.pdf (02.04.2025).
- World Health Organization (2023): 'One health'. Available at https://www.who. int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/one-health (03.02.2025).
- Yemen Armed Violence Assessment (2010): Under Pressure: Social Violence Over Land and Water in Yemen, Small Arms Survey 2. Available at https://www. files.ethz.ch/isn/123971/Yemen-Armed-Violence-IB2-Social-violence-overland-and-water-in-Yemen.pdf (02.04.2025).
- Yemen Family Care Association (2024): Sesame Value Chain Analysis Report. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/yfca-sesame-value-chain-analysis-report-june-2024 (02.04.2025).
- —— (2023): Climate Change Impacts on Yemen and Adaptation Strategies. Available at https://reliefweb.int/report/yemen/climate-change-impacts-yemen-and-adaptation-strategies (02.04.2025).
- Zabara, Bilkis (2022): *Resilience and Sustainable Livelihood for Rural Yemen*, Gender Analysis, FAO.

— (2018): Enhancing Women's Role in Water Management in Yemen, CARPO Brief 09. Available at https://carpo-bonn.org/en/publications/carpo-briefs/ enhancing-women-s-role-in-water-management-in-yemen (02.04.2025).

- Zabara, Bilkis and Suhair Atef (2022): *Gender Analysis: Resilient and Sustainable Livelihoods for Rural Yemen, Lahj Governorate*, FAO, unpublished.
- Zabara, Bilkis and Tobias Zumbrägel (2022): *The Role of the Environment in Peacebuilding in Yemen,* CARPO Report 09. Available at https://carpo-bonn.org/ en/the-role-of-the-environment-in-peacebuilding-in-yemen/ (02.04.2025).
- Zwijnenburg, Wim (2020): *The Decline of Tihama Date Production and Yemen's Agricultural Collapse*, Analysis, Sana'a Center for Strategic Studies. Available at https://sanaacenter.org/publications/analysis/10403 (02.04.2025).

About the Authors

Marta Colburn has over 40 years of experience in the Middle East, leading organizations and supporting relief and development efforts, including 17 years working on Yemen. As a consultant and employee, Marta has worked in leadership positions for two UN agencies, numerous international non-governmental organizations, and local civil society organizations. Marta has an MSc and BA in Political Science from Portland State University. She has a strong background in research and evidence-based knowledge products, focusing on various topics and has worked extensively in economic empowerment with an emphasis in rural contexts, water-demand management, agriculture, and women's empowerment in Jordan and Yemen.

Contact: colburnconsulting@gmail.com

Dr. **Mohammed al-Duais** is a biologist specializing in plant ecology and phytochemistry, with over 20 years of experience in sustainable agroforestry and nature conservation. He has led and contributed to numerous projects focused on agroforestry and food security, directly benefiting marginalized communities, smallholder farmers, and their ecosystems in both Canada and Yemen. Dr. al-Duais's academic career spans Yemen, the United States, Canada, and Germany. He currently serves as the Director of the Foundation for Endangered Wildlife in Yemen and formerly worked as a Natural Science Specialist at the UNESCO Doha Office. His interdisciplinary research focuses on global food security, where he is developing innovative, ecosystem-based approaches to break the cycle of poverty and malnutrition. Dr. al-Duais is also a co-founder, worker, and board member of CultivAction Cooperative, a quasi-organization under Concordia University that manages two educational farms and several urban gardens.

Contact: mohammed.alduais@concordia.ca

Osaina Bahidan has been the Hadhramawt Branch Manager at Small and Micro Enterprise Promotion Services (SMEPS) for five years and previously worked as a Program Officer in the agriculture sector and a number of other positions at SMEPS. Ms. Bahidan also serves as the Head of Information Department at the Hadhramawt Chamber of Commerce and is an Instructor at the University for Science and Technology in al-Mukalla. She is currently doing a Doctorate in Business Administration at the Arab Academy for Science and Technology (Egypt) and holds an MBA from al-Rayan University in the Hadhramawt, a Diploma in Human Resource Management from New Horizon Centre and a BS in Computer Science from Hadhramawt University for Science & Technology.

Contact: osyomer@gmail.com

Kholood Baquhaizel is a chemical engineer for the Environmental Protection Agency of Yemen and is the Founder and CEO of Sedra Environment Consulting and Awareness (SECA), a civil society organization. Ms. Baquhaizel serves with the Women's National Committee as a Head of Relationship and Partnerships, Hadhramawt Coast branch, is a trainer for Springboard program (career and personal development for women), and has worked as a consultant for numerous local civil society organizations, UN agencies, and international environmental initiatives. Ms. Baquhaizel has a BSc in Chemical Engineering from Hadhramawt University of Sciences and Technology, a Diploma of Small Business Management for the Business Edge Program, al-Mukalla, and has participated in a wide range of training courses.

Contact: khsbaqu@gmail.com

Heba al-Absi is a biologist and environmental activist working for the Foundation for Endangered Wildlife (FEW) in Ta'iz Governorate and holds a BSc degree in Biology, Zoology Section, from Ta'iz University. She is also a science and biology teacher at al-Manahel and Zaynab private schools and has participated in numerous training courses on respective topics. In her duties with FEW, Ms. al-Absi has worked on a wide range of initiatives seeking to support the organization's two main programs, namely conservation of nature and agro-ecology; including establishing many permaculture sites and private agro-forestry gardens.

Contact: hebaalabsi@hotmail.com

Ashwaq al-Sayrafi has worked in various fields, including engineering and humanitarian and development interventions in Yemen, and is currently working in Oman in architectural design and interior decoration. In 2018, she served as a coordinator for the first Engineering Exhibition of student projects at Sana'a University, College of Engineering and in 2019, she received her B.A. from the Faculty of Architecture at Sana'a University. Ms. al-Sayrafi for various organizations, including the Cultural Heritage Unit of the Social Fund for Development in the field of heritage preservation and as a consultant on a variety of assignments with a range of international clients.

Contact: ashwaq2014a@gmail.com

About the Project

Over the past decades, the negative impact of the climate crisis has become increasingly evident in Yemen. Challenges such as increasing water scarcity, desertification, drought, erratic rainfall, damage to biodiversity and flooding also impact the livelihoods of Yemenis negatively impacting communal, household and individual level resilience. Against this backdrop, this project seeks to contribute to improved programming on food security in Yemen by providing evidence from climate-smart agricultural initiatives in the country that are promising, and conservation approaches that present opportunities for livelihoods opportunities for Yemenis; and by engaging relevant actors in an exchange on these findings. The project is implemented on behalf of Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit GmbH Yemen with funding from the German Ministry for Economic Cooperation and Development (BMZ).

About CARPO

CARPO is a Germany-based think tank with a focus on the Orient that works at the nexus of research, consultancy and exchange. Our work is based on the principles of partnership, inclusivity and sustainability. We believe that a prosperous and peaceful future for the region can best be achieved by engaging the creative and resourceful potential of all relevant stakeholders. Therefore, CARPO opens enduring channels for trustful dialogue and interactive knowledge transfer.

Website: https://carpo-bonn.org Facebook / Twitter: @CARPObonn

Editing: Dr. Marie-Christine Heinze Copy-editing: Debra Lichtenthaeler Layout: Sabine Schulz

© 2025, CARPO – Center for Applied Research in Partnership with the Orient All rights reserved.

ISSN 2364-0634

CARPO – Center for Applied Research in Partnership with the Orient Kaiser-Friedrich-Str. 13 53113 Bonn Germany Email: info@carpo-bonn.org www.carpo-bonn.org







www.carpo-bonn.org